# MINE RECLAMATION AND NITROGEN CYCLING; APPLICATION OF MINE SUBSOIL, SOIL AMENDMENTS AND NATIVE VEGETATION AS TOOLS FOR EFFECTIVE ECOSYSTEM RECLAMATION.

by

# PIOTR GRZEGORZ DZUMEK

A thesis submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of:

MASTER OF SCIENCE IN ENVIRONMENTAL SCIENCE



Thesis Examining Committee:

Lauchlan Fraser (PhD), Professor and Thesis Supervisor, Department of Natural Resource Sciences, Thompson Rivers University.

Jonathan Van Hamme (PhD), Professor and Committee Member, Department of Biological Sciences, Thompson Rivers University.

John Karakatsoulis (PhD), Associate Teaching Professor and Committee Member, Department of Natural Resource Sciences, Thompson Rivers University

Eric Bottos (PhD), Assistant Professor and Committee Member, Department of Biological Sciences, Thompson Rivers University

Jerzy Szwagrzyk (PhD), Professor and External Examiner, Department of Forestry, University of Agriculture in Krakow

© Piotr Grzegorz Dzumek 2021

#### Abstract

Mining is a strong contributor to Canadian and British Columbian economies. Mining yields raw materials without which human society would not be able to function. Also, this industry is a source of income for thousands of households. However, because of the large scale of operation, mining has an impact on landscapes and ecosystems including fragile and unique ones such as grasslands. This highlights the need for an effective and ecologicallybased reclamation strategy. The reclamation of mine lands is a challenge because mine soils following mining activity are often deprived of organic matter, nutrient-poor, possess adverse physicochemical properties, and can be contaminated by heavy metals. Due to the large size, the capping of reclaimed land by topsoil is often not possible, the attention of reclamation practitioners has focused towards subsoil which is generated as a waste product and often stockpiled in large quantities. It is an open question whether mine subsoil can play a role of starting substrate for mine lands ecological reclamation. This is the overarching question of this thesis: can subsoil be transformed into operational topsoil? It is hypothesized that this process will not be successful if the proper nitrogen cycling is not fully restored as nitrogen is one of six elements called biogenic and is intrinsic to all living organisms. The objectives of this thesis were to investigate (1) whether subsoils collected from New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper mines were suitable to sustain a viable vegetation cover, (2) whether an application of biochar, woodchips, biosolids (nitrogen-rich) and a mixture thereof ameliorate subsoil futures and help in subsoil transformation, (3) whether nitrogen influences revegetation and what transformation this element passes on the way of its cycling during the early stages of reclamation. Two potting experiments were conducted to address the research objectives. The first one took place in the controlled conditions of a greenhouse and worked with native in BC graminoids and legume (nitrogen fixer). The second one was conducted in open-air conditions and worked with three native shrubby species including one nonleguminous nitrogen fixer.

The results indicated that none of the analyzed mine subsoils, due to their low fertility and adverse physicochemical properties, was capable of sustaining viable vegetation when unamended. The situation changed when subsoils were amended by biosolids or a mixture. An addition of 25% of woodchips or 5% of biochar did not help. The vegetation response to nutrient input related to biosolids application was positive in the case of both mines, however, productivity on Teck Highland Valley Copper mine subsoil was significantly larger than productivity on New Afton New Gold mine subsoil in both experiments (experiment 1 Kruskal-Wallis p < 2.2e-16; experiment 2 Kruskal-Wallis, p = 1.7e-08). Physicochemical tests revealed that New Afton New Gold mine subsoil's high pH and salinity posed a hindrance to overcome for vegetation growth. Additionally, throughout both experiments, the contents of total nitrogen, mineralizable nitrogen, and ammonium decreased, while the nitrate content increased. That in turn might indicate that in the early stage of reclamation, when biosolids are applied as a source of nitrogen, the nitrification step of the nitrogen cycle takes prevalence. Seven native plant species were used in this research and all demonstrated that they can cope with harsh growing conditions created by two mines' subsoils, however, they need to be provided with initial nutrient sources. This research provided valuable information about subsoil, soil amendments, and native vegetation (including nitrogen fixers) to consider when undertaking mine lands reclamation.

Keywords: mine reclamation, subsoil, soil amendments, native plant species, nitrogen cycling, nitrogen fixers

### Acknowledgements

I would like to thank the following people for their contribution to my project:

My supervisor, Dr. Lauchlan Fraser, for imparting his broad knowledge and for consistent guidance throughout the entire course of my studies at Thomson Rivers University. Dr. John Karakatsoulis for sharing his experience, personal engagement in plant material acquisition, and hours spent to help transplant shrubby seedlings. Dr. Eric Bottos and Dr. Jonathan Van Hamme for being always ready to help whenever I came across any problem related to microbiology.

Students often struggle with statistics. I was not an exception. I would like to thank Dr. Shane Rollans and Dr. Jay Prakash Singh who have helped find my path through the thicket of numbers and data.

One person, Dr. Bogumiła Kwiatkowska, encouraged me to continue my education on the master program. Thank you for this inspiration, support, and guidance.

This project would never have come to its realization if it were not for my partner, Dorota Wójcik, and my entire family multifaceted support, understanding, and steadfast faith in me.

Everyone at the Fraser Lab for sharing their thoughts in number of extraordinary discussions, helping me learn lab procedures and instrumentation use, supporting in greenhouse hard work with plants and soil, and for entire friendship they have showed me.

I would like to give great thanks to Metro Vancouver, as well as to New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper mines for provision of research materials and equipment, and for designation of very helpful and obliging employees.

# **Table of Contents**

Abstract	i
Acknowledgements	iii
List of Figures	vi
List of Tables	xv
CHAPTER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION	1
RECLAMATION	1
Mine Reclamation	1
Applied Reclamation Tools	4
NITROGEN	6
Nitrogen as an Element and its Cycling in the Environment	7
Nitrogen Biogeochemical Cycle	7
How Nitrogen Transformation Influence on Other Soil Properties	13
Importance of Nitrogen in Mine Reclamation	13
AREA OF RESEARCH	15
Mines' Characteristics	15
RESEARCH OBJECTIVES	17
REFERENCES	18
CHAPTER 2: HOW AN ADDITION OF BIOSOLIDS, BIOCHAR, AND WOODCHIPS IN SUBSOIL PHYSICOCHEMICAL PROPERTIES, GRASSES AND LEGUME PERFORMA NITROGEN CYCLING IN GREENHOUSE CONDITIONS.	FLUENCE NCE, AND 22
INTRODUCTION	22
METHODS	25
Study Site	25
Experiment Design	25
Soil Sampling	27
Tests and Instrumentation Used	27
Statistical Analyses	29
RESULTS	30
Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference	30
Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amendee	d 39
Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Analyses	43
DISCUSSION	51
Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference	51
Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amende	d 54
Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Change	63

CONCLUSION	67
REFERENCES	70
CHAPTER 3: CHANGED SOIL AMENDMENTS PROPORTIONS AND ITS INFLUENCE ON SUBSOIL PHYSICOCHEMICAL PROPERTIES, SHRUBBY PLANTS PERFORMANCE, AND NITROGEN CYCLING IN OPEN-AIR CONDITIONS	76
INTRODUCTION	76
METHODS	78
Study Site	78
Experiment Design	78
Soil Sampling	81
Tests and Instrumentation Used	81
Statistical Analyses	81
RESULTS	82
Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference	82
Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amended	88
Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Analyses	92
DISCUSSION	100
Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference	100
Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amended	102
Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Change	105
CONCLUSION	109
REFERENCES	111
CHAPTER 4: RESEARCH CONCLUSIONS	114
RESEARCH SYNTHESIS	114
MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS & FUTURE RESEARCH	115
REFERENCES	117
Appendix A – First Study Remaining Elements Results	A1
Appendix B – Second Study Remaining Elements Results	B1

### **List of Figures**

Figure 1.1 Schematic diagram of biological nitrogen cycle. Yellow arrows stand for oxidation reactions, green arrows stand for reduction. Anammox - anaerobic ammonium oxidation; DRNA -Figure 1.2 Nodulation on roots of field locoweed (Oxytropis campestris) on the left and soopolallie (Shepherdia canadensis) on the right. Photos credit Piotr Dzumek......10 Figure 1.3 New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper mines location. Retrieved from Figure 2.1 Mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Boxplots describe the number of dead plants per pot. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants per pot which did not survive to the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Figure 2.2 Mortality comparison between the New Afton New Gold (New Afton) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the number of dead plants per pot. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants per pot which did not survive to the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant mortalities. Wilcoxon test was used for pair-wise comparison: \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < Figure 2.3 Mortality comparison between the Teck Highland Valley Copper (HVC) subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the number of dead plants per pot. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants per pot which did not survive to the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to the medians of plant mortalities. Wilcoxon test was used for pair-wise comparison: \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, Figure 2.4 Plant species mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median mortality rate. Figure 2.5 Plant species mortality comparison on two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median mortality rate. Kruskal-Figure 2.6 Dry above-ground biomass productivity comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Boxplots describe dry biomass weight. Horizontal line indicates the median of weights of individual plants at the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant dry above-ground biomass productivity. Figure 2.7 Mean dry above-ground biomass productivity comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Error bars are standard error of Figure 2.8 Dry above-ground biomass production comparison between the New Afton New Gold (New Afton) subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the weights of individual plants' dry above-ground biomass. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' above-ground biomass. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant productivity on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for

pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not Figure 2.9 Dry above-ground biomass production comparison between the Teck Highland Valley Copper (HVC) subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the weights of individual plants' dry above-ground biomass. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' above-ground biomass. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant productivity on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not Figure 2.10 Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoils in terms of 21 predictors: pH, EC, SOM, total N and C content, mineralizable N content, NH4<sup>+</sup> and NO3<sup>-</sup> contents, as well as the content of 13 basic elements. hvc - Teck Highland Valley Copper, new afton - New Afton New Gold. ...... 38 Figure 2.11 Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - Subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. hvc - Teck Highland Valley Copper, new Figure 2.12 Two mines' subsoil pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the subsoil pH in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the Figure 2.13 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=5Figure 2.14 Two mines' subsoil electroconductivities comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the electroconductivities in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Figure 2.15 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments electroconductivities comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=5Figure 2.16 Two mines' subsoil soil organic matter content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the soil organic matter content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Figure 2.17 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments soil organic matter contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil

treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids

alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=1Figure 2.18 Two mines' subsoil sodium content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sodium content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= Figure 2.19 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments sodium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=5Figure 2.20 Two mines' subsoil total nitrogen content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=25, final n=75Figure 2.21 Comparison of the total nitrogen content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine. HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=25, final n=75Figure 2.22 New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, Figure 2.23 Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, Figure 2.24 New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns – difference not Figure 2.25 Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil

amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. Figure 2.26 Two mines' subsoil mineralizable nitrogen content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the mineralizable nitrogen content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the Figure 2.27 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments mineralizable nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=5Figure 2.28 Two mines' subsoil NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= Figure 2.29 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=548 Figure 2.30 Two mines' subsoil NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the NO<sub>3</sub> content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= Figure 2.31 New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments NO<sub>3</sub> contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=1, final n=5**Figure 2.32** Comparison of the sum of  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= **Figure 2.33** Comparison of the ratio of  $NH_4^+$  to  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= Figure 2.34 The greenhouse trial with graminoids and legume arranged in 7 blocks. Figure 3.1 Second study mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Violin plots describe the frequency of: 0 – plants which

did not survive to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of experiment. Kruskal-Figure 3.2 Second study plant species mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC -Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Violin plots describe the frequency of: 0 - plants which did not survive to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of Figure 3.3 Second study plant species mortality comparison on two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Violin plots describe the frequency of: 0 – plants which did not survive to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of **Figure 3.4** Stem and twigs elongation comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Boxplots describe stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants per mine subsoil at the end of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median of stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare Figure 3.5 Mean stem and twigs elongation comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Error bars are standard error of the mean. n = Figure 3.6 Stem and twigs elongation comparison between the New Afton New Gold (New Afton) subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants per subsoil treatment at the end of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' stem and twigs elongation. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant stem and twigs elongation on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for the pairwise comparison. \* - p < 0.05, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns – Figure 3.7 Stem and twigs elongation comparison between the Teck Highland Valley Copper (HVC) subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants per subsoil treatment at the end of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' stem and twigs elongation. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant stem and twigs elongation on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for the pairwise comparison. \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* -Figure 3.8 Second study Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoils in terms of 21 predictors: pH, EC, SOM, total N and C contents, mineralizable N content, NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> contents, as well as the contents of 13 basic elements. hvc - Teck Highland Valley Copper, new afton - New Figure 3.9 Second study Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoil treatments: 100%sub unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. hvc - Teck Highland Valley Copper, Figure 3.10 Second study two mines' subsoil pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left) Comparison of the subsoil pH in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=1588

**Figure 3.11** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= 1, final n= 3

# 

**Figure 3.16** Second study two mines' subsoil sodium content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sodium content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New

experiment within each mine. HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold.

Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= Figure 3.20 Second study New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, Figure 3.21 Second study Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%subunamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. Figure 3.22 Second study New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns – difference not significant. initial n= Figure 3.23 Second study Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar -subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – Figure 3.24 Second study two mines' subsoil mineralizable nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the mineralizable nitrogen contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was Figure 3.25 Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments mineralizable nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the Figure 3.26 Second study two mines' subsoil NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the  $NH_4^+$  contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians.  **Figure 3.27** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments  $NH_4^+$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= 1, final n= 3

75% sub25% bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75% sub25% wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95% sub5% bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15 ...... A2

Figure A.4 Two mines' subsoil aluminum content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the aluminum content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= 5, final n= 25 ......A2 Figure A.5 Two mines' subsoil boron, calcium, copper contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the boron, calcium, copper contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=25.....A3 Figure A.6 Two mines' subsoil iron, potassium, magnesium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the iron, potassium, magnesium contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=25.....A4 Figure A.7 Two mines' subsoil manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Figure A.8 Two mines' subsoil sulfur, zinc contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sulfur, zinc contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=25.....A6 Figure B.1 Second study two mines' subsoil total carbon content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the total carbon content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= 25. final n= 75.....B1 Figure B.2 Second study New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total carbon contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15.....B1 Figure B.3 Second study Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total carbon contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios - subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15.....B2 Figure B.4 Second study two mines' subsoil aluminum content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the aluminum content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=15.....B2 Figure B.5 Second study two mines' subsoil boron, calcium, copper contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the boron, calcium, copper contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=15.....B3 Figure B.6 Second study two mines' subsoil iron, potassium, magnesium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the iron, potassium, magnesium contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=15.....B4 Figure B.7 Second study two mines' subsoil manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=15......B5 Figure B.8 Second study two mines' subsoil sulfur, zinc contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sulfur, zinc contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n=5, final n=15.....B6

### List of Tables

Table 2.1 First study experiment soil medium composition percentage breakdown.	26
Table 3.1 Table presents plant material provenience and the age when transplanted	78
Table 3.2 Second study experiment soil medium composition percentage breakdown	80

# <u>CHAPTER 1: GENERAL INTRODUCTION</u> RECLAMATION

Reclamation is a complex process aimed at rebuilding the functionality of areas previously disturbed by either human activity or an occurrence of a forceful natural disaster. Reclamation is a deliberate human intervention to restore an ecosystem to a functioning, selfsustaining, and desirable state (Brown and Amacher, 1999, Garris et al., 2016). Reclamation of disturbed areas usually consists of the reconstruction of the physicochemical and biological features of the soil layer in the first phase, re-vegetated soon after. Therefore the reclamation of soil is generally the first step in the process. Soil is a living space of organisms that form the beginning of most land food chains. When soil structure, fertility, and productivity are restored along with the diversity of microorganisms, it facilitates the colonization of other organisms (Rigby et al., 2016). Environmental disturbance can disrupt soil biophysical processes, such as elemental cycling of nitrogen. Vegetation plays a pivotal role in nitrogen cycle. If, as a result of disturbance, the vegetation cover is destroyed, the cycle becomes strongly interrupted and the pool of nitrogen in the soil quickly decreases (Wanic and Pajak, 2012). In reclamation, plants that enrich the soil with organic matter and biogenic elements are particularly beneficial. In this context, plants from the Leguminosae family, such as lupine, pea, alfalfa, and vetch are particularly valued because they fix atmospheric nitrogen (Jefferies et al., 1981 (1); Jefferies et al., 1981 (2); Aschenbach et al., 2012).

## **Mine Reclamation**

British Columbia, Canada, mining regulations require that land disturbed as a result of human mining activity must be reclaimed (MAC, 2018; BC Mines Act, 2021; Ministry of Energy and Mines, 2017). A modern approach to mine reclamation does not begin at the moment of operation termination but much earlier, even before the operation commences. It takes place by planning and ensuring the availability of funds, technical solutions, and specialist knowledge (BC Mines Act, 2021; Ministry of Energy and Mines, 2017).

# Post-mining Soils

Mine soils which are dedicated for reclamation are typically low in fertility (Bradshaw, 1997). Moreover, often such soils are also contaminated with heavy metals such as copper, molybdenum, or zinc (Qiu and Sego, 2001; Wijesekara et al., 2016). In such oligotrophic soils, only a few species of specialized microorganisms can survive and thrive (Madigan et al., 2012). Nitrogen-fixing bacteria can often cope with such conditions and enrich the soil with essential nitrogen, but their growth is strongly inhibited by the concentration of heavy metals (Wanic and Pająk, 2012).

High pH constitutes a twofold effect: firstly it negatively affects soil microorganisms, and secondly, it influences the solubility of some soil minerals and in this way reduces the availability of some necessary elements for enzymes construction such as iron (Campbell et al., 2008; Freeman et al., 2011; Brown and Chaney, 2016). Excessively high pH cannot be tolerated by many bacteria that play important roles, for example in the decomposition of dead matter. In post-mining soils, adverse pH seems to be one of the most important factors suppressing the composition and function of the microbial community (Bru et al., 2011).

Low soil organic matter is typical for mine subsoil. The use of organic amendments can help remediate this problem (Brown and Chaney, 2016). Organic amendments change pH to more preferable, neutral or slightly acidic levels, provide organic substances which bond with metallic cations, provide nutrients that could be utilized at least at the beginning of the succession process.

Legumes and other symbiotic plants with nitrogen-fixing microorganisms may be excellent tools for post-mining soil restoration (Elias and Chadwick, 1979; Jefferies et al., 1981 (1); Wanic and Pajak, 2012; Santi et al., 2013; Perry et al., 2014 (1); Perry et al., 2014 (2)). For the period when the co-operation with symbiotic microorganisms is being established, legumes use fertilizer as a source of nitrogen. Then, after developing the nodules and N-fixing bacteria activation, they switch to nitrogen provided by hosted diazotrophs (Strzelczyk, 2000). Legumes, though, are rarely good competitors; therefore, after transforming the soil to a more preferable state for other plants, they can be displaced by stronger competitors (Smyth, 1997). That naturally increases biodiversity and drives succession. Moreover, legumes are often good forage for wildlife and livestock, which stimulates the introduction of organic matter and nutrient cycling through feces (Elias and Chadwick, 1979; Jefferies et al., 1981 (2)).

Soil restoration should actively use a range of tools such as soil agricultural preparation, phytomelioration, fertilization, and soil amendments application.

### Ecological Background for Mine Reclamation

Organisms sharing the same ecological niche constantly interact. They compete for the same resources and living space, or conversely, form networks of symbionts to co-operate for more efficient resource exploitation (Ratzke et al.; 2020). Therefore, mine soil reclamation should initiate and steer processes targeting the rebuilding of these complex interactions. Microorganisms play a pivotal ecological role. They conduct decomposition of dead matter releasing nutrients for other organisms, they are plant and animal pathogens, but also symbionts e.g. *Frankia* (Pokojska-Burdziej and Strzelczyk, 2000). Therefore, the condition of successful reclamation is to rebuild the complexity of microbial communities and their interactions because the course of most of the processes that take place in the soil depends on microbes (Zornoza et al., 2016).

It is a challenge to reclaim mine soils as an environment for living organisms. Every organism to thrive must find the necessary conditions and resources. These, according to ecological Shelford's law, must be embedded within brackets defining their minimum and maximum of the tolerance. Shelford (1931) presented that each of resources and conditions cannot go beyond either required minimum or maximum of a certain organism. If that happens, that organism would not be able to remain in a given environment. Mine soils are often difficult to colonize for most organisms because many conditions and/or resources go beyond either minimum or maximum level of tolerance. For instance, often the nutrient content is below the minimum, while simultaneously the concentration of heavy metals exceeds the maximum of tolerance. Due to low nitrogen concentrations, only microorganisms able to fix this element from the atmosphere may be able to primarily colonize such soils, but the microbial activity is strongly inhibited by high heavy metal concentration and salinity (Campbell et al., 2008; Freeman et al., 2011; Madigan et al., 2012). A deliberate provision of nitrogen at relatively low amounts at the initial stage of reclamation could act as a succession starting factor and heavy metals/salinity deactivation. The addition of selected soil amendments and/or organic fertilizers target at both aims at once (Larney and Angers, 2012; Zornoza et al., 2016).

Some organisms have special adaptations and abilities to harvest such resources that are unavailable to other organisms. Nitrogen-fixing microorganisms are a good example here. Their unique ability to fix atmospheric nitrogen opens a range of possibilities as they become demanded partners for a symbiotic co-operation with a range of plants. Plants cannot fix nitrogen on their own. Plants may only uptake nitrogen in the mineral forms from soil water solution with an exceptions of some small organic molecules (Carson and Phillips, 2021). The alternative to that is to be provided with nitrogen by microorganisms. Thus, many species of plants and microorganisms established mutual co-operation. Plants that have the ability to co-exist with nitrogen-fixing organisms might play a special ecological role in reclamation because they quickly enrich the soil with organic matter as well as release available nitrogen while decaying (Brożek and Wanic, 2002; Wanic and Pająk, 2012).

In the soil, at any given moment, despite the complex composition of the soil microbiome, most bacteria are present in the inactive forms such as spores or cysts. Many microorganisms can survive the presence of adverse conditions as spores that can persist for many decades (Madigan et al., 2012; Bottos et al., 2014). Factors that inhibit bacterial development are of two natures. The first is anthropogenic, e.g., depleted fertility and productivity, ruined soil structure and heavy metals contamination caused by industrial processes (Wijesekara et al. 2016). The second is natural and seminatural factors such as bacterial phages, adverse climate or weather, lack or excess of oxygen, nutrient-poor soilforming rock, secreted antibiotics, and many others (Zornoza et al., 2016; Kumar et al., 2010). Therefore, debilitating the negative influence of the above-mentioned factors by reclamation techniques should enhance microbial life and thus increase chances for successful mine soils reclamation.

## **Applied Reclamation Tools**

The upper layer of stripped soil, so-called topsoil, is collected separately from the material excavated from deeper 'sub-soil' layers. Topsoil is the preferred material in the soil restoration process because it is rich in plant nutrients and has a developed microbial community, but it is almost always scarce in mine reclamation projects. There is an interest whether subsoil, if not heavily contaminated, might play a role of the basic soil substrate in mine reclamation. This master thesis proposes experiments in which two mine subsoils, various soil amendments, and a range of plant species with nitrogen fixers among them will be used as the tools for effective mine reclamation with the proper nitrogen cycling restoration.

# Subsoil

The proposed experiments will be based on the use of subsoil from the two mines: New Afton New Gold [NA] and Teck Highland Valley Copper [HVC]. Subsoils from those two mines have a list of common features, however, they also differ largely.

#### New Afton New Gold Subsoil

Initial observations were that subsoil collected from New Afton New Gold was light brown, rather dense but with rocks. Rocks tended to break easily and fall apart when hit.

Physicochemical tests show such features of the New Afton New Gold subsoil as pH above 9, very high electroconductivity (EC), rather low organic matter content which translates to low organic carbon and low nitrogen content. Additionally, phosphorus and potassium content was rather low, calcium and boron elevated, but sodium concentration was very high. Additionally, New Afton New Gold subsoil heavy metals content is elevated in terms of copper and molybdenum (See Chapters 2 and 3, Appendices A and B).

### Teck Highland Valley Copper Subsoil

Subsoil collected from Teck Highland Valley Copper was grayish in color, rather sandy in texture but with a large amount of rocks. Rocks were solid and did not tend to break apart. Some rocks had intensive green color resulting from a content of oxidized copper.

Physicochemical tests show such features of HVC subsoil as pH above 8, EC low, very low organic matter content that translates to very low organic carbon. HVC subsoil characterizes by extremally low nitrogen content, very low phosphorus content, potassium content low, calcium, sodium not elevated and boron only slightly elevated. Additionally, HVC subsoil heavy metals content is strongly elevated in terms of copper and molybdenum (See Chapters 2 and 3, Appendices A and B).

### Soil Amendments

Over the last decades, many ecological restoration experiments have been carried out in which various soil amendments were tested (Pichtel et al., 1994; Gould Gizikoff, 2002; Wanic and Pająk, 2012; Brown et al., 2014; Kelly et al., 2014). One of the important features of soil amendments is its ready availability, in terms of proximity to site and economic feasibility. Often they are produced as waste in many industrial or municipal processes. Thus, reclamation practitioners may easily acquire valuable products useful to them.

Each soil amendment has different properties, therefore, it must be used properly and in a manner well thought through. The selection of soil amendments depends on the objectives. They are often used to enrich the soil with organic matter (Larney and Angers, 2012), provide nutrients, increase water holding capacity, introduce strains of beneficial microorganisms (Zornoza et al., 2016), improve soil buffering, reduce the negative impact of toxic substances such as heavy metals, change pH, and increase cation exchange capacity (Curtis and Claassen, 2009; Brown et al., 2014; Kelly et al., 2014; Aschenbach and Poling, 2015; Hunt et al., 2015; Brown and Chaney, 2016).

The proposed experiments will use three different soil amendments: biosolids, biochar, and wood chips, as well as the mixture thereof. Each of the above soil amendments targets to ameliorate specific subsoil problems.

### Vegetation

Vegetation is a crucial element of most reclamation projects. Once successfully established, plants transform reclaimed post-mining soils on their own. When reclamation is intended on soil substrate deeply transformed to unfavorable for vegetation, the process of spontaneous colonization may be unsatisfactorily slow. It might even collapse if additional factor such as harsh climate or herbivores pressure is exerted on plants. On deeply transformed soil substrates, as mines' subsoils are, it is recommended to support revegetation (Smyth, 1997).

With constantly growing interest and shifting cultural values, more attention is being paid to increase our understanding and appreciation of native plants. Scientists and reclamation practitioners highlighted a selection of native plant species that may be successfully used in reclamation (Elias and Chadwick, 1979).

# NITROGEN

Nitrogen is an intrinsic part of the most important molecules building organisms' cells (Galloway et al., 2004; Salt, 2004). This element constitutes parts of such biological molecules as DNA, RNA, ATP, amino acids, chlorophyll, and many others. Therefore, it is indispensable in such processes as photosynthesis, respiration, heredity, tissue building, or regulation (Imsande and Touraine, 1994; Salt, 2004; Campbell, 2008; Freeman et al., 2011).

However, the uptake of nitrogen for living organisms is often difficult. Nitrogen is present in the lithosphere in abundance but usually absent in the rock bed on which the soil is formed. Therefore, the only primary source of nitrogen for organisms is the air possessing only 6.2% of Earth's nitrogen (Rosswall, 1981). Moreover, this source of nitrogen is still unavailable for most organisms. Only some microorganisms have the ability to fix atmospheric nitrogen. That element, on one hand, is necessary for all living organisms, but on the other hand, it is difficult to obtain. That is why the low nitrogen content in the topsoil is

often the growth limiting factor. Plants deprived of nitrogen grow slowly and are unhealthy (Troeh and Thompson, 2005; Bernhard, 2010).

## Nitrogen as an Element and its Cycling in the Environment

Nitrogen may exist in oxidation states from -3 to +5, which allows this element to form a broad array of compounds, both organic or inorganic. The biological uptake of this element is extremely specific. Earth's atmosphere contains  $38 \times 10^8$  Tg of nitrogen, while the entire biosphere maintains only  $0.009 \times 10^8$  Tg (Rosswall, 1981). Even though N is present in abundance in the atmosphere, constituting as much as 78% of it, in the atmospheric form (N<sub>2</sub>) is unavailable to the vast majority of organisms due to its inertia. Strong triple bonds hold two nitrogen atoms together (Bernhard, 2010). This, in turn, means that a lot of energy and specific enzymes are required to take up this element from the atmosphere and transform it into mineral forms before it can be utilized (Campbell, 2008; Freeman et al., 2011; Madigan et al., 2012). Although every organisms are responsible for the primary provision of nitrogen to the entire animate world (Galloway et al., 2004; Bernhard, 2010; Santi et al., 2013).

To restore nitrogen cycling in reclaimed mine soil substrate it is necessary to know what nitrogen transformations happen at every step of its cycling, and what influences those steps. Knowing this, the mine reclamation practitioners may exert efforts supporting those organisms which are involved in each step of the cycle.

### Nitrogen Biogeochemical Cycle

In terms of nitrogen acquisition, all living organisms may be divided into two fundamental groups: nitrogen fixers and non-nitrogen fixers. The first group acquires nitrogen through atmospheric nitrogen fixation. That is called diazotrophy. Non-nitrogen fixers, in turn, divide into two groups again: organisms intaking nitrogen in mineral forms e.g.  $NH_4^+$  or  $NO_3^-$  from the soil water solution or organisms feeding on living or dead organic matter containing nitrogen. Organisms that take up nitrogen through the consumption and digestion of organic matter deplete at first the environmental pool of available nitrogen. However, while they carry out their metabolism, they excrete end products of digestion and metabolism which are still rich in organic nitrogen (undigested food residues) or mineral nitrogen (e.g. urea), returning it to the environment. At the end of their life, the whole bodies, which consist of about 15% nitrogen, return it to the environment in which organisms lived (Rosswall, 1981). That is how nitrogen once introduced into the system moves alternately in between living biomass and dead matter, forming a small sub-cycle until it ultimately comes back to the large cycle and gets returned to the atmosphere (Fig. 1.1).

Many organisms that are not able to self-provide the needed nitrogen tackle this problem by entering into symbiosis with organisms that do have the ability to provide them with available nitrogen forms. Such co-symbionts divide into two categories:

• The first category is formed by organisms able to extract intensively the nitrogen compounds from the soil water solution, as in the case of fungi.

• The second category of symbiosis is formed with organisms that have the ability for direct nitrogen fixation from the atmosphere.

The final stage of this multi-step process is usually the conversion of mineral nitrogen back to atmospheric nitrogen. All these processes, starting from the fixation of atmospheric nitrogen, through its transformation, up to the return back to the atmosphere, make up the nitrogen cycling in the environment. In terrestrial ecosystems, most of these processes are carried out by soil microbes (Rosswall, 1981; Campbell, 2008; Zornoza et al., 2016).



*Figure 1.1* Schematic diagram of biological nitrogen cycle. Yellow arrows stand for oxidation reactions, green arrows stand for reduction. Anammox – anaerobic ammonium oxidation; DRNA – dissimilative nitrate reduction to ammonia.

### Nitrogen Fixation

Introducing nitrogen from the atmosphere into the biosphere by nitrogen fixation is a first step of the cycle (Figure 1.1; Bernhard, 2010). It occurs according to the following reaction:  $N_2 + 8H^+ + 8e^- + 16ATP \rightarrow 2NH_3 + 16ADP + H_2 + 16P_i$ 

The *nif* genes encode the enzyme nitrogenase which is responsible for N-fixation. Many varieties of this enzyme are known. N<sub>2</sub> is fixed and transformed into NH<sub>3</sub> or glutamine. NH<sub>3</sub> is either taken up by plants straight away or after the reaction with water in which it is converted into an ammonium ion (NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>) (Imsande and Touraine, 1994).

In the soil, nitrogen-fixing microorganisms live freely or enter into symbiotic relationships with plants or fungi. Many forms of such co-operation have developed during early evolution (Pokojska-Burdziej and Strzelczyk, 2000). The strength of these relationships varies. Bacteria from the families of *Arthrobacter*, *Azotobacter*, *Azospirillum* and some others live freely in the soil, but often their accumulations occur in the rhizosphere of the plant roots (rhizospheric bacteria) as plants create preferential living conditions for them (Zornoza et al., 2016). In turn, plants use nitrogen-rich compounds produced by these microorganisms. Other bacteria colonize outer spaces in root tissues. These are still rhizospheric bacteria but their co-operation with plant hosts is stronger. The strongest form of symbiotic relations happens when bacteria penetrate plant root tissues. When some bacteria only colonize the apoplastic root space, the co-evolution of other bacteria along with the host plant led to the penetration and colonization of the interior of the host root cells. The host plant often produces special tissues – nodules (See Figure 1.2). In nodule's cells symbiotic bacteria find a favorable living space. Plants that can co-exist with nitrogen-fixing bacteria often gain a competitive advantage and are first colonists in areas of succession (Santi et al., 2013).

In terrestrial ecosystems, in terms of amounts of fixed atmospheric nitrogen, bacteria have varying efficiency. Bacteria that live freely in the soil are less productive. It is estimated that soil bacteria are able to fix 5 - 50 kg N/ha/year. The intensity of nitrogen fixation depends on many abiotic and biotic factors such as temperature, pH, the presence of competitors, predators, antibiotics, etc. Bacteria that form advanced symbioses with plants can fix up to ten times more nitrogen than free-living ones (Król and Zielewicz-Dukowska, 2005). The efficiency of such endosymbionts in terms of the production of mineral forms of nitrogen is strongly dependent. The performance depends on the species, and even strain of bacterium, plant species, the season, plant physiological state, the presence of other nutrients, climate,

etc. It is estimated that some plant species of the *Fabaceae* family fix up to 500 kg N/ha/year (Troeh and Thompson, 2005).

Bacteria that form a symbiosis with vascular plants can be divided into two groups. The first is built by bacteria from the *Rhizobiaceae* family that form a symbiosis with legumes. Those are genera: *Rhizobium, Bradyrhizobium, Azorhizobium* and others (Madigan et al., 2012). The second group is formed by bacteria that form a symbiosis with nonleguminous plants. Representatives of eight plant families form the symbiosis with Actinobacteria from the genus *Frankia*. Such a relationship with Actinobacteria is called actinorrhizae (Huguet et al., 2004; Strzelczyk, 2000; Pokojska-Burdziej and Strzelczyk, 2000; Santi et al., 2013).

In the mine reclamation process supporting nitrogen fixation may play an important role (Jefferies et al., 1981) as this will take over the duty of nitrogen provision to the system when the pool of this element provided initially by fertilization gets eventually depleted.



*Figure 1.2* Nodulation on roots of field locoweed (Oxytropis campestris) on the left and soopolallie (Shepherdia canadensis) on the right.

Photos credit Piotr Dzumek

Decomposition and Decay

From the mine reclamation point of view decomposition and decay are very important processes that must be supported because they enrich mine soil substrate with strongly needed organic matter and release the entire list of nutritional elements with nitrogen among them. Nitrogen-containing compounds excreted by one organism become available for the uptake and metabolism to other organisms. Substances excreted by many organisms are further decomposed by a range of microorganisms and fungi equipped with the appropriate enzymes (Imsande and Touraine, 1994; Bernhard, 2010; Figure 1.1). Dead animal and plant tissues pass atrophy and end up in the soil, where they undergo rotting and decomposition. Dead organic matter plus excrements build the pool of soil detritus (Biology Online, 2020). There is a broad range of organisms which are soil detritivores, they feed on detritus, decomposing it, to obtain nutrients and energy. The production of mineral forms of nitrogen as a result of decay and decomposition is called nitrogen mineralization. This way nitrogen is mobilized and becomes again available for uptake (Rigby et al., 2016).

As a result of decomposition of organic matter an amine group -NH<sub>2</sub> becomes detached from an organic compound and becomes transformed to ammonia (NH<sub>3</sub>). This process is named ammonification (Figure 1.1). In the soil, the ammonia, readily reacts with water forming ammonium ion: NH<sub>3</sub> + H<sub>2</sub>O  $\rightarrow$  NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>+ OH<sup>-</sup>. Plants intake nitrogen from the soil mostly in the mineralized forms. These forms, however, account only for around 1 - 2% of total nitrogen in the soil (Carson and Phillips, 2021). Organic nitrogen is gradually mineralized and slowly released. Mineralization might provide 20 to 200 kg N/ha (Curtin and Campbell, 2008). Overall nitrogen uptake may exceed 100 kg N/ha/year (Imsande and Touraine, 1994; Troeh and Thompson, 2005).

NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> produced primarily by nitrogen fixers and secondarily in a process of decomposition and decay is taken up by organisms e.g. plants through roots for their metabolism or is utilized by nitrification microorganisms to produce energy.

### Nitrification

The next group of organisms in the nitrogen cycle are bacteria and archaea carrying out the nitrification process (Figure 1.1; Bernhard, 2010). Nitrification is the oxidation of ammonium ion to nitrogen oxides carried out by obligatory aerobic nitrifiers (Madigan et al., 2012). Therefore, the nitrification process takes place in aerated soils. Nitrification does not occur in soil horizons that are permanently flooded. The nitrification has two major stages. The first stage involves the transformation of ammonium ion and leads to the formation of nitric acid, the second stage involves the conversion of nitric acid and leads to the formation of nitrous acid. Typically, each step is carried out only by one type of nitrifying bacteria. *Nitrosomonas* conduct oxidation of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> to NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>. *Nitrobacter* conduct oxidation of NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> to NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>.

The deeper in the ground, the less oxygen. Here the denitrification bacteria begin to manifest their activity (Madigan et al., 2012).

# Denitrification

Denitrification consists of the gradual conversion of nitrogen oxides back to nitrogen gas (Figure 1.1; Bernhard, 2010). However, for this process to be energy-efficient, the denitrification stages require different conditions than the nitrification ones. Here, nitrogen oxides are back reduced while the organic compounds are oxidized. Therefore, denitrifying bacteria are usually anaerobic.

Complete denitrification from NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> to N<sub>2</sub> encompasses a series of steps. Passing every step entails certain enzymes which are produced only by certain types of bacteria. Therefore, the entire sequence of various bacteria is needed to complete the entire denitrification. The denitrification takes place in the following stages: 1) NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> $\rightarrow$  NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup>, 2) NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> $\rightarrow$  NO, 3) NO  $\rightarrow$  N<sub>2</sub>O, 4) N<sub>2</sub>O  $\rightarrow$  N<sub>2</sub> (Madigan et al., 2012).

Denitrification leads to nitrogen loss, therefore is not required at the initial steps of mine reclamation. However, it is an intrinsic step closing entire nitrogen cycling.

### Dissimilative Nitrate Reduction to Ammonia (DNRA)

DNRA is a process similar to denitrification, but the final product is not atmospheric nitrogen but  $NH_4^+$  (Madigan et al., 2012). DNRA takes place in two stages: 1)  $NO_3^- \rightarrow NO_2^-$ , 2)  $NO_2^- \rightarrow NH_4^+$ . Not only prokaryotic organisms conduct DNRA but also some eukaryotes (Putz et al., 2018). As DNRA does not lead to nitrogen loss, it is more preferred than denitrification in the attempt of preserving nitrogen in the reclaimed mine soil substrate.

### Anammox

In some ecosystems anammox conducting bacteria are responsible for most of the entire N<sub>2</sub> return to the atmosphere. Those bacteria inhabit anoxic environments. Based on metagenomic studies, it is believed that there may be thousands of species carrying out anammox in specific environments (Long et al., 2013; Solanki et al., 2017). Anammox is the oxidation of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> by nitrogen oxides with molecular nitrogen as the final product. Reaction conducted is:  $NH_4^+ + NO_2^- \rightarrow N_2 + 2H_2O$  (Madigan et al., 2012). Anammox is not demanded in the initial phases of mine reclamation as this process leads to even faster nitrogen loss.

### How Nitrogen Transformation Influence on Other Soil Properties

Nitrogen cycling influences a wide spectrum of other soil processes, and vice versa. All soil processes remain in a sort of balance as well as all elements' cycles interact with each other (Rosswall, 1981). Having at least a bit of nitrogen to start, pioneering organisms can begin to influence reclaimed land, exerting further transformation (Ratzke et al., 2020). Nitrogen available in the environment has usually a positive effect on the production of plant biomass. This, in turn, increases the content of organic matter in the soil and the carbon sequestration (Brożek and Wanic, 2002). Thus nitrogen influences the carbon cycle.

Phosphorus has a strong influence on nitrogen cycling because P together with N are important elements of many molecules in organisms' cells. Deficiency of phosphorus limits especially N fixation as well as nitrification (Rosswall, 1981).

The individual stages of the nitrogen cycle often have opposing vectors of bio and physicochemical change in the soil (Ratzke et al., 2020). For instance, nitrogen fixation and denitrification increase pH by uptake of H<sup>+</sup>. Protein decay also increases the pH by releasing of OH<sup>-</sup> anions. In turn, the nitrification results in acidification due to H<sup>+</sup> release. If nitrogen cycling is balanced, the pH of the soil does not change much, but if any of those processes overweight, the soil pH changes. This is an important hint for mine reclamation practitioners indicating that all steps of the nitrogen cycle have to be rebuilt to maintain the proper pH. Soil pH influences the rate of N-fixation. Nitrogenase has atoms of Fe and Mo in the structure. So Fe and Mo are necessary in the N-fixation (Campbell et al., 2008; Freeman et al., 2011). In soils of high pH, Fe and Mo are not soluble. Thus, high pH may inhibit nitrogenase synthesis.

Apart from plants, some microbes use products of nitrifiers' metabolism: anammox and DNRA bacteria, as well as denitrifiers. Their role in the reclaimed soil should not be forgotten. They prevent leaching of nitrogen oxides to the groundwater, take part in organic matter mineralization, take part in soil microbial food chain, and increase pH (Campbell et al., 2008; Freeman et al., 2011; Madigan et al., 2012).

## **Importance of Nitrogen in Mine Reclamation**

Mine reclamation will not be successful if nitrogen cycling is not rebuilt, often requiring human intervention to increase the speed of recovery. There are two major targets. Firstly, it is to provide an initial nitrogen portion ensuring starting it to cycle, and secondly, it is to prevent nitrogen loss at least at the initial stage of reclamation. Nitrogen may be provided to the reclaimed mine soils in two ways: artificially by fertilization or naturally by nitrogen fixation. Artificial fertilization in the case of deeply transformed mine soils is often necessary. That initial introduction of nitrogen along with other nutrients intends to increase the level of lacking elements above the minimum of tolerance for organisms to colonize. Often microbes are present in the soil substrate in an abundance, however, they try to wait out the adverse conditions in a form of spores (Madigan et al., 2012). Fertilizers may activate them (Suhag, 2016). This may be done with the use of mineral fertilizers, organic ones, or even with the use of nutrient-rich soil amendments. Commercial organic fertilizers or soil amendments seem to be better solution than mineral for initial complex nutrients provision in reclaimed mine soils (Larney et al., 2009, Gardner et al., 2010). Some soil amendments may remediate the problem of lacking soil nutrients.

When initial portions of nutrients are provided, it is a time to introduce organisms that will facilitate further nitrogen provision as these nutrients may be quickly depleted or lost. Plants that co-exist with N-fixing bacteria can fulfill this role. They are used by people in agriculture, in the phytomelioration process, as well as in the bioremediation or the reclamation (Elias and Chadwick, 1979; Jefferies et al., 1981; Santi et al., 2013, Wanic and Pająk, 2012). Legumes such as *Lupinus, Trifolium, Medicago* are most commonly used here. BC flora has many species forming co-existence with N-fixing microbes (Brown and Amacher, 1999; Antos et al., 1996).

In mine reclamation nitrogen cycling may be supported and its loss limited. In the case of mine soils, in which microbiological life is negatively affected (Baker et al., 2011; Larney and Angers, 2012), it is unlikely that the plant will find its symbiotic partner. To increase the chances, bacteria can be inoculated by commercial inoculants. To support plants forming actinorrhizae with *Frankia*, it may be most effective to add a portion of natural soil (Strzelczyk, 2002). Nitrifying bacteria are obligately aerobic. In clay and loamy soils, the ground tends to long water holding. This results in unfavorable aerobic conditions. Therefore, an intervention, such as tillage, aiming in better aeration of reclaimed soils, supports nitrifiers and other topsoil aerobic organisms. Tillage, by oxygen provision, limits denitrifiers, and anammox bacteria in the topsoil (Long et al., 2013). Therefore, if their activity is limited, tillage contributes to available nitrogen lost prevention. Supporting DNRA bacteria also prevents nitrogen loss. Providing of organic matter and sulfide (S<sup>2-</sup>) also supports DNRA bacteria while inhibiting denitrifiers (Putz et al., 2018).

#### AREA OF RESEARCH

New Afton New Gold is located just 15 km away from the city of Kamloops, BC. Teck Highland Valley Copper is located around 50 km away. Both mines lie within Thompson-Nicola Regional District of British Columbia. Although not very far from each other both these mines differ strongly (New Gold Inc., 2021; Teck Resources Limited, 2019; "Highland Valley Copper", 2021). Differences encompass such aspects as elevation above the see level, climate, soils, vegetation, bedrock, and others.

New Afton New Gold lies in the area of Bunchgrass Biogeoclimatic Zone which is characterized by high biodiversity and its uniqueness. Bunchgrass covers merely about 1% of the BC area (Province of British Columbia, 1999) but only within this zone 30% of endangered species of BC have their populations.

HVC, on the other hand, is characterized by its large size and, consequently, a significant impact on the environment (Teck Resources Limited, 2019; "Highland Valley Copper", 2021; Malaschenko et al., 2017).

Reclamation undertakings withing both mines are challenging due to several facts: climatic severity, large scale, a vulnerability to species invasiveness, areas' local water retention importance, elevated fire threat and many more.

# **Mines Characteristics**

Both mines extract and pre-treat ores and possess open pits. NA pit is inactive, while HVC has several active and inactive pits. As a result of an ore production within the mines, there is a large scale constant hauling and heavy machinery movement in soil and rock transportation. Earthy waste material is gathered on large stockpiles that transforms the surface creating vast areas for future reclamation. Additionally, both mines possess tailings storage facilities (TSF).

### New Afton New Gold Mine

New Afton site is one of New Gold Inc. assets. All New Gold's claims within the New Afton Group span the area of 124.5 km<sup>2</sup>. Chiefly it comprises an open pit, underground mining operation, support facilities, a concentrator, and tailings facilities. An underground operation began in 2012, located underneath an open pit which had been exploited under the operation of the historic Afton Mine (New Gold Inc., 2021). The New Afton reserves are estimated for 1.0 million ounces of gold, 2.8 million ounces of silver, and 802 million pounds

of copper. The mine produces annually over 75 thousand ounces of gold and over 85 million pounds of copper (New Gold Inc., 2021).

New Afton is located within the Bunchgrass biogeoclimatic zone (Province of British Columbia, 1999). The Bunchgrass zone's principal environmental factor determining its distinctiveness is mean annual precipitation below 300 mm. Most of the precipitation falls within the coldest period of the year. This zone is classified as semi-arid characterized by cool winters and hot, dry summers. Plants native to these growing conditions have developed mechanisms for the effective use of water from the thaw, and to endure long periods of drought. Here grasses are dominating, e.g. bluebunch wheatgrass *Pseudoroegneria spicata* or prairie junegrass *Koeleria macrantha*. Other plants well adapted to these conditions are shrubs with the dominants big sagebrush *Artemisia tridentata* and common rabbitbrush *Ericameria nauseosa*. Their adaptive strategy is intensive root growth. The soils of this zone, mainly due to the abundance of grasses, are more fertile and have a favorable pH. Besides, they are sufficiently airy and are not excessively dense. (Antos et al., 1996; Province of British Columbia, 1999).

# Teck Highland Valley Copper Mine

Highland Valley Copper mine is one of many Teck assets located in Canada. It is one of the largest open-pit mines in the world. This site exploits mainly copper and molybdenum. The entire mine area comprises the open pits, the transportation network, rocks grinding and ores concentration facilities, tailings storage facilities and large areas of terrains already subjected to reclamation. HVC produces over 150,000 tonnes of copper annually (Teck Resources Limited, 2019). The Teck Highland Valley Copper mine is one of British Columbia's high-value assets but, being one of the world's largest open-pit production highlights the need for reclamation research. A large number of reclamation projects are conducted presently either on an operational level as well as on experimental (Teck Resources Limited, 2019; "Highland Valley Copper", 2021; Malaschenko et al., 2017).

HVC is located around 1,300 m above sea level, while NA's elevation is only around 700 m. Therefore, in the place of HVC location, there are different climatic conditions. HVC biogeoclimatic zones are Interior Douglas-Fir and Montane Spruce. These zones, in particular Montane Spruce, are characterized by a cool climate, shorter vegetation season, but receiving a significantly larger mean precipitation. These zones are covered with woody vegetation, where douglas fir *Pseudotsuga menziesii*, white spruce *Picea glauca*, and even subalpine fir

*Abies lasiocarpa* dominate alternately. The nitrogen fixer soopolallie *Shepherdia canadensis* is also typical here. In these zones, the soils are usually characterized as nutrient-poor, stony with an acidic pH. Nitrogen fixers can play an extremely important role here as the suppliers of nitrogen (Imsande and Touraine, 1994; Antos et al., 1996; Province of British Columbia, 1999).



*Figure 1.3* New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper mines location. *Retrieved from Google Earth.* 

# **RESEARCH OBJECTIVES**

Two proposed experiments focused on:

- I. Testing whether the mine subsoils from New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper have a potential to be applied as a mine reclamation starting medium, without the addition of an amendment, on selected native grasses, forb and shrubs.
- II. Testing whether applied soil amendments influence plant productivity and mortality of selected native grasses, forb and shrubs on the New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil substrates;
- III. The qualitative and quantitative change of total nitrogen, mineralizable nitrogen,  $NH_4^+$ ,  $NO_3^-$  in the soil following soil amendments and plant species application.

First study experiment 1 was conducted in optimal plant-growth conditions of the greenhouse. In contrast, second study experiment was conducted in semi-natural conditions in open-air. Eventually, results of both experiments were compared.

#### REFERENCES

- Antos J, Coupe R, Douglas G, Evans R, Goward T, Ignace M, Lloyd D, Parish R, Pojar R, Roberts A. 1996. Plants of Southern Interior British Columbia and the Inland Northwest. Lone Pine Publishing.
- Aschenbach TA, Brandt E, Buzzard M, Hargreaves R, Schmidt T, Zwagerman A. 2012. Initial Plant Growth in Sand Mine Spoil Amended with Peat Moss and Fertilizer Under Greenhouse Conditions: Potential Species for Use in Reclamation. Ecological Restoration, Vol. 30, (50-58).
- Aschenbach TA, Poling M. 2015. Initial Plant Growth in Sand Mine Spoil Amended with Organic Materials. Ecological Restoration, Vol. 33, (197-206).
- Baker LR, White PM, Pierzynski GM. 2011. Changes in microbial properties after manure, lime, and bentonite application to a heavy metal-contaminated mine waste. Applied Soil Ecology, Vol. 48, (1-10). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apsoil.2011.02.007.
- Biogeoclimatic Zones of British Columbia 1999. A map published by Province of British Columbia, Ministry of Forests.
- Bradshaw AD, 1997. Restoration of mined lands—using natural processes. Ecological Engineering, Vol. 8, (255–269). doi:10.1016/S0925-8574(97)00022-0
- Brown RW, Amacher MC. 1999. Selecting Plant Species for Ecological Restoration: a Perspective for Land Managers. USDA Forest Service Proceedings RMRS-P-8.
- Brown SL, Chaney RL. 2016. Use of Amendments to Restore Ecosystem Function to Metal Mining-Impacted Sites: Tools to Evaluate Efficacy. Current Pollution Report, Vol. 2, (91–102). https://doi.org/10.1007/s40726-016-0029-1
- Brown SL, Mahoney M, Sprenger M. 2014. A comparison of the efficacy and ecosystem impact of residual-based and topsoil-based amendments for restoring historic mine tailings in the Tri-State mining district. Science of the Total Environment (485–486:624– 632). doi: 10.1016/j.scitotenv.2014.03.029. Epub 2014 Apr 17. PMID: 24747254.
- Brożek S, Wanic T. 2002. Impact of forest litter of Alnus glutinosa (L.) Gaertn., Alnus incana (L.) Moench, Alnus viridis (Chaix) Lam. et DC, Abies alba Mill, and Fagus sylvatica L. on chosen soil properties. Electronic Journal of Polish Agricultural Universities. Series: Forestry, Vol. 5, (). http://www.ejpau.media.pl/volume5/issue1/forestry/art-01.html
- Bru D, Ramette A, Saby N. 2011. Determinants of the distribution of nitrogen-cycling microbial communities at the landscape scale. Multidisciplinary Journal of Microbial Ecology, Vol. 5, (532–542). https://doi.org/10.1038/ismej.2010.130
- Bottos EM, Scarrow JW, Archer SDJ, McDonald IR, Cary SC. 2014. Bacterial Community Structures of Antarctic Soils. In book: Antarctic Terrestrial Microbiology: Physical and biological properties of Antarctic soils (9-33). DOI:10.1007/978-3-642-45213-0\_2
- Campbell NA, Reece JB, Taylor MR, Simon EJ. 2008. Biology; Concepts & Connections. 5th Edition. Pearson Education; Benjamin Cummings.
- Curtin D, Campbell CA. 2008. Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis. Second Edition. Chapter 46 Mineralizable Nitrogen. Canadian Society of Soil Science.
- Curtis MJ, Claassen VP. 2009. Regenerating Topsoil Functionality in Four Drastically Disturbed Soil Types by Compost Incorporation. The Journal of the Society for Ecological Restoration International. Restoration Ecology, Vol. 17, (24–32)

- Elias CO, Chadwick MJ. 1979. Growth Characteristics of Grass and Legume Cultivars and Their Potential for Land Reclamation. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 16, (537-544).
- Freeman S, Harrington M, Sharp J. 2011. Biological Science. Canadian Edition. Pearson Canada Inc. Toronto, Ontario.
- Galloway JN, Dentener FJ, Capone DG, Boyer EW, Howarth RW, Seitzinger SP, Asner GP, Cleveland CC, Green PA, Holland EA, Karl DM, Michaels AF, Porter JH, Townsend AR, Vörösmarty CJ. 2004. Nitrogen Cycles: Past, Present, and Future. Source: Biogeochemistry, Vol. 70, (153-226).
- Gardner WC, Broersma K, Naeth A, Chanasyk D, Jobson A. 2010. Influence of biosolids and fertilizer amendments on physical, chemical and microbiological properties of copper mine tailings. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 90, (571-583). DOI:10.4141/cjss09067
- Garris HW, Baldwin SA, Van Hamme JD, Gardner WC, Fraser LH. 2016. Genomics to assist mine reclamation: a review. Restoration Ecology, Vol. 24, (165-173). https://doi.org/10.1111/rec.12322.
- Gould Gizikoff K. 2002. Conifer Trials at Highland Valley Copper; 2001 Monitoring Program and Results; Prepared for Biosolids Recycling Program Greater Vancouver Regional District.
- Hunt J, Holmes G, McMahen K. 2018. Conifer Seedling Establishment on a Rock Disposal Site at Mount Polley Mine to Assess Competitive Effects of Various Herbaceous Groundcovers When Using Biosolids as a Soil Amendment. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.14288/1.0374925
- Huguet V, Batzli JM, Zimpfer JF, Gourbière F, Dawson JO, and Fernandez MP. 2004. Nodular symbionts of Shepherdia, Alnus, and Myrica from a sand dune ecosystem: trends in occurrence of soilborne Frankia genotypes. Canadian Journal of Botany, Vol. 82, (691-699). DOI:10.1139/b04-043
- Imsande J, Touraine B. 1994. N Demand and the Regulation of Nitrate Uptake. Plant Physiology, Vol. 105, (3-7).
- Jefferies RA, Bradshaw AD, Putwain PD. 1981. Growth, Nitrogen Accumulation, and Nitrogen Transfer by Legume Species Established on Mine Spoils. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 18, (945-956).
- Jefferies RA, Willson K, Bradshaw AD. 1981. The Potential of Legumes as a Nitrogen Source for the Reclamation of Derelict Land. Plant and Soil, Vol.59, (173-177).
- Kelly ChN, Peltz ChD, Stanton M, Rutherford DW, Rostad CE. 2014. Biochar application to hardrock mine tailings: Soil quality, microbial activity, and toxic element sorption. Applied Geochemistry, Vol. 43, (35-48).
- Król MJ, Zielewicz-Dukowska J. 2005. Genetical aspects of nitrogen fixation by bacteria *Azospirillium* species. Polish Journal of Microbiology, Vol.44, (47-56). Abstract in English.
- Kumar N, Singh RK, Mishra SK, Singh AK, Pachouri UC. 2010. Isolation and screening of soil Actinomycetes as source of antibiotics active against bacteria. International Journal of Microbiology Research, Vol. 2, (12-16).
- Larney FJ, Angers DA. 2012. The role of organic amendments in soil reclamation: A review. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 92, (19-38). https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2010-064

- Larney FJ, Janzen HH, Olson BM, Olson AF. 2009. Erosion-productivity-soil amendment relationships for wheat over 16 years. Soil and Tillage Research, Vol.103, (73-83). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2008.09.008.
- Long A, Heitman J, Tobias C, Philips R, Song B. 2013. Co-Occurring Anammox, Denitrification, and Codenitrification in Agricultural Soils. Applied and Environmental Microbiology, Vol.79, (168–176). DOI: 10.1128/AEM.02520-12
- Madigan MT, Martinko JM, Stahl DA, Clark DP. 2012. Brock Biology of Microorganisms. 13th Edition. Pearson Education; Benjamin Cummings.
- Malaschenko N, Berg K, Iverson M, Straker J. 2017. Returning Land Use Plan Highland Valley Copper. Published by Integral Ecology Group.
- Ministry of Energy and Mines. 2017. Health, Safety, and Reclamation Code for Mines in British Columbia. Victoria, British Columbia.
- Perry T, Domingo J, Primo C, David C. 2014. Geochemical Characterization of Copper Tailings after Legume Revegetation. Science Diliman, Vol. 26, (61-71).
- Perry T, Domingo J, Primo C, David C. 2014. Soil Amelioration Potential of Legumes for Mine Tailing. Philippine Journal of Science, Vol.143, (1-8).
- Pichtel JR, Dick WA, Sutton P. 1994. Comparison of Amendments and Management Practices for Long-Term Reclamation of Abandoned Mine Lands. Journal of . Environmental Quality, Vol. 23, (766-772). https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq1994.00472425002300040022x
- Pokojska-Burdziej A, Strzelczyk E. 2000. Frankia abundance in soils beneath birch (Betula pendula Roth) and alder (Alnus glutinosa L.) from different stands. Sylvan, Vol.4.
- Province of British Columbia. 1999. Biogeoclimatic Zones of British Columbia 1999. Ministry of Forests Research Branch.
- Putz M, Schleusner P, Rütting T, Hallina S. 2018. The relative abundance of denitrifying and DNRA bacteria and their activity determine nitrogen retention or loss in agricultural soil. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, Vol. 123, (97-104).
- Qiu Y, Sego DC. 2001. Laboratory properties of mine tailings. Geotechnical and Geoenvironmental Engineering Group, Department of Civil and Environmental Engineering, University of Alberta, Vol 38, (183-190).
- Ratzke C, Barrere J, Gore J. 2020. Strength of species interactions determines biodiversity and stability in microbial communities. Nature Ecology & Evolution, Vol. 4, (376–383). DOI: 10.1038/s41559-020-1099-4
- Rigby H, Clarke BO, Pritchard DL, Meehan B, Beshah F, Smith RS, Porter NA. 2016. A critical review of nitrogen mineralization in biosolids-amended soil, the associated fertilizer value for crop production, and potential for emissions to the environment. Science of the Total Environment, Vol. 541, (1310-1338). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.scitotenv.2015.08.089
- Rosswall T. 1981. Some Perspectives of the Major Biogeochemical Cycles. Edited by Gene E. Likens. Chapter 2. The Biogeochemical Nitrogen Cycle. Royal Swedish Academy of Sciences, Stockholm, Sweden
- Salt DE. 2004. Update on Plant Ionomics. Center for Plant Environmental Stress Physiology, Purdue University, West Lafayette, Indiana 47907.
- Santi C, Bogusz D, Franche C. 2013. Biological nitrogen fixation in non-legume plants. Annals of Botany, Vol. 111, (743–767).
- Shelford VE. 1931. Some Concepts of Bioecology. Ecology, Vol.12, (455–467).
doi:10.2307/1928991

- Smyth CR. 1997. Native Legume Transplant Survivorship and Subsequent Seedling Recruitment on Unamended Coal Mine Soils in the Canadian Rocky Mountains. Mountain Research and Development, Vol. 17, (145-157).
- Solanki P, Singh Meena S, Narayan M, Khatoon H, Tewari L. 2017. Denitrification Process as an Indicator of Soil Health. Internartional .Journal of Current Microbiology and Applied Science, Vol. 6, (2645-2657). DOI:https://doi.org/10.20546/ijcmas.2017.605.296
- Strzelczyk E. 2000. Value of actinorrhiza for forestry. Sylvan, Vol.4.
- Suhag M. 2016. Potential of Biofertilizers to Replace Chemical Fertilizers. International Advanced Research Journal in Science, Engineering and Technology. Vol. 3, (163-167). DOI 10.17148/IARJSET.2016.3534

Troeh FR, Thompson LM. 2005. Soils and Soil Fertility. Sixth Edition. Blackwell Publishing.

- Wanic T, Pająk M. 2012. Influence of the Black Locust *Robinia pseudoacacia L*. to the Content of Mineral Forms of Nitrogen in Humus Levels of the Areas Reclaimed to Forest. Center of Forest and Environmental Education in Rogów, Poland, Vol. 14, (93-101); Abstract in English.
- Wijesekara H, Bolan NS, Vithanage M, Xu Y, Mandal S, Brown SL, Hettiarachchi GM, Pierzynski GM, Huang L, Ok YS, Kirkham MB, Saint C, Surapaneni A. 2016. Utilization of Biowaste for Mine Spoil Rehabilitation. Advances in Agronomy, Vol.138, (97-173). https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2016.03.001
- Zornoza R, Acosta JA, Faz A, Baath E. 2016. Microbial growth and community structure in acid mine soils after addition of different amendments for soil reclamation. Geoderma Vol. 272, (64-72).

Web sites

Biology Online. 2020. Detritus - Definition and Examples - Biology Online Dictionary

BC Mines Act. 2021. Queen's Priner. Mines Act (gov.bc.ca)

Bernhard, A. 2010. The Nitrogen Cycle: Processes, Players, and Human Impact. Nature Education Knowledge 3(10):25 retrieved from: <u>https://www.nature.com/scitable/knowledge/library/the-nitrogen-cycle-processes-players-and-human-15644632/</u>

Carson J, Phillips L. 2021. Soil Nitrogen Supply | Fact Sheets | soilquality.org.au

Highland Valley Copper mine (2021, February 7). In *Wikipedia*. https://en.wikipedia.org/wiki/Highland Valley Copper mine

MAC. 2018. Facts and Figures of the Canadian Mining Industry; Mining Facts - The Mining Association of Canada

New Gold Inc. 2021. https://www.newgold.com/assets/new-afton/default.aspx

Teck Resources Limited. 2019. <u>https://www.teck.com/operations/canada/operations/highland-valley-copper/</u>

# <u>CHAPTER 2: HOW AN ADDITION OF BIOSOLIDS, BIOCHAR, AND WOODCHIPS</u> <u>INFLUENCE SUBSOIL PHYSICOCHEMICAL PROPERTIES, GRASSES AND LEGUME</u> <u>PERFORMANCE, AND NITROGEN CYCLING IN GREENHOUSE CONDITIONS.</u>

## INTRODUCTION

As awareness of environmental values increase, an ecosystem-oriented reclamation constantly gains importance (Brown and Amacher, 1999; MAC, 2018). This branch of human activity is complex and interdisciplinary, combining knowledge from many fields of science. Reclamation achieves the best results when it emulates natural processes (Jefferies et al., 1981; Bradshaw, 1997; Bradshaw, 2000). To rebuild an ecosystem, the original ecosystem must be well known. The ecosystem is a very complex network of mutual interdependencies between its biotic and abiotic components. Moreover, organisms occupying a certain niche organize in food webs (McCann, 2007; Egerton, 2007). Energy and matter flow through every level of trophic interactions, allowing for the cycling of elements (Madigan et al., 2012). Restoration of such relations between living organisms and their ecological niche should be the aim of the reclamation process to make it effective (Fraser et al., 2015). Reclaiming areas disturbed by mining is challenging. Mines alter the landscape, transform and remove soils, influence hydrology, increase dust emission, and can leach contaminants into water bodies and soils (Wijesekara et al., 2016). Additionally, mine degraded soils are usually infertile. These issues, and other factors like high salinity or extreme pH, result in the low productivity of these soils (FAO et al, 2020).

An efficient way to reclaim mine barren land is to cap with a layer of fresh topsoil. The problem is that topsoil is scarce or is deeply transformed after many years of stockpiling (Strohmayer, 1999). In such a case attention is turned toward subsoil, which is abundant on mine sites, also stored as stockpiles. There is interest in whether subsoil can be used as a reclamation starting soil medium. In subsoil characterization, the potential obstacles to ecosystem restoration might be identified, and then these obstacles can be addressed in a planned manner.

Another question is whether soil amendments could help transform subsoil. Knowledge about the properties of soil amendments is increasing, particularly as applied to mine reclamation (Brown et al., 2014; Brown and Chaney, 2016; Gunarathne et al., 2020), nonetheless, still requires deepening, in particular about the proper selection, doses, and methods of application. Little is known about the influence of the soil amendments on the properties of mine subsoils. Three amendments have received particular attention in this study: class A biosolids, biochar, and woodchips, as well as the mixture thereof. Biosolids result from wastewater treatment (Sullivan et al., 2015; Ippolito et al., 2021). Annacis Biosolids used in this study were provided by Metro Vancouver. This class A biosolids, through anaerobic digestion and dewatering, pass very strict requirements for pollutants, pathogens and vector attraction reduction along with others. Biosolids is an amendment very rich in readily available nutrients, as well as with organic matter (Sullivan et al., 2015). Biosolids provide a large portion of available and mineralizable nitrogen. Available nitrogen is predominantly in a form of NH4<sup>+</sup>. Apart from nitrogen, biosolids enrich the soil substrate with phosphorus and zinc, and also increase soil buffering, cation exchange capacity, reduce substrate salinity, as well as the adverse impact of heavy metals (Brown and Chaney, 2016). The biosolids application rate strongly depends on substrate N and P deficiency. It might also vary regarding to the biosolids class, composting time etc. (Sullivan et al., 2015). Cogger and Stahnke (2013) suggest an application of 15 to 20% by volume to land being prepared for new lawn but also inform that the rate for new gardens should be larger. Larney and Angers (2012) state that reclaimed mine soils are usually subjected to the largest organic amendment dosing due to its deep degradation. Woodchips is an amendment rather poor in readily available plant nutrients (Cheng, 2008). Moreover, this material decomposes very slowly, mainly due to lignin content (Datta et al., 2017). Woodchips get produced as a waste in the sawmills processes. This material is rough, contains different sized fractions of woody tissues, mainly coniferous tree cortex. The addition of woodchips lowers the pH of overly alkaline soil substrates, helps in increasing recalcitrant carbon, increases water penetration and aeration, and constitutes a food source for a range of organisms (Yuan et al., 2020). In his work on potting media Bugbee (2008) combined 10, 20 and 30% (v/v) of hardwood sawdust (woodchips) with municipal biosolids compost to observe an influence of this amendment on Coreopsis grandiflora and Rudbeckia hirta individuals performance, as well as on mineral nitrogen leaching. He found that an application of woodchips in such rates did not affect NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> leaching from biosolids and did not affect plants performance. Cheng (2008) determined that an application of 30% sawdust applied with NPK fertilizer gave the highest yield. Biochar is a charcoal. It is a slow-release fertilizer rich in phosphorus and potassium and acting beneficially on soil physicochemical properties (Taylor, 2010; Canadian AgriChar, 2020). This soil amendment has a strongly alkaline pH – around 10. It enriches soil substrate with organic matter. Biochar may increase soil buffering, cation exchange capacity, reduce salinity, and an adverse impact of heavy metals (Kelly et al., 2014). AgriChar, which is a manufacturer of biochar product used in this research, suggests using 5% of this product by volume (Canadian AgriChar, 2020). Gunarathne et al. (2020) in their experiment with salt-affected acidic soil used 1.0% - 5.0% detecting that eventually an addition of 5.0% of biochar brought the best results.

Vegetation is one of the key factors in mine reclamation. Intentionally introduced plants species are generally selected according to plant traits such as rate of growth, ecological requirements and function, the potential in competition with other plant species, the ability to enrich the soil substrate with essential nutrients, for example nitrogen (Elias and Chadwick, 1979). The ecosystem will likely not be rebuilt stably if the normal cycle of elements is not restored. Nitrogen-fixing plants can play a special role in reclamation of mine soils that are particularly nutrient-poor. Lupine, clover, or alfalfa are more commonly used nitrogen-fixers for phytomelioration and green fertilization worldwide. However, many of these plants do not belong to the local flora. Four native plant species were selected: three grass species: bluebunch wheatgrass Pseudoroegneria spicata, rough fescue Festuca campestris, prairie junegrass Koeleria macrantha, and one legume field locoweed Oxytropis campestris. Three selected graminoids are turf-forming perennial bunchgrasses. They may be found in many ecosystems but are typical and commonly present in grasslands. Those plants are well adapted to semi-arid conditions with hot and dry summers (Antos et al., 1996). That legume may be found in many ecosystems but thrives the best on rocky, gravelly soils with plenty of insolation. It stands well with harsh climate pressure but is not a good competitor (Douglas at al., 1998), which potentially, coupled with an ability for nitrogen fixation, makes this species a good candidate for post-mining reclamation tool.

The study objectives were:

- I. To determine similarities and differences between New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils with or without amendments by observing plant mortality, above-ground biomass productivity, and subsoil physicochemical properties;
- II. To test the relative effects of various proportions of the three soil amendments (biosolids, woodchips, biochar) on subsoil physicochemical properties;
- III. To measure qualitative and quantitative change of nitrogen compounds related to soil amendments.

#### **METHODS**

# **Study Site**

Subsoil substrate was collected from stockpiles at two mine sites: Teck Highland Valley Copper (August 17, 2018) and New Afton New Gold (September 9, 2018). The experiment was located in the Research Greenhouse at Thompson Rivers University. The experiment began on December 22, 2018, and ended on April 13, 2019. It lasted 16 weeks counting from when the seeds were sown to the day of the above-ground biomass harvesting.

# **Experiment Design**

#### Pots and Seeding

1.2 L square-shaped pots were filled with 10 combinations of subsoils with soil amendments (See Table 2.1). To increase chances for successful germination, seeds were sown in batches instead of sowing just one seed. One batch of seeds (20 seeds in each) was sown in each of the pot corners. This way four one-species monoculture treatments and one four-species mix treatment were created. Grass seeds were sown on the surface of the substrate and legume seeds were covered by a thin layer of soil substrate. After germination, excess seedlings were eliminated such that one individual plant at each pot corner remained. Pots were marked and numbered.

To boost the presence of N-fixing microbes, the legume seeds were inoculated with use of commercial preparation McKENZIE SEEDS GARDEN INOCULANT containing bacteria *Rhizobium leguminosarum* and *Bradyrhizobium sp.* Before seeding, legume seeds were subjected to scarification and 24 h water imbibition (Baskin and Baskin, 1998).

## Greenhouse Settings

The greenhouse was on a 14h/10h day/night lighting schedule with three 1,000W lamps operating. 24-hour temperature variation was kept within 15 - 30°C interval. The substrate was kept moist but not wet. As this experiment did not account for the drought effect, the watering need was visually assessed only. To maintain proper air humidity, the automatic mister was switched on and activated whenever the humidity sensors detected the air humidity below 40%. Apart from that, the mister was activated daily at 7.30 AM for 15-minutes-continuous misting regardless of the sensor readings. The pod was ventilated by the built-in ventilator or by the automatic side and rooftop whenever the temperature approached 30°C or the air humidity exceeded 80%.

# Pest Control

The principal adopted was to not influence the physicochemical properties of the soil substrate. Applied: 1. insecticide DOCTOR DOOM GO GREEN TOTAL RELEASE FOGGER containing the active ingredients Pyrethrins 0.4% and Piperonyl Butoxide 2.0%; 2. yellow color sticky traps to fight flying pest; 3. plant protection product NEMASYS, which contains nematodes *Steinernema feltiae*, was applied to the subsoil treatments to fight flugus gnats as this nematode species is a parasite of fungus gnat larvae living in the soil.

## Applied Subsoil Substrate Combinations

Subsoils collected from both mines were treated the same way with the addition of soil amendments. Amendments were applied in the volumetric proportions shown in Table 2.1.

	SUBSOIL	BIOSOLIDS	WOODCHIPS	BIOCHAR
CONTROL	100%	0%	0%	0%
BIOSOLIDS	75%	25%	0%	0%
WOOD CHIPS	75%	0%	25%	0%
BIOCHAR	95%	0%	0%	5%
MIXTURE OF ALL	75%	10%	10%	5%
AMENDMENTS	, 370	10/0	10/0	370

 Table 2.1 First study experiment soil medium composition percentage breakdown.

Regarding low subsoil organic matter content it was decided to apply high volumetric dosing of soil amendments (Larney and Angers, 2012). Biochar was an exception because this material has very high pH (Canadian AgriChar, 2020) and an addition of biochar in larger quantity could potentially even elevate the subsoil pH which was already high (above 8). An addition of 5% biochar followed the AgriChar suggestions of application.

## Experiment 1 Overall Treatments Combination

The experiment was a 2 x 5 x 5 factorial design, with 50 treatment combinations:

- 2 subsoil types: 1. New Afton New Gold subsoil, 2. Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil;
- 5 soil amendment treatments: 1. control [no soil amendments], 2. biosolids alone, 3. woodchips alone, 4. biochar alone, 5. mixture of all three soil amendments (see Table 2.1);
- 5 plant treatments: 1. bluebunch wheatgrass alone, 2. rough fescue alone, 3. prairie junegrass alone, 4. field locoweed alone, 5. mix of all four species.

Replicated 7 times for a total of 350 individual pots. A randomized block design was arranged in the greenhouse.

# **Soil Sampling**

Before seeds were sown, but after subsoil substrate mixing with amendments, and following 7 days for the mix to settle, ten soil samples were collected (2 mine subsoils x 5 subsoil treatments). Additionally, two reference sites were selected near the vicinity of the two mine sites, which served as a source of undisturbed topsoil samples from the natural ecosystem. All samples were collected in labeled 1L plastic bags and frozen at -20°C immediately after sampling. Each time, prior to testing, a portion of the frozen sample was removed from the bag and the rest was deposited back into the freezer to avoid unwanted defrosting. At the experiment termination, the soil substrate from 7 pot-replicates was mixed thoroughly together, and then one sample was collected in a 1L labeled plastic bag. The same procedure was repeated for each of the 50 treatments. Then, the samples were frozen at -20°C immediately after collection. This way all together a pool of 62 1L-samples were obtained: 10 samples of the initial subsoil substrates combinations, 50 treatment-resulting samples at the end of the experiment, and 2 undisturbed topsoil samples for reference. All samples were collected and stored in the same manner until the test was performed.

# **Tests and Instrumentation Used**

## Plant Productivity

Plant productivity was measured by harvesting above-ground biomass of each individual plant from each corner of each pot for a total of 1400 specimens. All plants ovendried in Constant Temperature Oven DKN 812 for 48h at 45°C right after collection. Dried plants were weighed on an analytical scale Fisher Scientific accuSeries accu-225D.

# Mortality

Mortality was assessed at the moment of the above-ground biomass clipping and collection.

# Soil Physicochemical Tests

Part of the tests was conducted in Dr. Lauchlan Fraser's laboratory at TRU. These were: the soil pH, soil electroconductivity, soil organic matter (SOM) content, as well as total nitrogen and total carbon contents. In addition, soil samples were sent to the Ministry of

Environment and Climate Change Strategy - Analytical Lab in Victoria to analyze them for the content of mineralizable nitrogen and available nitrogen forms: NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>, as well as basic elements content: Al, B, Ca, Cu, Fe, K, Mg, Mn, Mo, Na, P, S, Zn.

Before testing, according to the procedures, all soil samples were subjected to desiccation in Constant Temperature Oven DKN 812 at 65°C for 24h, then manually crushed in a mortar and sieved through a 0.5 mm laboratory soil sieve. Samples for pH and electroconductivity were excepted from this procedure, as fresh soils are used for these tests. Also, SOM samples were exempted from sieving. In the case of SOM, the desiccation was conducted for 24h at 105°C.

# pH and Electroconductivity

Measurements were taken by PALINTEST WATERPROOF 800 pH /CONDUCTIVITY/TDS METER from fresh substrate samples sunk in the distilled water. Prior to measurements taking, the instrument was calibrated.

## SOM

Immediately after drying, samples were weighed on analytical scale Fisher Scientific accuSeries accu-225D and results were noted. Samples' weights were between 1.00 - 1.50 g. Then, samples were placed in a muffle oven Furnace 62700 and subjected to 500°C for 5h to volatize all organic matter. After burning samples were weighed again and then the SOM got calculated from the difference between pre-burning and after-burning results.

## Total C, Total N

Prior to testing 10 to 15 µg samples got prepared in small tin containers, weighed on analytical scale Sartorius CP 2P, then tightly sealed and weighed again for the weight confirmation. Each of the 62 1L-sample-bags were tested three to five times using FLASHSMART Elemental Analyzer / Flash IRMS EA IsoLink operating with EagerSmart software. Proper levels of gases: N, O, He were checked every time before testing. Technical gases were provided by Praxair. Additionally, proper functioning of the instrumentation was verified every time before and after testing by observing of reactor's temperature and other specific measurements accordingly to the manual. Eventually, the final results were subjected to a comparison with standards provided by the manufacturer. Mineralizable Nitrogen, Available Nitrogen Forms: NH4<sup>+</sup>, NO3<sup>-</sup>

Mineralizable nitrogen and available nitrogen forms tests were conducted by the Ministry of Environment and Climate Change Strategy - Analytical Lab in Victoria. Tests performed by the lab were KCl Extraction with UV Analysis for mineralizable nitrogen and KCl Extraction with Autoanalyzer Analysis for available nitrogen forms.

#### **Basic Elements**

Basic elements test was conducted by the Ministry of Environment and Climate Change Strategy - Analytical Lab in Victoria. Test performed by the lab was Metals via Acid, Microwave Digestion with ICP-OES Analysis.

## **Statistical Analyses**

The software applied was R Studio 1.3.1093 and Excel Microsoft 365. Statistical analyses were divided into 3 sections which align with the study objectives.

Section 1 - mortality and productivity were analyzed to answer the first study question on similarities and differences between two mine subsoils. As a first step, the plant productivity and mortality data sets were tested for following the parametric assumptions (Greenacre and Primicerio, 2013; Lander, 2014). Shapiro-Wilk test followed by residuals plot and Normal Q-Q plot revealed that the data sets violate the normality and homoscedasticity assumptions, therefore, non-parametric models had to be applied. Mortality and productivity y data were subjected to Kruskal-Wallis one-way analysis of variance. To compare subsoil treatments, when the Kruskal-Wallis test was showing a significant difference, populations were subjected to Wilcoxon pairwise comparison. To confirm the revealed overall difference between New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils the entire sets of both subsoil physicochemical parameters were compared using PERMANOVA test based on Euclidean distance and then visualized by Principal Component Analysis.

Section 2 - After detection that NA and HVC subsoils differ strongly 17 predictors were analyzed one by one to determine which stand behind the detected difference. Tests between two mine subsoils were followed by comparison between subsoil treatments within each mine separately. Analyzed predictors were: pH, electroconductivity, soil organic matter (SOM), total carbon, as well as all the basic elements. All mentioned predictors were analyzed the same way. After revision of results, charts of the most influential predictors were prepared and presented in the main body of the thesis, while all others are presented in the Appendix A. Section 3 - The remaining 4 predictors related to nitrogen: total nitrogen content, mineralizable nitrogen content, available NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> contents were analyzed separately in section 3. Additionally, the last set of analyses takes on qualitative and quantitative change in NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> contents throughout the experiment. Firstly the sum of initial NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> contents were compared with the final sum and then the initial and final ratios of those two available N-forms were compared as second. This analysis worked only with biosolidscontaining subsoil treatments, these were: "75%sub25%bios" and the "mixture". All other subsoil treatments poor in available nitrogen were disregarded for these tests. Boxplots combine together datapoints from both New Afton New Gold and the Teck Highland Valley Copper. These tests intended to resolve which nitrogen cycling step is prevailing at the initial stage of the mine reclamation with the uncured biosolids application.

## RESULTS

## Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference

# Section 1: Mortality

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that mortality of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations was significantly larger than mortality of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations (Figure 2.1).



**Figure 2.1** Mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Boxplots describe the number of dead plants per pot. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants per pot which did not survive to the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant mortalities. n = 175

#### New Afton New Gold Plant Mortality Analysis

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that the mortalities of New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments were not equal (Figure 2.2).

Wilcoxon pairwise comparison test showed that: the treatment with an addition of 25% of biosolids alone resulted in significantly larger mortality than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% of biochar, as well as than treatment with a mixture of soil amendments. The treatment with a mixture of soil amendments resulted in significantly larger mortality than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% biochar, as well as significantly lower mortality than treatment with 5% biochar, as well as significantly lower mortality than treatment with 25% of biosolids. The unamended subsoil treatment resulted in significantly larger mortality than the treatment with 25% of woodchips. There were no significant differences in terms of mortality between unamended subsoil and the treatment with 5% of biochar as well as between the treatment with 5% of biochar and the treatment with 5% of biochar as well as between the treatment with 5% of biochar and the treatment with 25% of woodchips (Figure 2.2).



**Figure 2.2** Mortality comparison between the New Afton New Gold (New Afton) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the number of dead plants per pot. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants per pot which did not survive to the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant mortalities. Wilcoxon test was used for pair-wise comparison: \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. n = 35

#### Teck Highland Valley Copper Plant Mortality Analysis

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that the mortalities of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments were not equal (Figure 2.3).

Wilcoxon pairwise comparison test showed that: the treatment with an addition of 25% of biosolids alone resulted in significantly larger mortality than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% of biochar, as well as than treatment with a mixture of soil amendments. The treatment with a mixture of soil amendments resulted in significantly larger mortality than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% biochar, as well as significantly lower mortality than treatment with 25% of biosolids. There were no significant differences in terms of mortality between unamended subsoil, the treatment with 5% of biochar, and the treatment with 25% of woodchips (Figure 2.3).



**Figure 2.3** Mortality comparison between the Teck Highland Valley Copper (HVC) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the number of dead plants per pot. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants per pot which did not survive to the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to the medians of plant mortalities. Wilcoxon test was used for pair-wise comparison: \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. n = 35

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that individuals of bluebunch wheatgrass, field locoweed, and rough fescue growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations experienced larger mortality than individuals of these species growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations. Mortalities of prairie junegrass on two mines' subsoils did not differ significantly (Figure 2.4).



**Figure 2.4** Plant species mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median mortality rate. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant species mortalities. n = 35

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments mortalities of plant species were not equal. Wilcoxon pairwise comparison tests showed that prairie junegrass individuals performed significantly better than bluebuch wheatgrass, field locoweed, and rough fescue. There was no significant difference between all other species in terms of survivorship/mortality on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments (Figure 2.5 right).

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments all species performed equally in terms of survivorship (Figure 2.5 left).



**Figure 2.5** Plant species mortality comparison on two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median mortality rate. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant species mortalities. n = 35

Section 1: Productivity

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that dry above-ground biomass productivity of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations was significantly lower than dry above-ground biomass productivity of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations (Figure 2.6).



**Figure 2.6** Dry above-ground biomass productivity comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Boxplots describe dry biomass weight. Horizontal line indicates the median of weights of individual plants at the end of the experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant dry above-ground biomass productivity. n = 700

Average dry above-ground biomass productivity of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations was more than three times lower than average dry aboveground biomass productivity of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper (Figure 2.7).



**Figure 2.7** Mean dry above-ground biomass productivity comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Error bars are standard error of the mean. n = 700

#### New Afton New Gold Subsoil Treatments Productivity Analysis

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that the dry above-ground biomass productivities of New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments were not equal (Figure 2.8).

Wilcoxon pairwise comparison test showed that the treatment with a mixture of soil amendments resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% of biochar, as well as than the treatment with 25% of biosolids. The treatment amended by 25% of biosolids resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with unamended subsoil resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with unamended subsoil resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than the treatment with 25% of woodchips only. There was no significant difference in terms of dry above-ground biomass productivity between the treatment with 5% of biochar and the treatment with 25% of woodchips (Figure 2.8).



**Figure 2.8** Dry above-ground biomass production comparison between the New Afton New Gold (New Afton) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the weights of individual plants' dry above-ground biomass. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' above-ground biomass. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant productivity on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. n = 140

#### Teck Highland Valley Copper Subsoil Treatments Productivity Analysis

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that the dry above-ground biomass productivities of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments were not equal (Figure 2.9).

Wilcoxon pairwise comparison test showed that the treatment with a mixture of soil amendments resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, than treatment with 5% of biochar, as well as than the treatment with 25% of biosolids. The treatment with 25% of biosolids resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, and than the treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with unamended subsoil resulted in a significantly larger dry above-ground biomass productivity larger dry above-ground biomass productivity than the treatment with 25% of woodchips only. There was no significant difference in terms of dry above-ground biomass productivity between the treatment with 5% of biochar and the treatment with 25% of woodchips (Figure 2.9).



**Figure 2.9** Dry above-ground biomass production comparison between the Teck Highland Valley Copper (HVC) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe the weights of individual plants' dry above-ground biomass. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' above-ground biomass. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant productivity on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. n = 140

Section 1: Both Mines' Subsoil Overall Difference; Principal Component Analysis

The two mines' data sets of predictors characterizing physicochemical properties were compared and the analysis presented strong evidence that the two subsoils were overall significantly different: Pseudo F = 322.34; p < 0.001 (Figure 2.10). Datapoints representing pots containing subsoil with biosolids as the only amendment clustered together separately from all other treatments showing that they distinguished from other treatments. The same with pots containing subsoil with a mixture of amendments. Datapoints representing three other treatments clustered altogether showing that there was similarity between them (Figure 2.11).



*Figure 2.10* Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoils in terms of 21 predictors: pH, EC, SOM, total N and C content, mineralizable N content,  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  contents, as well as the content of 13 basic elements. hvc – Teck Highland Valley Copper, new afton – New Afton New Gold.



**Figure 2.11** Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - Subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. hvc – Teck Highland Valley Copper, new afton – New Afton New Gold.

# Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amended

# Section 2: pH

New Afton New Gold subsoil pH was significantly higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper both in the initial and the final stages (Figure 2.12 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and the final pH either in the case of New Afton New Gold or in the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper (Figure 2.12 right).



**Figure 2.12** Two mines' subsoil pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the subsoil pH in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25

In the case of both mines the final pHs were statistically not equal (Figure 2.13). In both cases, the biosolids-containing treatments had the lowest pH. In both cases as well, pHs seemed to drop throughout the experiment (Figure 2.13).



**Figure 2.13** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

Section 2: Electroconductivity (EC)

New Afton New Gold subsoil electroconductivity was significantly higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper both in the initial and the final stages (Figure 2.14 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final electroconductivities either in the case of NA or in the case of HVC (Figure 2.14 right).



**Figure 2.14** Two mines' subsoil electroconductivities comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the electroconductivities in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25

In the case of both mines the final pHs were statistically not equal (Figure 2.15). In the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments, the addition of biosolids or mixture seemed to increase the EC (Figure 2.15 right). Such a pattern was not visible though in the case of New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments (Figure 2.15 left).



**Figure 2.15** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments electroconductivities comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

Section 2: Soil Organic Matter (SOM) Content

New Afton New Gold subsoil SOM content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper but in the case of the final stage only (Figure 2.16 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and the final SOM content either in the case of NA or in the case of HVC (Figure 2.16 right).



**Figure 2.16** Two mines' subsoil soil organic matter content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the soil organic matter content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Initial n = 5, final n = 25

In the case of both mines the final SOM contents were statistically not equal. In both cases, the biosolids-containing treatments had the largest SOM contents (Figure 2.17).



**Figure 2.17** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments soil organic matter contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

Section 2: Sodium (Na) Content

New Afton New Gold subsoil Na content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper both in the initial and final stages (Figure 2.18 left). Within each mine separately there was a significant difference between the initial and final Na contents both in the case of NA and in the case of HVC (Figure 2.18 right).



**Figure 2.18** Two mines' subsoil sodium content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sodium content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25

Final Na contents were statistically not equal in the case of NA subsoil treatments only (Figure 2.19 left). In the case of both mines, nearly each subsoil treatment contained more sodium in the initial than in the final stage of the experiment (Figure 2.19).



**Figure 2.19** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments sodium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

#### **Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Analyses**

# Section 3: Total Nitrogen (N) Content

New Afton New Gold subsoil total nitrogen content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper one both in the initial and final stages (Figure 2.20). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and the final total nitrogen content either in the case of New Afton New Gold or in the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper (Figure 2.21).



*Figure 2.20* Two mines' subsoil total nitrogen content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 25, final n = 75



*Figure 2.21* Comparison of the total nitrogen content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine. HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= 25, final n= 75

In the case of New Afton New Gold and the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments, the initial and final total N contents were statistically not equal (Figures 2.22, 2.23). Both, in the case of New Afton New Gold and the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments initially there was a statistical difference between the "95%sub5%bios" treatment and the "mixture" treatment. The difference persisted until the end of the experiment. Also, these two treatments differed statistically from all other treatments. This had place in the case of both mines' subsoil treatments. Treatments "75%sub25%wchip", "95%sub5%bchar" and "100%sub" in the case of both mines did not differ statistically either in the initial or final stage (Figures 2.22, 2.23).



**Figure 2.22** New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15



**Figure 2.23** Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, NS. – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15

In the case of New Afton New Gold and the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments only the "mixture" treatment was not significantly different at the end of the experiment from the reference of the undisturbed topsoil in terms of the total nitrogen content (Figures 2.24, 2.25). All other treatments differed significantly from the reference. In the case of "75%sub25%wchip", "95%sub5%bchar", and "100%sub" treatments the total nitrogen contents were significantly lower than the reference's total nitrogen content both in the initial and the final stages of the experiment. "75%sub25%bios" treatment's total nitrogen content was significantly larger than the reference's one both in the initial and the final stages of the experiment. "75%sub25%bios" treatment's total nitrogen content was significantly larger than the reference's one both in the initial and the final stages of the experiment. "75%sub25%bios" treatment's total nitrogen content was significantly larger than the reference's one both in the initial and the final stages of the experiment. "75%sub25%bios" treatment's total nitrogen content was significantly larger than the reference's one both in the initial and the final stages of the experiment (Figures 2.24, 2.25).



**Figure 2.24** New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15, undisturbed n = 5



**Figure 2.25** Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15, undisturbed n = 5

Section 3: Mineralizable Nitrogen Content

NA subsoil mineralizable nitrogen content did not differ statistically from HVC subsoil mineralizable nitrogen content in the initial stage of experiment. At the end of experiment the difference became significant (Figure 2.26 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final mineralizable N contents either in the case of NA or in the case of HVC (Figure 2.26 right).



**Figure 2.26** Two mines' subsoil mineralizable nitrogen content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the mineralizable nitrogen content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25

In the case of NA and the case of HVC subsoil treatments the final mineralizable N contents were statistically not equal (Figures 2.27). In both cases, biosolids-containing treatments had the largest mineralizable N contents. Mineralizable N contents seemed to drop during the experiment (Figures 2.27).



**Figure 2.27** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments mineralizable nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

Section 3: Available Nitrogen Content – Ammonium Cation (NH4<sup>+</sup>)

New Afton New Gold subsoil  $NH_4^+$  content differed statistically from Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil but only at the final stage (Figure 2.28 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final  $NH_4^+$  contents either in the case of NA or in the case of HVC (Figure 2.28 right).



**Figure 2.28** Two mines' subsoil  $NH_4^+$  content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the  $NH_4^+$  content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25

In the case of NA and the case of HVC subsoil treatments the final  $NH_4^+$  contents were statistically not equal (Figures 2.28). In both cases, biosolids-containing treatments had the largest  $NH_4^+$  contents.  $NH_4^+$  contents seemed to drop throughout the experiment (Figures 2.29).



**Figure 2.29** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments  $NH_4^+$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

Section 3: Available Nitrogen Content – Nitrate Anion (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>)

NA subsoil  $NO_3^-$  content did not differ significantly from HVC  $NO_3^-$  content either in the initial or in the final stages (Figure 2.30 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final  $NO_3^-$  contents either in the case of NA or in the case of HVC (Figure 2.30 right).



**Figure 2.30** Two mines' subsoil  $NO_3^-$  content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the  $NO_3^-$  content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25

In the case of NA and the case of HVC subsoil treatments the final  $NH_4^+$  contents were statistically not equal (Figures 2.31). In both cases, biosolids-containing treatments had the largest  $NO_3^-$  contents.  $NO_3^-$  contents seemed to increase throughout the experiment (Figures 2.31).



**Figure 2.31** New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments  $NO_3$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 5

Section 3: Available Nitrogen Content – NH4<sup>+</sup>, NO3<sup>-</sup>; Sum and Ratio

There was no significant difference between the sums of  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment at  $\alpha = 0.05$ . However, at  $\alpha = 0.1$  the difference was significant (Figure 2.32).



**Figure 2.32** Comparison of the sum of  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 4, final n = 20

There was a significant difference between the ratios of  $NH_4^+$  to  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment at  $\alpha = 0.05$  (Figure 2.33).



*Figure 2.33* Comparison of the ratio of  $NH_4^+$  to  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 4, final n = 20

#### DISCUSSION

Results demonstrated that New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils differed strongly in terms of many physicochemical properties. Differences in physicochemical properties resulted in a broad variability in plant responses such as mortality and above-ground biomass productivity on these two mines' subsoil combinations. The influence of individual soil amendments on subsoil properties also differed strongly. The nitrogen analyses confirmed that this element's presence and transformation have great importance on the reclaimed subsoil metamorphosis and vegetation response.

#### Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference

#### Mortality

Results showed that the more biosolids added, the higher mortality. Biosolids-free subsoil combinations resulted in significantly lower mortality rates (See Figures 2.2, 2.3). Biosolids contain large amounts of organic but also inorganic, readily available nitrogen (Sullivan et al., 2015; Brown and Chaney, 2016). Nitrogen is essential to plant development, however, overfertilization might be harmful to vegetation by increasing tissue concentration to toxicity levels (Elhanafi et al., 2019). Additionally, overfertilization enhances negative interactions between soil microbial species leading to decrease on biodiversity and elimination of some microbial functions (Ratzke et al., 2020). Thorne et al. (1998) found that overdosing of nitrogen-rich organic amendments can be harmful to arbuscular mycorrhizal fungi. Subsoil, due to low organic matter content, has low potential to bond nutrients such as nitrogen compounds causing vegetation being exposed to high concentration of inorganic nitrogen when large amounts of organic amendments are applied. Castillejo and Castello (2010) pointed out the risk of over-fertilization as an important issue in applying organic amendments to degraded quarry soils. Fenn et al. (1998) reported that observed forests experienced increased mortality and decline in productivity as a result of excessive nitrogen input.

The mortality of the plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments was significantly higher than plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments (See Figure 2.1). In terms of mortality rate all applied species except prairie junegrass performed significantly worse on New Afton New Gold than on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments (See Figure 2.4). This difference might be associated to the large difference in physicochemical properties of these two mine subsoils. New Afton New Gold subsoil might be named saline and sodic due to high concentrations of salts and sodium, while Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil is not burdened with this problem. Hanay et al. (2004) demonstrated that vegetation on degraded soils might suffer from high soluble salts and exchangeable sodium content. They proposed gypsum application coupled with organic soil amendments as possible remedy.

Plant mortality in experiment 1 was increased by the infestation of the plant pest fungus gnat. The larvae of this insect feed on dead matter, fungi thallus, but also on tiny living plant roots (Cransaw and Cloyd, 2021). Indeed, the insect attacked in particular these plants which were growing on subsoils amended by biosolids solely or by a mixture, finding in these treatments the best food base. It was noticeable that the more biosolids, the greater the infestation. Additionally, the insects selected those pots in which field locoweed seedlings germinated. Attacked young plants of this species got destroyed quickly after germination causing larger mortality of this species seedlings (See Figure 2.5). Graminoids seemed to be not selected by insects that much. Especially prairie junegrass was avoided by fungus gnats what resulted in significantly larger survivorship of this species individuals growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments (See Figure 2.5). Combinations containing biosolids (lots of SOM and nutrient), field locoweed (preferred plant), and New Afton New Gold subsoil were visibly attacked more than the same combinations but containing Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil. This is another indicator that subsoils from those two mines differ. The insect control measures gave an unsatisfactory and short-lived effect.

#### Productivity

The dry above-ground biomass productivity achieved by all plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations was over three times larger than the one achieved by all plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations (See Figure 2.7). That demonstrated that physicochemical properties of New Afton New Gold subsoil posed a hindrance for vegetation striving to develop. Plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations did not have to overcome such obstacles to perform. That explains why the above-ground biomass productivity of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations was significantly larger (See Figure 2.6).

It is striking that, despite the highest mortality rates, biosolids-containing subsoil treatments from both mines were more productive than biosolid-free subsoil treatments.

Biosolids contain large amounts of nutrients in forms ready to take up (Sullivan et al., 2015). Thus, plants growing on subsoils with addition of biosolids reacted immediately (Larney and Angers, 2012). Applied biosolids were provided straight after production, not composted prior to delivery and application. This amendment at the moment of application had an uncured form. Despite the fact that the most of total nitrogen is still in organic form, biosolids in uncomposted form contain and release also available nitrogen giving an outburst of fertility (Senesi and Loffredo, 1999; Paschke et al. 2005). Results showed that within a short term of the experiment plants response to organic soil amendments were significant only to this treatments which obtained biosolids. Larney et al. (2000) demonstrated that an addition of organic amendment (manure) rich with available nitrogen and phosphorus to reclaimed soil increased the yield much more than the additions of topsoil or fertilizer. The single addition of organic amendment kept bringing better results over topsoil and fertilizer in terms of the productivity even 16 years after first application (Larney et al. 2009). Shrestha et al. (2009) demonstrated that after 5 years from application nutrient-rich cow manure resulted with significantly larger above-ground biomass productivity on reclaimed coal mine sites than nutrient-poor oat straw. This study presented similar results as an addition of the nutrient-rich biosolids resulted with significantly larger above-ground biomass productivity than nutrientpoor woodchips and biochar (See Figures 2.8, 2.9).

In the case of both Teck Highland Valley Copper and New Afton New Gold subsoils the treatment amended by a mixture of soil amendments resulted in significantly larger aboveground biomass productivity than all other treatments (See Figures 2.8, 2.9). The "mixture" treatment contained biosolids but in lower concentration (10% v/v) than the "75%sub25%bios" treatment (25% v/v). Albornoz (2016) states that high nitrogen fertilization rates are detrimental for crop yield. It seems that the addition of biosolids in a dose of 10% v/v, as in the "mixture" treatment, did not cause the overfertilization problem unlike 25% v/v of "75%sub25%bios" treatment. Additionally, other organic amendments acted in protective way. The addition of woodchips and biochar blended into the mixture bettered the soil physicochemical properties facilitating the plant development. Both woodchips and biochar have potential for exchangeable binding with mineral nutrients slowing down its availability and eventual release. The slower release of nutrients such as nitrogen is important in establishing viable and resilient plant communities on reclaimed disturbed sites (Claassen and Carey, 2007). de Varennes and al. (2010) states that combinations of amendments may work better than each applied singly. In a blend more reluctant to decomposition amendments may provide nutrients and carbon slowly but long lasting, while readily decomposable amendments can act intensively but for shorter time initiating the nutrients cycling (Larney and Angers, 2012).

Overall Difference of Both Mines' Subsoil Physicochemical Properties

Principal Component Analysis confirmed clearly that in terms of physicochemical properties the subsoils from Teck Highland Valley Copper and New Afton New Gold mines differ strongly (See Figure 2.10).

Datapoints representing "75%sub25%bios" as well as the "mixture" treatments tended to cluster together and separately from other treatments which mean that they possessed their specific features different from other treatments. All biosolid-free treatments tended to cluster together which means that an addition of 5% biochar or 25% woodchips did not change enough to cause a distinct difference in terms of physicochemical properties (See Figure 2.11).

# Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amended pH

Both mine subsoils are alkaline. New Afton New Gold unamended subsoil pH (9.3) was much higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper's one (8.50). The difference between both mines' subsoil treatments in terms of pH was statistically significant (See Figure 2.12). Majority of plants perform the best in neutral or slightly acidic pH. That results from nutrients solubility which is optimal in such conditions (Rodriguez, 2020). Elevated pH, especially in the case of New Afton New Gold subsoil, could be a reason of lower above-ground biomass productivity and elevated plant mortality rate. Brown and Chaney (2016) point out the substrate pH as critical variable for metal uptake, availability, and toxicity. While most of heavy metal solubility is limited by high pH, molybdenum acts conversely. Solubility of this element increases along with pH increase (Kaiser et al. 2005; Brown and Chaney, 2016). The Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil molybdenum content exceeds the CCME guidelines for agricultural, residential and parkland use (CCME, 2021). However, the Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil's pH was closer to neutral what might result in lesser mobility of molybdenum.

Throughout the experiment pH seemed to drop overall. However, the change was not statistically significant either in the case of New Afton New Gold or Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils. It seems that 16 weeks of the experiment duration may be a too short period to allow for significant pH change (See Figure 2.12).

Soil amendment addition might influence the substrate pH. The extent of pH change mainly depends on the applied amendment features (Larney and Angers, 2012). That applies to organic amendments as well. Lower pH was adopted by these mine subsoil treatments which contained biosolids. That is because the innate pH of this material is around 8.0 - 8.5. Biosolids contain lots of NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>. The acidifying reaction occurring is NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> + H<sub>2</sub>O  $\rightleftharpoons$  NH<sub>3</sub> + H<sub>3</sub>O<sup>+</sup>. The pH of biosolids-containing treatments also dropped the strongest over the time of the experiment (See Figure 2.13). That is attributed to the oxidation of organic N and S compounds (Sullivan et al. 2015). At the same time, the pH of all other subsoil treatments which did not contain biosolids remained high or dropped only slightly.

It is worth adding that the pH of New Afton New Gold undisturbed topsoil was just slightly above 7.0. That indicates that local ecosystems naturally tend to neutral pH. In the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper undisturbed topsoil, the pH was 5.5. That indicates that local flora naturally tends to decrease the pH to acidic levels.

# Electroconductivity (EC)

Soil electroconductivity strongly depends on the soluble salts concentration in the soil water solution. In the soil water solution soluble salts are present in a form of inorganic ions (McLachlan et al., 2004). Miller at al. (2017) specify that soluble cations and anions Na, K, Ca, Mg, SO<sub>4</sub>-S, Cl are responsible for EC readings. Soils suffering from salinity demonstrate high electroconductivity readings.

While New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper undisturbed topsoils seemed not to differ much in terms of electroconductivity, the ECs of those two mines' subsoils differed hugely (See Figure 2.14). New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments EC median was within the interval 2.5 - 3.0 mS/m, while Teck Highland Valley Copper one's placed within the interval 0.3 - 0.6 mS/m. That is a very large difference indicating that New Afton New Gold subsoil was burdened with a salinity problem. Electroconductivity indicates the level of ions concentration. The higher EC reading the more ions in the soil water solution. This indicator though does not specify which ions are present in the solution. Some

ions are desirable being nutrients for plants and microorganisms, while other ions are toxic or act somehow negatively. New Afton New Gold subsoil must contain a significant amount of ions which increased strongly the EC, concurrently suppressing the plants' development.

The highest EC readings of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments were lower than the lowest readings of New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments (See Figure 2.15). That strongly suggests that New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments contained lots of adversely-acting ions, while Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil either did not possess those ions at all or they were present but at the inconspicuous levels. Soil organic amendments may alleviate the salinity problem. Zeynep (2020) successfully used vermicompost to reclaim sodium affected soil. Miller (2017) proposed woodchips as an amendment lowering excessive EC together with associated with it high pH.

It may be noticed as well that throughout the experiment, the electroconductivity dropped (See Figure 2.14). However, the drop was not large enough to cause the difference between the initial and the final electroconductivity readings to be statistically significant. Finally, all that means that the change of reclaimed subsoil in terms of EC is relatively a slow process.

# Soil Organic Matter (SOM)

Soil organic matter plays a pivotal role in soil (Brown and Chaney, 2016). Content of this soil fraction decides about such soil features as productivity, nutrient preservation and cycling, water holding capacity, soil microbial activity and many others (Larney and Angers, 2012). Because SOM plays such a great role, mine reclamation efforts need to concentrate on rebuilding this fraction in the top horizon. Organic amendments once again seem to be best tool to achieve this goal. Larney and Angers (2012) state that on degraded substrates an one-off large applications of organic amendments can boost reclamation and lead to sustaining net primary productivity. Gardner et al. (2010) demonstrate that at reclaimed copper mine tailings sites in British Columbia an application of biosolids was more efficient in terms of restoring soils with its functions and productivity than the use of traditional fertilizers. Reid and Naeth (2005) report that an application of organic amendments such as biosolids or composted paper mill sludge gave better results than fertilizers when attending to establish vegetation cover on tundra kimberlite mine tailings in Northwest Territories, Canada. Winter Sydnor and Redente (2002) reported that soil amelioration with organic matter resulted in significant increase of above-ground biomass in reclamation of a high elevation gold mine in Colorado.
Fierro et al. (1999) applied paper sludge supplemented with mineral nitrogen and phosphorus. In their reclamation attempt on an abandoned sandpit they adopted surrounding non-degraded land as a reference. They reported that in the second season such measures as soil carbon and nitrogen neared the natural system levels. In the case of both New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper, the undisturbed topsoil organic matter content measured for this study was near to 4%. Unamended New Afton New Gold subsoil SOM was 3%, constituted though only 3/4 of its topsoil's, while in the case of the Teck Highland Valley Copper unamended subsoil SOM was 1%, constituted therefore not more than 1/4 of its topsoil reference. After amendments addition to mine subsoils the amount of SOM increased, whereof the "mixture" treatment SOM departed the least from its reference of undisturbed topsoil in the case of both mines.

Organic matter provided by organic amendments may have many various forms. Biosolids provide predigested organic matter, well shredded, easy in terms of cation exchange, and prone to further decomposition (Senesi and Loffredo, 1999; Sullivan et al., 2015), while woodchips are built from coarse, not predigested, and difficult for decomposition pieces (Senesi and Loffredo, 1999). Biochar, in turn, is formed of organic matter deeply transformed by high temperature and pressure. Such processes transform organic matter into a material that is reluctant for decomposition (Taylor P, 2010; Canadian AgriChar, 2020).

75%sub25%bios" and "mixture" treatments were the richest in terms of soil organic matter content in the case of both mines' subsoils (Figures 2.17). Concurrently, the same two treatments showed up as the most productive. The treatment "75%sub25%wchip" contained fair amount of organic matter as well. However, this treatment did not result with significant above-ground biomass productivity. The explanation of this discrepancy is that woodchips are mainly built from cellulose and lignin. Both are hard for decomposition, especially lignin (Senesi and Loffredo, 1999; Datta et al., 2017). The "mixture" treatment contains both easy for decomposition and recalcitrant organic matter. This treatment brought the best results in the case of both mines' subsoils. Many researchers suggest blending organic amendments in order to achieve better and longer lasting results (Claassen and Carey, 2007; de Varennes et al. 2010; Larney and Angers, 2012). Cheng (2008) concludes that saw dust gives good results, but when incorporated with suitable amounts of clay, ammonium nitrate and organic amendments.

### **Basic Elements**

Aluminum is one of the most prevailing elements in the Earth's lithosphere (Weil and Brady, 2017). However, it is not important in either plant or animal nutrition. Moreover, large concentrations may cause negative consequences. Its activity increases though only in a low pH environment (Haynes and Mokolobate, 2001). In a higher pH environment aluminum is harmless. New Afton New Gold subsoil, as well as topsoil, contained significantly more aluminum than Teck Highland Valley Copper (See Figure A.4). Nonetheless, regarding the high pH, such concentrations of aluminum should not have any influence on biomass productivity or plant mortality.

In the case of both mines' subsoils, boron content strongly exceeded the CCME guidelines for agricultural land use (CCME, 2021). Boron is a micronutrient for plants. That means that low concentrations of this element are necessary for proper plant development. Biosolids is a good source of boron (Sullivan et al., 2015). However, in larger concentration boron may act negatively on plant development. New Afton New Gold subsoil had significantly larger boron content (See Figure A.5) which may be one of the causes of lower New Afton New Gold subsoil biomass productivity. The boron concentration in NA subsoil and its influence requires more studies.

Calcium is one of the most important nutrients and its roles for plants and animal life is countless (Weil and Brady, 2017). Deficiency of this element may cause improper plant tissue development, cellular membranes deterioration, necroses. Calcium is also responsible for proper soil structure formation. Additionally, Ca has the pH elevation ability (Troeh and Thompson, 2005). The larger concentration of calcium in the New Afton New Gold subsoil (See Figure A.5), may constitute one of the explanations of higher pH and EC. However, both mines' subsoil calcium concentrations seemed to be rather in a norm, and not requiring any additional supplementation.

In the case of both mines' subsoils, copper content exceeded the CCME guidelines for all types of land use (CCME, 2021). Additionally, biosolids provides an additional portion of Cu (Sullivan et al., 2015). Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil excess of copper content was outstanding. Copper is a heavy metal but also a microelement necessary in plant metabolism. Cu is a cofactor in many enzymes, however in high concentrations might be toxic especially to microorganisms (Trevors and Cotter, 1990). Although the HVC subsoil copper content was significantly larger than the NA subsoil's content (See Figure A.5), and exceeded remarkably the CCME guidelines, it all seemed to not have any negative influence on plants growth and health. Alkalinity of the substrate poses a hindrance for plant Cu uptake (Rodriguez, 2020). High NA subsoil pH could lead to Cu deficiency despite the fact that the NA subsoil had larger Cu content than needed. The copper concentration in NA as well as in HVC subsoils and its influence requires more studies.

Iron plays many important roles in plant physiology (Imsande, 2002). It is worth emphasizing that iron is an intrinsic part of the nitrogenase enzyme. The concentration of iron seemed to be sufficient in the case of both mines' subsoils and having no significant influence on biomass productivity. However, alkalinity of the substrate poses a hindrance for plant Fe uptake (Rodriguez, 2020). High NA subsoil pH could lead to Fe deficiency despite the fact that the NA subsoil had large Fe content. The iron uptake on the NA subsoil requires more studies.

Potassium is one of the most important plant macronutrients (Weil and Brady, 2017). Canadian AgriChar (2020) declares that their biochar is a good source of K. The concentration of potassium in the case of the New Afton New Gold unamended subsoil was low in comparison to New Afton New Gold undisturbed topsoil. Also, there was a strongly significant difference between the NA subsoil and HVC subsoil in terms of potassium content (See Figure A.6). NA subsoil seemed to be lacking with potassium more than the HVC subsoil, which in turn could be one of the reasons why the NA subsoil is less productive. Annacis biosolids were also a good provider with K. This amendment contains around 1,100 mg/kg of an available K in the dried weight.

Magnesium is another important plant nutrient (Shaul, 2002). It plays a crucial role in many processes, for example, photosynthesis by co-building chlorophyll (Madigan et al., 2012). Magnesium concentration was significantly larger in the case of the New Afton New Gold subsoil (See Figure A.6). However, a lower concentration of magnesium in the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil seemed to not act adversely on plant development.

Manganese is one of the micronutrients. It plays a pivotal role in the reactive centers of many enzymes and chlorophyll (Rodriguez, 2020). Plants may suffer either from deficiency or excess on Mn (Campbell and Nable, 1988). New Afton New Gold subsoil contained significantly larger amounts of manganese (See Figure A.7). However, alkalinity of the substrate poses a hindrance for plant Mn uptake (Rodriguez, 2020). High NA subsoil pH could lead to Mn deficiency despite the fact that the NA subsoil had sufficient Mn content. The influence of Mn in NA subsoil requires more research.

Molybdenum is a heavy metal. Its excess may cause negative consequences on plant development as well as on their consumers. At the same time, molybdenum is also a micronutrient playing a role in many enzymes including nitrogenase (Kaiser et al. 2005). Sullivan et al. (2015) states that biosolids is a good source of this element. Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil contained significantly more molybdenum than New Afton New Gold subsoil (See Figure A.7). Moreover, the HVC subsoil molybdenum concentration exceeded CCME guidelines for agricultural and parkland land use, but did not exceed for industrial and commercial uses (CCME, 2021). The above indicates that HVC subsoil molybdenum

Sodium is sometimes accounted as a micronutrient. It plays a role in osmotic regulation in tissues because sodium dissociates in water to cations which have a positive charge. Accordingly, when placed on one side of a cellular membrane, this creates a charge potential (Subbarao et al. 2003). Besides its certain roles in living organisms and its nontoxicity, sodium may act adversely on plants and soil-inhabiting organisms. When the concentration of sodium is elevated it leads to the sodic soil problem (Hanay et al., 2004, Clancy, n.d; FAO et al., 2020). First of all, sodium is an antagonistic cation to calcium cation. Calcium plays an important role in the formation of proper soil structure. While sodium overcomes calcium, the soil becomes compacted, difficult for water, and oxygen penetration which eventually acts negatively on plants' root systems (Hanay et al., 2004; Clancy, n.d; FAO et al., 2020). New Afton New Gold subsoil contained several times more sodium than Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil (See Figures 2.18, 2.19), and indeed during the experiment it was observed that New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations in pots did compacted and did not drain water properly. This element's cations are also highly soluble in water and it is expected that those cations were standing behind the high electroconductivity readings of all NA subsoil combinations. Sodium cations tend to increase pH and this may be also one of the explanations for the NA subsoil elevated pH. When comparing two mines' subsoil departures from its references in terms of sodium content it may be noticed that NA undisturbed topsoil had a pretty low content of sodium in comparison to NA subsoil, while HVC topsoil sodium content was similar to the subsoil's one. Sodium content is one of the largest differences between NA and HVC subsoils.

Phosphorus is one of six biogenic elements. On the molecular level, it consists part of many crucial molecules including DNA or ATP (Madigan et al., 2012). Often soils require supplementation with this element. Sullivan et al. (2015) states that biosolids is a good source of this plant and microorganism essential nutrient. Annacis biosolids contain around 1,900 mg/kg of an available P in the dried weight. New Afton New Gold unamended subsoil contained around three times more phosphorus than the unamended Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil (See Figure A.7). Limited availability of phosphorus, alike in the nitrogen case, may suppress the vegetation development. However, an addition of biosolids applied with rates adjusted to the nitrogen levels usually cover the phosphorus needs as well (Sullivan et al., 2015). Similar to nitrogen, treatments amended by 25% of biosolids could obtain even too large portion of this element at once which might act rather adversely than positively.

Sulfur is acknowledged as the last biogenic element. This element constitutes part of many vitamins or proteins, therefore, it co-builds enzymes as well (Madigan et al., 2012). Together with iron and molybdenum, sulfur co-builds molecular structures thanks to which nitrogenase can actively fix atmospheric nitrogen (Tanifuji K, Ohki Y. 2020). Even though there may be plenty of sulfur in the soil profile, its elemental form is hydrophobic and unavailable for plants. Soil microorganisms must transform this form before being taken up by plants (Fuentes-Lara et al., 2019). One of the sulfur significations is the fact that this element takes part in the regulation of nitrogen uptake (Salvagiotti et al., 2009). New Afton New Gold unamended subsoil contained a significantly larger amount of sulfur than Teck Highland Valley Copper unamended subsoil (See Figure A.8). Again, an addition of biosolids applied with rates adjusted to the nitrogen levels usually cover the sulfur needs as well (Sullivan et al., 2015). It seems though that plant demand for sulfur is covered by both mine subsoils sufficiently. However, sulfur provided by subsoil may be unavailable or even toxic for plant roots. In terms of sulfur provision, it is important to restore proper soil microflora. By that time elevated sulfur content may act rather adversely than positively.

The last of the analyzed elements - zinc is one of the very important micronutrients. Hundreds of enzymes contain Zn (Weil and Brady, 2017). The deficiency of Zn in plants causes chlorosis and leaf stunting. Nonetheless, zinc is heavy metal as well, therefore, an excess of this element may cause poisoning (Broadley, 2007). When comparing both mines' undisturbed topsoils it is noticeable that both contained similar amounts of zinc. Unamended subsoils contained more zinc than their relevant topsoil, however, the content did not exceed CCME guidelines (CCME, 2021). An elevated amount of zinc, not exceeding the CCME guidelines, came with an addition of biosolids which is a good source of this element (Sullivan et al. 2015). Nonetheless, unamended subsoils contained amounts of zinc similar to the undisturbed topsoil, therefore, it seemed that subsoil alone constitutes sufficient provision of this element without additional supplementation. However, alkalinity of the substrate poses a hindrance for plant Zn uptake (Rodriguez, 2020). High NA subsoil pH could lead to Zn deficiency despite the fact that the NA subsoil had sufficient Zn content. The influence of Zn in NA subsoil requires more research.

#### Total Carbon

Restoration of carbon cycling is essential in mine reclamation from the perspective of successful revegetation (Larney and Angers, 2012). Soil organic matter contains most of soil carbon. Many researchers proposes organic amendments as the effective tools to rebuild soil organic carbon pool. Shrestha et al. (2009) when conducting experiment on coal mine sites found that the treatment with cow manure was the best in terms of bettering many of substrate properties including the pool of organic carbon. Tian et al. (2009) demonstrated that a long-term application of biosolids to calcareous strip-mined land brough by far better results in terms of soil organic carbon buildup than traditional fertilization.

If comparing two mines 'unamended subsoils in terms of total carbon content it may be noticed that the New Afton New Gold subsoil contained slightly more than 1%, while Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil contained less than 0.5% (See Figures A.2, A.3). Both readings were low. The pool of organic carbon increased after soil amendments addition.

Even the proper provision of carbon but only carbon is still not sufficient to ensure sustainable vegetation. Such soil amendments as woodchips and biochar provided carbon in decent amounts whereas the above-ground biomass production on such treatments remained still poor. Additionally, the form of provided carbon (easy or reluctant to biological processing) plays a pivotal role. The "mixture" treatment provided both readily degradable and recalcitrant carbon. The complex provision of carbon by the "mixture" treatment might be one of the reasons why this treatment achieved the best results in terms of the above-ground biomass production. Recalcitrant carbon contained in woody amendments will exert longlasting effect on reclaimed substrate (Senesi and Loffredo, 1999), but for better results should not be applied solo.

### Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Change

### Total Nitrogen

Nitrogen fulfils countless biochemical and physiological functions and is one of the most essential resources for plants (Geng and He, 2020). For its proper development plants require large amounts of N to be supplied (Leghari et al., 2016). Deficiency of nitrogen cause number of malfunctions such as impaired growth, leaves decolouration and chloroses, reduction in flowering and others (Silva and Uchida, 2000). Same as deficiency, the excess of nitrogen can act adversely on plant growth (Fenn et al., 1998, Elhanafi et al., 2019). That refers to reclaimed lands as well (Castillejo and Castello, 2010).

If comparing two mines 'unamended subsoils in terms of total nitrogen content it may be noticed that the New Afton New Gold subsoil contained slightly more than 0.02% (See Figure 2.22), while the Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil content was below the detection level (See Figure 2.23). Both readings were extremely low. In the case of both mines' referencing topsoils, the total nitrogen content levels were pretty similar to each other and placed around 0.15%. Regarding the above, both unamended subsoils contained by far less total nitrogen than their references (See Figures 2.24, 2.25). On such substrates the vegetation suffers sever nitrogen deficiency. To remediate that problem reclamation researchers propose fertilization, but rather by nitrogen-rich organic amendments than by traditional fertilizers (Bradshaw, 1997; Chambers et al., 2002; Reid and Naeth, 2005; Gardner et al., 2010). Larney et al. (2000) states that the greater the degradation, the better plant response to organic amendments. Various organic amendments were proposed as a source of nitrogen. Some proposed cattle manure (Larney and Janzen 1997; Shrestha et al., 2009), but more recently, researchers attention is turned toward biosolids (Gardner et al., 2010; Sullivan et al., 2015). The biosolids application rates depend on substrate nitrogen supplementation need (Sullivan et al., 2015). Annacis biosolids contain around 5.5% of total nitrogen in the dried weight.

Both initially and finally New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments' total nitrogen content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper one (See Figure 2.20). That was because the NA unamended subsoil contained more N overall, however, even NA unamended subsoil total nitrogen content was low. If comparing the initial and the final total N content it may be noticed that they did not differ statistically either in the case of NA subsoil or in the case of HVC. However, in both cases, the final total nitrogen content was lower than the initial one (See Figure 2.21). That suggests that nitrogen gets depleted or lost

over time, but the 16 weeks of the experiment duration is too little time to capture that process statistically. That is good information meaning the loss of nitrogen occurs relatively slowly. That gives time to plants and soil microorganisms to acquire more nitrogen and import it to the cycling. Larney et al. (2009) reported the positive effect of nitrogen-rich cattle manure being present 16 years after one-off application.

It is noticeable that the largest provision of total nitrogen was present in subsoils treated by 25% of biosolids. Treatments amended by mixtures came as second. Those two treatments provide a statistically significant amount of total nitrogen when comparing to biosolids-free treatments (See Figures 2.22, 2.23). Other treatments did not provide much nitrogen at all. The "mixture" treatments resulted as the most productive. Its total nitrogen contents were in the interval 0.1% - 0.2%. The "75%sub25%bios" treatment's total N median reached initially nearly 0.6% in the case of HVC and even exceeded 0.6% in the case of the NA. These results indicated that total nitrogen content above 0.2% might start acting adversely. The top level of total nitrogen when it is still harmless to vegetation depends on other factors such as quantity and quality of soil organic matter (Elhanafi et al., 2019).

It is notable that only in the case of both mines' subsoil "mixture" treatments the differences from the references (topsoils) in terms of total N content were not statistically significant (See Figures 2.24, 2.25). That indicates that only these treatments simulated the natural conditions in terms of total nitrogen content.

#### Mineralizable Nitrogen

Mineralizable nitrogen indicates how much of nitrogen tied up in complex organic residues could be potentially mineralized by soil microbial community to the plant available form of ammonium. Mineralizable nitrogen constitutes a pool of this intrinsic element which is gradually released throughout decomposition. This process depends on an abundance and activity of certain soil microorganisms. Thus, plants and soil microorganisms get provided with required inorganic nitrogen for a prolonged time. Mineralizable nitrogen is a significant fraction of the total nitrogen (van Es et al., 2017). Nitrogen-rich organic amendments, such as biosolids (Sulivan et al., 2015) are good source of mineralizable N. Chambers et al. (2002) reported that the use of biosolids and other organic materials when attempting to reclaim a landfill site in the United Kingdom resulted in eventual increase of readily mineralizable organic nitrogen content. In this study the amount of mineralizable N dropped throughout the experiment in the case of both mine subsoils (See Figures 2.26, 2.27). Lost mineralizable nitrogen either got mineralized or washed away during watering. In the both mine cases the initial mineralizable nitrogen content did not differ statistically from the final mineralizable nitrogen at  $\alpha$ = 0.05 (See Figure 2.26). That means that mineralization/loss occurred relatively slowly. The mineralization rate depends among others on the climatic conditions, the microbial community composition, type of substrate and type of soil amendment applied. Cordovil et al. (2007) after conduction of potting experiment with municipal solid waste compost, secondary pulp mill sludge, horn meal, poultry manure, solid phase from pig slurry and composted pig manure reported that poultry manure was the fastest mineralized organic amendment. However, too fast mineralization is unwanted. Organic nitrogen mineralization supposed to be relatively slow and steady (Claassen and Carey, 2007) to help plant and microorganisms benefit the most from released available nitrogen and to limit nitrogen loss by leaching (Brown and Chaney, 2016).

Those subsoil treatments that contain more readily degradable organic matter hold at the same time more mineralizable nitrogen. Regarding the above, here again, those subsoils that were amended by biosolids alone or in a mixture contained noticeably more mineralizable nitrogen than subsoil treatments unamended or amended by biosolids-free amendments (See Figure 2.27).

Initially, the treatments containing 25% of biosolids stood out with an amount of mineralizable nitrogen. In such cases, readings indicated the concentration of mineralizable nitrogen exceeding 1,000 mg/kg. Treatments amended by a mixture of amendments (biochar 5%, biosolids 10%, woodchips 10%) contained much less of mineralizable nitrogen, which was around 450 mg/kg (See Figure 2.27).

## Available Nitrogen Forms: NH4<sup>+</sup> and NO3<sup>-</sup>

Inorganic N includes soluble forms (NO<sub>2</sub><sup>-</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>), exchangeable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, and clayfixed nonexchangeable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> (Rutherford et al., 2008). Therefore, readily available inorganic nitrogen comprises soluble nitrate, nitrite, and exchangeable ammonium. However, the fixed nonexchangeable NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> starts being slowly released when the pool of available ammonium becomes depleted (Drury and Beauchamp,1991). Available NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>and NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> are among the most essential plant nutrients (Geng and He, 2020). Available NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> mainly results from organic matter first decomposition and then mineralization (Soon and Liang, 2006).  $NO_3^-$  though in the soil results from the nitrification process conducted by *Nitrobacter*, *Nitrospira*, and *Comammox* bacteria (Madigan et al., 2012). Therefore, in natural soils, the available nitrogen is a fraction of mineralizable nitrogen being released to the soil gradually. However, in the case of an amending with biosolids, the provision with available nitrogen is instant as this amendment contains large amounts of available  $NH_4^+$  (Sulivan et al., 2015). Annacis biosolids contain around 9,500 mg/kg of  $NH_4^+$  and 12.2 mg/kg of  $NO_3^-$  in the dried weight. Results of this study are consistent with above as initially measured pool of available nitrogen provided by biosolids was nearly entirely comprised of ammonium (See Figures 2.28, 2.30).

In the case of both mines, the unamended subsoils were poor with available nitrogen (See Figures 2.29, 2.31). It is not surprising because those substrates did not contain enough organic matter for decomposition and mineralization (See Figure 2.17). Among all three amendments applied in this study a significant amount of available nitrogen was provided only by biosolids, and that was mainly in a form of NH4<sup>+</sup>. Initially the quantity of NH4<sup>+</sup> was several hundred times larger than NO3<sup>-</sup> (See Figure 2.33). Geng and He (2020) collected 240 field soil samples and measured  $NH_4^+ + NO_3^-$  and  $NH_4^+$ :  $NO_3^-$ . Maximum sum they found was 80 mg/kg, while the ratio was ranging from 100:1 to 1:22.16. For their further experimental proceeding they adopted 36 mg/kg as a high amount of available nitrogen. In this study the maximum sum was near to 800 mg/kg in the case of NA "75%sub25%bios" treatment, while the ratios were ranging from 800:1 to 100:1. In the case of both mine subsoils amended by 25% of biosolids v/v the amount of available nitrogen (mainly  $NH_4^+$ ) at initial stage of the experiment highly exceeded values which Geng and He (2020) adopted as high. Throughout the experiment though the sum  $NH_4^+ + NO_3^-$  dropped (See Figure 2.32), and the ratio  $NH_4^+$ :  $NO_3^-$  changed drastically (See Figure 2.33). The ratio converted to nitrateprevailing over ammonium. This is a result of nitrification. It might indicate that nitrifying bacteria in the reclaimed substrate have become strongly active. On the other side, the drop in sum was not statistically significant at  $\alpha$ =0.05. That means that the loss of available N forms is relatively slow and vegetation together with microorganisms can profit from available NH4<sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> for prolonged time.

High levels of available N in the case of both "75%sub25%bios" and "mixture" suggest overfertilization when compared with figures quoted by Geng and He (2020). While it is likely true in the case of the "75%sub25%bios" treatment, the "mixture" treatments'  $NH_4^+$  +  $NO_3^-$  levels were below 300 mg/kg. That is still much more than the level which Geng and

He (2020) adopted as high (36 mg/kg), however, they based that value on field soil samples (not reclaimed substrate as in this study). And in the nature the soil inorganic N is among the most limiting nutrients (Geng and He, 2020).

## Field Locoweed Performance

Although field locoweed individuals seemed to develop well on some subsoil treatments, at the end of experiment 1 the nodulation was not observed neither in the case of treatments well provided with readily available nitrogen nor on subsoil treatments deprived of nitrogen. That might result from several reasons (Epp, 2015; Midwest Laboratories, 2021):

- 1) The symbiosis partner was absent in the substrate;
- The symbiosis partner was inactive due to conditions such as salinity or lack of necessary nutrient;
- 3) The experiment timing was not proper for the symbiosis formation;
- 4) The experiment was too short and plants did not manage to form nodules yet.

### CONCLUSION

The results identified series of findings and answers to the study objectives. First and foremost, two analyzed mines' subsoils differed strongly in terms of their innate physicochemical properties. That, in turn, affected vegetation mortality and productivity. What they had in common is that in unamended form both subsoils were highly unfertile, and due to that unproductive. Although they possessed satisfactory, or in some cases even excessive, quantity of some micronutrients, they lacked in NPK, which are essential, biogenic elements. Additionally, New Afton New Gold was encumbered with saline and sodic problems additionally hindering vegetation and microorganismal development (Miller et al., 2017). These two mines' unamended subsoils would rather not be a self-sufficient substrate for mine land reclamation when applied alone. The situation could be changed by an addition of organic amendments, however, not all of them. Results showed that an addition of biochar and woodchips alone did not change much. That stemmed from the same reason - both amendments lacked macronutrients, especially nitrogen, and readily degradable organic matter. This study results showed that the simple addition of organic matter (for example by addition of woodchips or biochar alone) is not enough. Organic matter must meet certain conditions such as appropriate degradability and satisfactory nutrient content. Woodchips and biochar can be added mixed with other amendments, but rather not on their own.

From applied organic amendments only biosolids significantly increased aboveground biomass productivity. That resulted from biosolids' large nutrient content such as N, P, and Zn, and predigested organic matter, which is more labile and easier for decomposition and carbon release.

Additionally, as an answer to the first study objective, tests appointed many more differences between the New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils in terms of physicochemical properties. New Afton New Gold subsoil contained significantly more Ca, but first of all Na cations. Those two elements increased the pH of New Afton New Gold subsoil to highly alkaline which caused organisms to deal with this important hurdle. Moreover, sodium can acts adversely on soil structure and soil solution osmotic features. However, sodium also tends to be washed out. Na levels declined throughout the experiment, which confirmed the washout. It can be expected that over time of reclamation, rainwater will wash away the excess of sodium, and then one of the factors limiting the vegetation growth and development would debilitate. New Afton New Gold subsoil was deprived of K. Potassium is one of the essential elements for vegetation development. Lack of K may be one of reasons for significantly lower New Afton New Gold subsoil productivity. Both subsoils contained an excess of boron, however, New Afton New Gold subsoil went beyond CCME guidance much more than the Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil. Perhaps, the provision of sulfur was too large too, especially in the case of New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments. S in the soil can form toxic compounds. It requires additional research whether this is the case in New Afton New Gold reclaimed subsoil. Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil contained increased amounts of Cu and Mo. While this did not affect plant health, it might step up to higher levels in the food chain and accumulate there. This requires additional research.

The best results in terms of plant above-ground biomass production were achieved when mines' subsoils were amended by a mixture of all three soil amendments. This result partially answered the second study objective. An addition of biosolids alone boosted the vegetation strongly, however, an addition of 25% biosolids volumetrically largely increased mortality and brought other signs of overfertilization. In the "mixture" treatment biosolids content was only 10%. This much seemed to cover plant demand for nutrient concurrently not increasing the mortality significantly. It also seems that an application of less stable organic amendments, especially biosolids, is less preferable than the amendments pre-composted (Fierro et al., 1999). Paschke et al. (2005) demonstrated that an addition of a uncured biosolids, by a rapid release of nitrogen, can increase a risk from the unwanted, annual weeds.

The third study objective focuses on an aspect of nitrogen cycling in reclaimed mine subsoil. Results showed clearly that whenever there was nitrogen present in the soil substrate, the biomass productivity was significantly larger than in the treatments in which N was scarce. Significantly larger productivity was also associated with larger provision of carbon. Whenever both N and C were provided in proper quantities, the biomass production was significantly greater. That statement was supported by observations done on treatments amended by biochar and woodchips. Both provided mostly recalcitrant carbon concurrently being poor in nitrogen content and both did not result in satisfactory biomass production. Even within a short time of study 1 experiment lots of nitrogen transformations were observed. Total N, mineralizable N, NH4<sup>+</sup> content, and NH4<sup>+</sup> + NO3<sup>-</sup> visibly dropped throughout the experiment. However, the rate of depletion was slow enough for plants to benefit from the nitrogen provision. On the other hand at the end of the experiment, there was significantly more NO3<sup>-</sup> than at the beginning. That means that in the early stage of reclamation with the application of biosolids the nitrification process prevails.

Legumes are not good competitors to grasses especially on phosphorus-rich soils (Smith, 1992). In this study as well the legume field locoweed *Oxytropis campestris* did not do well in terms of competing to other grassy species on subsoils amended with biosolids, nonetheless, its performance on unamended subsoil was better than all other species. The above plus the ability to fix nitrogen makes this species potentially a good candidate to be used in mine reclamation.



*Figure 2.34 The greenhouse trial with graminoids and legume arranged in 7 blocks.* Photo credit Piotr Dzumek

#### REFERENCES

- Albornoz F. 2016. Crop responses to nitrogen overfertilization: A review. Scientia Horticulturae, Vol. 205, (79-83).
- Antos J, Coupe R, Douglas G, Evans R, Goward T, Ignace M, Lloyd D, Parish R, Pojar R, Roberts A. 1996. Plants of Southern Interior British Columbia and the Inland Northwest. Lone Pine Publishing.
- Baskin CC, Baskin JM. 1998. Seeds; Ecology, Biogeography, and Evolution of Dormancy and Germination. Academic Press.
- Bradshaw AD, 1997. Restoration of mined lands—using natural processes. Ecological Engineering, Vol. 8, (255–269). doi:10.1016/S0925-8574(97)00022-0
- Bradshaw A, 2000. The use of natural processes in reclamation Advantages and difficulties. Landscape and Urban Planning, Vol. 51, (89-100). DOI: 10.1016/S0169-2046(00)00099-2
- Broadley MR, White PJ, Hammond JP, Zelko I, Lux A. 2007. Zinc in plants. New Phytologist, Vol. 173, (677-702). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8137.2007.01996.x
- Brown RW, Amacher MC. 1999. Selecting Plant Species for Ecological Restoration: a Perspective for Land Managers. USDA Forest Service Proceedings RMRS-P-8.
- Brown SL, Chaney RL. 2016. Use of Amendments to Restore Ecosystem Function to Metal Mining-Impacted Sites: Tools to Evaluate Efficacy. Land Pollution (G Hettiarachchi, Section Editor)
- Brown SL, Mahoney M, Sprenger M. 2014. A comparison of the efficacy and ecosystem impact of residual-based and topsoil-based amendments for restoring historic mine tailings in the Tri-State mining district. Science of the Total Environment, 485–486, 624–632
- Bugbee GJ. 2008. Effects of hardwood sawdust in potting media containing biosolids compost on plant growth, fertilizer needs, and nitrogen leaching, Communications in Soil Science and Plant Analysis, Vol. 30, (689-698). DOI: 10.1080/00103629909370238
- Campbell LC, Nable RO. 1988. Physiological Functions of Manganese in Plants. In: Graham R.D., Hannam R.J., Uren N.C. (eds) Manganese in Soils and Plants. Developments in Plant and Soil Sciences, Vol 33, (). https://doi.org/10.1007/978-94-009-2817-6\_11
- Campbell NA, Reece JB, Taylor MR, Simon EJ. 2008. Biology; Concepts & Connections. 5th Edition. Pearson Education; Benjamin Cummings.
- Castillejo JM, Castello R. 2010. Influence of the Application Rate of an Organic Amendment (Municipal Solid Waste [MSW] Compost) on Gypsum Quarry Rehabilitation in Semiarid Environments, Arid Land Research and Management, Vol. 24, (344-364), DOI: 10.1080/15324982.2010.502920
- Chambers B, Royle S, Hadden S, Maslen S. 2002. The Use of Biosolids and Other Organic Substances in the Creation of Soil-Forming Materials. Water and Environment Journal, Vol. 16, (34-39). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1747-6593.2002.tb00365.x
- Cheng BT. 2008. Sawdust as a greenhouse growing medium. Systems, Journal of Plant Nutrition, Vol. 10, (1437-1446). DOI: 10.1080/01904168709363676
- Claassen VP, Carey JL. 2007. Comparison of slow release nitrogen yield from organic soil amendments and chemical fertilizers and implications for regeneration of disturbed sites. Land Degradation & Development, Vol. 18, (119-132).

Clancy K. Sodium affected soils. Fusion technology, agronomy, results.

- Cogger CG, Stahnke G. 2013. Organic Amendments in Yards and Gardens: How Much is Enough?
- Cordovil CMdS, Cabral F, Coutinho J. 2007. Potential mineralization of nitrogen from organic wastes to ryegrass and wheat crops. Bioresource Technology, Vol. 98, (3265-3268). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biortech.2006.07.014.
- Datta R, Kelkar A, Baraniya D, Molaei A, Moulick A, Meena RS, Formanek P. 2017. Enzymatic Degradation of Lignin in Soil: A Review. Sustainability, Vol. 9, (1163). https://doi.org/10.3390/su9071163
- de Varennes A, Cunha-Queda C, Qu G. 2010. Amendment of an acid mine soil with compost and polyacrylate polymers enhances enzymatic activities but may change the distribution of plant species. Water, Air, and Soil Pollution, Vol. 208, (91-100). https://doi.org/10.1007/s11270-009-0151-4
- Douglas GW, Straley GB, Meidinger D, Pojar J. editors. 1998. Illustrated Flora of British Columbia. Province of British Columbia.
- Drury CF, Beauchamp EG. 1991. Ammonium Fixation, Release, Nitrification, and Immobilization in High- and Low-Fixing Soils. Soil Science Society of America Journal, Vol. 55, (125-129). https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1991.03615995005500010022x
- Egerton FN. 2007. Understanding Food Chains and Food Webs, 1700–1970. The Bulletin of the Ecological Society of America, Vol. 88, (50-69). https://doi.org/10.1890/0012-9623(2007)88[50:UFCAFW]2.0.CO;2
- Elhanafi L, Houhou M, Rais Ch, Mansouri I, Elghadraoui L, Greche H. 2019. Impact of Excessive Nitrogen Fertilization on the Biochemical Quality, Phenolic Compounds, and Antioxidant Power of Sesamum indicum L Seeds. Journal of Food Quality, Vol. 2019, https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/9428092
- Elias CO, Chadwick MJ. 1979. Growth Characteristics of Grass and Legume Cultivars and Their Potential for Land Reclamation. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 16, (537-544). doi:10.2307/2402528
- Epp M. 2015. Why nodulation fails. Grainnews. March 26, 2015
- FAO, ITPS, GSBI, SCBD and EC. 2020. State of knowledge of soil biodiversity Status, challenges and potentialities, Report 2020. Rome, FAO. https://doi.org/10.4060/cb1928en
- Fenn M, Poth M, Aber JD, Baron J, Rmann BB, Johnson JD, Lemly DA, McNulty SG, Ryan DF, Stottlemyer R. 1998. Nitrogen Excess in North American Ecosystems: Predisposing Factors, Ecosystem Responses, and Management Strategies. Ecological Applications, Vol. 8, (706-733). https://doi.org/10.1890/1051-0761(1998)008[0706:NEINAE]2.0.CO;2
- Fierro A, Angers DA, Beauchamp CJ. 1999. Restoration of Ecosystem Function in an Abandoned Sandpit: Plant and Soil Responses to Paper de-Inking Sludge. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 36, (244-253). https://doi.org/10.1046/j.1365-2664.1999.00395.x
- Fraser LH, Harrower WL, Garris HW, Davidson S, Hebert, PDN, Howie R, Moody A, Polster D, Schmitz OJ, Sinclair ARE, Starzomski BM, Sullivan TP, Turkington R, Wilson D. 2015. A call for apply trophic structure in ecological restoration. The Journal of the Society for Ecological Restoration, Vol. 23, (503-507). DOI 10.1111/rec.12225

Fuentes-Lara LO, Medrano-Macías J, Pérez-Labrada F, Rivas-Martínez EN, García-Enciso

EL, González-Morales S, Juárez-Maldonado A, Rincón-Sánchez F, Benavides-Mendoza A. 2019. From Elemental Sulfur to Hydrogen Sulfide in Agricultural Soils and Plants. Molecules, Vol. 24, (22-82). https://doi.org/10.3390/molecules24122282

- Gardner WC, Broersma K, Naeth A, Chanasyk D, Jobson A. 2010. Influence of biosolids and fertilizer amendments on physical, chemical and microbiological properties of copper mine tailings. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 90, (571-583) https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss09067
- Geng X-M, He W-M. 2020. Success of native and invasive plant congeners depends on inorganic nitrogen compositions and levels. Journal of Plant Ecology, Vol. 14, (202–212). https://doi.org/10.1093/jpe/rtaa088
- Greenacre M, Primicerio R. 2013. Multivariate Analysis of Ecological Data. Fundacion BBVA
- Gunarathne V, Senadeera A, Gunarathne U et al. 2020. Potential of biochar and organic amendments for reclamation of coastal acidic-salt affected soil. Biochar, Vol. 2, (107–120). https://doi.org/10.1007/s42773-020-00036-4
- Hanay A, Biiyiiksonmez F, Kiziloglu FM, Canbolat MY. 2004. Reclamation of Saline-Sodic Soils with Gypsum and MSW Compost. Compost Science & Utilization, Vol. 12, (175-179)
- Haynes RJ, Mokolobate MS. 2001. Amelioration of Al toxicity and P deficiency in acid soils by additions of organic residues: A critical review of the phenomenon and the mechanisms involved. Nutrient Cycling in Agroecosystems, Vol 59, (47-63). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1009823600950
- Imsande J. 2002. Iron, sulfur, and chlorophyll deficiencies: A need for an integrative approach in plant physiology. Physiologia Plantarum, Vol. 103, (139-144). https://doi.org/10.1034/j.1399-3054.1998.1030117.x
- Jefferies RA, Bradshaw AD, Putwain PD. 1981. Growth, Nitrogen Accumulation, and Nitrogen Transfer by Legume Species Established on Mine Spoils. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 18, (945-956). DOI:10.2307/2402384
- Kaiser BN, Gridley KL, Ngaire-Brady J, Philips T, Tyerman SD. 2005. The Role of Molybdenum in Agricultural Plant Production, Annals of Botany, Vol. 96, (745–754). https://doi.org/10.1093/aob/mci226
- Kelly ChN, Peltz ChD, Stanton M, Rutherford DW, Rostad CE. 2014. Biochar application to hardrock mine tailings: Soil quality, microbial activity, and toxic element sorption. Applied Geochemistry, Vol. 43 (35-48). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.apgeochem.2014.02.003.
- Lander JP. 2014. R for Everyone. Addison Wesley: Data & Analytics Series. Pearson Education.
- Larney FJ, Angers DA. 2012. The role of organic amendments in soil reclamation: A review. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 92, (19-38). https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2010-064
- Larney FJ, Janzen HH. 1997. A simulated erosion approach to assess rates of cattle manure and phosphorus fertilizer for restoring productivity to eroded soils. Agriculture, Ecosystems & Environment, Vol. 65, (113-126). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8809(97)00047-9.

Larney FJ, Janzen HH, Olson BM, Olson AF. 2009. Erosion-productivity-soil amendment

relationships for wheat over 16 years. Soil and Tillage Research, Vol.103, (73-83). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.still.2008.09.008.

- Larney FJ, Olson BM, Janzen HH, Lindwall CW. 2000. Early Impact of Topsoil Removal and Soil Amendments on Crop Productivity. Agronomy Journal, Vol. 92, (948-956). https://doi.org/10.2134/agronj2000.925948x
- Leghari SJ, Wahocho NA, Leghari GM, Leghari AH, Bhabhan GM, Talpur KH. 2016. Role of nitrogen for plant growth and development: a review. Advances in Environmental Biology, Vol. 10, (209+).
- Madigan MT, Martinko JM, Stahl DA, Clark DP. 2012. Brock Biology of Microorganisms. 13th Edition. Pearson Education; Benjamin Cummings.
- McCann K. 2007. Protecting biostructure. 2007. Nature 446, 29. https://doi.org/10.1038/446029a
- McLachlan KL, Chong C, Voroney RP, Wu Liu H, Holbein BE. 2004. Variability of Soluble Salts Using Different Extraction Methods on Composts And Other Substrates, Compost Science & Utilization, Vol. 12, (180-184), DOI: 10.1080/1065657X.2004.10702178
- Midwest Laboratories. 2021. Top 10 Reasons for the Nodulation Failure in Legumes. Omaha
- Miller J, Beasley B, Drury C, Larney F, Hao X. 2017. Surface Soil Salinity and Soluble Salts after 15 Applications of Composted or Stockpiled Manure with Straw or Wood-Chips, Compost Science & Utilization, Vol. 25, (36-47), DOI: 10.1080/1065657X.2016.1176968
- Paschke MW, Topper K, Brobst RB, Redente EF. 2005. Long-term effects of biosolids on revegetation of disturbed sagebrush steppe in northwestern Colorado. Restoration Ecology, Vol 13, (545-551). <u>https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-100X.2005.00068.x</u>
- Ratzke C, Barrere J, Gore J. 2020. Strength of species interactions determines biodiversity and stability in microbial communities. Nature, Ecology, and Evolution, Vol. 4, (376– 383) https://doi.org/10.1038/s41559-020-1099-4
- Reid NB, Naeth MA. 2005. Establishment of a vegetation cover on tundra kimberlite mine tailings: 2. A field study. Restoration Ecology, Vol. 13, (602-608). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-100X.2005.00077.x
- Rutherford PM, McGill WB, Arocena JM, Figueiredo CT. 2008. Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis. Second Edition. Chapter 22 Total Nitrogen. Canadian Society of Soil Science.
- Salvagiotti F, Castellarín JM, Miralles DJ, Pedrol HM. 2009. Sulfur fertilization improves nitrogen use efficiency in wheat by increasing nitrogen uptake. Field Crops Research. Vol. 113, (170-177). doi.org/10.1016/j.fcr.2009.05.003
- Senesi, N, Loffredo E. 1999. The Chemistry of Soil Organic Matter. Pages 239-370 in DL Sparks, ed. Soil Physical Chemistry. 2nd ed. CRC Press.
- Shaul O. 2002. Magnesium transport and function in plants: the tip of the iceberg. Biometals, Vol. 15, (307–321). https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1016091118585
- Shrestha RK, Lal R, Jacinthe PA. 2009. Enhancing Carbon and Nitrogen Sequestration in Reclaimed Soils through Organic Amendments and Chiseling. Soil Science Society of America Journal, Vol. 73, (1004-1011). https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj2008.0216
- Silva JA, Uchida R. 2000. Essential Nutrients for Plant Growth: Nutrient Functions and

Deficiency Symptoms. Plant Nutrient Management in Hawaii's Soils, Approaches for Tropical and Subtropical Agriculture eds. College of Tropical Agriculture and Human Resources, University of Hawaii at Manoa.

- Smith VH. 1992. Effects of nitrogen: phosphorus supply ratios on nitrogen fixation in agricultural and pastoral ecosystems. Biogeochemistry, Vol. 18, (19–35). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00000424
- Soon YK, Liang BC. 2006. Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis Second Edition. Chapter 19 Nonexchangeable Ammonium. Canadian Society of Soil Science.
- Strohmayer P. 1999. Soil Stockpiling for Reclamation and Restoration Activities After Mining and Construction. Restoration and Reclamation Review. Student On-line Journal. Vol.4. https://hdl.handle.net/11299/59360
- Subbarao GV, Ito O, Berry WL, Wheeler RM. 2003. Sodium—A Functional Plant Nutrient, Critical Reviews in Plant Sciences, Vol. 22, (391-416). DOI: 10.1080/07352680390243495
- Sullivan DM, Cogger CG, Bary AI. 2015. Fertilizing with Biosolids. A Pacific Northwest Extension Publication; Oregon State University, Washington State University, University of Idaho
- Tanifuji K, Ohki Y. 2020. Metal–Sulfur Compounds in N2 Reduction and Nitrogenase-Related Chemistry. Chemical Reviews, Vol. 120, (5194-5251). DOI: 10.1021/acs.chemrev.9b00544
- Taylor P main editor. 2010. The Biochar Revolution. Published by Global Publishing Group.
- Thorne ME, Zamora BA and Kennedy AC. 1998. Sewage Sludge and Mycorrhizal Effects on Secar Bluebunch Wheatgrass in Mine Spoil. Journal of Environmental Quality, Vol. 27, (1228-1233). https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq1998.00472425002700050030x
- Tian G, Granato TC, Cox AE, Pietz RI, Carlson CR, Abedin Z. 2009. Soil Carbon Sequestration Resulting from Long-Term Application of Biosolids for Land Reclamation. Journal of Environmental Quality, Vol. 38, (61-74). https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2007.0471
- Trevors JT, Cotter CM. 1990. Copper toxicity and uptake in microorganisms, Journal of Industrial Microbiology, Vol. 6, (77–84), https://doi.org/10.1007/BF01576426
- Troeh FR, Thompson LM. 2005. Soils and Soil Fertility. Sixth Edition. Blackwell Publishing.
- van Es H, Schindelbeck R, Ristow A, Kurtz K, Fennell L. 2017. Add-on Test: Potentially Mineralizable Nitrogen. Soil Health Manual Series Fact Sheet Number 16-15. Cornell University Soil Health Laboratory.
- Weil R, Brady N. 2017. The Nature and Properties of Soils. 15th edition. Published by Pearson Education.
- Wijesekara H, Bolan NS, Vithanage M, Xu Y, Mandal S, Brown SL, Hettiarachchi GM, Pierzynski GM, Huang L, Ok YS, Kirkham MB, Saint C, Surapaneni A. 2016. Utilization of Biowaste for Mine Spoil Rehabilitation. Advances in Agronomy, Vol. 138, (97-173). https://doi.org/10.1016/bs.agron.2016.03.001
- Winter Sydnor ME, Redente EF. 2002. Reclamation of High-Elevation, Acidic Mine Waste with Organic Amendments and Topsoil. Journal of Environmental Quality, Vol. 31, (1528-1537). https://doi.org/10.2134/jeq2002.1528

- Yuan Ch, Zhaoa F, Zhaoa X, Zhao Y. 2020. Woodchips as sustained-release carbon source to enhance the nitrogen transformation of low C/N wastewater in a baffle subsurface flow constructed wetland. Chemical Engineering Journal, Vol. 392, (). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cej.2020.124840.
- Zeynep D. 2020. Alleviation of Adverse Effects of Sodium on Soil Physicochemical Properties by Application of Vermicompost, Compost Science & Utilization, Vol. 28, (100-116). DOI: 10.1080/1065657X.2020.1789011

Web sites

Canadian AgriChar. 2020. www.canadianagrichar.ca

CCME. 2021. <u>Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment | Le Conseil canadien des</u> <u>ministres de l'environment (ccme.ca)</u>

Cransaw WS, Cloyd RA. 2021. <u>Fungus Gnats as Houseplant and Indoor Pests - 5.584 -</u> <u>Extension (colostate.edu)</u>

Ippolito A, Van Hamme J, Bottos E. 2021. <u>The effects of biosolids on antibiotic resistance gene</u> abundance and diversity in microbial communities of mine tailing reclamation sites.

- digitalcommons.library.tru.ca

MAC. 2018. Facts and Figures of the Canadian Mining Industry; <u>Mining Facts - The Mining</u> <u>Association of Canada</u>

Rodriguez A. 2020. Alkalinity's Effect on Plant Growth (sfgate.com)

# <u>CHAPTER 3: CHANGED SOIL AMENDMENTS PROPORTIONS AND ITS INFLUENCE</u> <u>ON SUBSOIL PHYSICOCHEMICAL PROPERTIES, SHRUBBY PLANTS PERFORMANCE,</u> <u>AND NITROGEN CYCLING IN OPEN-AIR CONDITIONS.</u>

#### **INTRODUCTION**

In greenhouse conditions plants usually perform better (Vernon, 2019). That is because all aspects of controlled conditions in the greenhouse trials are set for constant optima, while in nature optimal conditions for plant development do not happen often. That explains why the greenhouse experiments possess limited value when extrapolating to field and operational conditions. However, if the results of experiment 2, conducted open-air way in semi-natural conditions, turn out similar to experiment 1, that would strengthen overall research results and the conclusions credibility.

The fertilization has to be done in proper doses adjusted to the nature of fertilizer, vegetation requirements, climatic conditions, substrate properties, etc. The same rule applies when soil amendments are applied. The second study used the same subsoils, the same soil amendments, but in different proportions. This intends to find an optimal dose according to Shelford's law of tolerance (Shelford, 1931).

Reclamation efforts are usually laborious and costly (Bradshaw, 2000; Prach and Hobbs, 2008). That is why mine reclamation practitioners when making decisions on choosing certain reclamation technics need to be supported by solid research results. When laboratory results are backed by experiments conducted in conditions similar to natural, such research gives a stronger basis for practical decisions. The first study has shown that the addition of biosolids in the dose of 25% volumetrically might be too much. It seemed that such a quantity of biosolids increased plant mortality and decreases productivity. A mixture of soil amendments in the study 1 experiment gave much better results than all other treatments. This way a new question emerged: whether that was caused by a lower, but still significant amount of biosolids that provided necessary nutrients in more preferred amounts, or because of the beneficial influence of other soil amendments that were applied in a mixture. To answer this question, in the second study less biosolids was applied - 5% in the case of both the mixture treatment and the treatment with biosolids applied alone. This aimed also at testing whether the lower provision of nitrogen would affect its cycling.

In local environments, shrubby plants play an extremely important ecological role, especially in the lower and middle Bunchgrass zone (Province of British Columbia, 1999).

Three shrub species were selected to the second study: common rabbitbrush Ericameria nauseosa, soopolallie Shepherdia canadensis, and big sagebrush Artemisia tridentata. Common rabbitbrush and big sagebrush are typical and commonly present in lower grasslands (Antos et al., 1996, Province of British Columbia, 1999), where New Afton New Gold mine is located. Soopolallie, in turn, is present in higher elevations (Walkup, 1991; Douglas et al., 1998), being common in Teck Highland Valley Copper mine vicinity. All three species are well adapted to interior BC biogeoclimatic conditions, hence, they may have the potential to be an efficient mine reclamation tool. Soopolallie is a nitrogen fixer forming actinorrhizae with bacteria from various strains of genus Frankia (Huguet et al., 2004). This shrub is not a part of typical Bunchgrass zone vegetation, but is commonly present in Interior Douglas-fir and Montane Spruce zones. Soopolallie is often present near water reservoirs, but it also tolerates dry areas with nutritionally poor, mineral soils (Walkup, 1991). It is a species that copes well with various forest disturbances such as fire or stand clear cut because it has the perfect ability to reproduce through root clippings or suckers (Walkup, 1991). Soopolallie produces fruits often consumed by birds and rodents. Besides, this shrub also provides a food base for various ungulates. Seeds of soopolallie experience deep dormancy what is an ecological adaptation to harsh climatic conditions (Baskin and Baskin, 1998). Soopolallie's applicability in mine reclamation might increase due to its nitrogen fixation ability. However, the potential of soopolallie remains still largely unknown, as it is a non-leguminous plant (Diagne et al., 2013). So far, the attention of most reclamation researchers was oriented toward legumes often omitting non-leguminous nitrogen fixers.

The second study objectives were:

I. To confirm similarities and differences between New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils with or without amendments by observing the physicochemical properties of subsoils subjected to treatments in semi-natural conditions, as well as by observing differences in three shrubby species mortality rates and productivity as responses to the treatments,

II. To test the relative effects of altered proportions of the three soil amendments (biosolids, woodchips, biochar) on two subsoils' physicochemical properties;

III. To compare qualitative and quantitative changes of nitrogen compounds observed in the open-air study with the greenhouse study results.

#### METHODS

## **Study Site**

The second study was located in a garden within the Aberdeen residential area in Kamloops, BC. Elevation was 866 meters above see level which locates it between New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper elevations. It began on May 23, 2019, and ended on November 7, 2019. It lasted 24 weeks counting from the moment of all pots placing in the experimental site. Subsoil substrate remained the same.

## **Experiment Design**

## Pots

2.4 L, round-shaped, perforated at the bottom pots were filled with 10 combinations of subsoils and soil amendments (See Table 3.2). Pots were marked and numbered. Because of 10 replicates of every combination, pots got assigned evenly to 10 blocks. The pot's bottom was lined with weed-blocking fine-perforated textile which was to hold the subsoil material in the pot concurrently allowing water to drain.

#### Plants and Seeds Sourcing

	PLANT SPECIES					
	DIG SAGEDDUSH	COMMON	SOOPOLALLIE			
	DIO SAOEDROSTI	RABBITBRASH				
<b>PROVENIENCE OF</b>	Splitrock Native Plants	TRU Research	Splitrock Native Plants			
THE PLANT	Nursery in Lillooet,	Greenhouse in	Nursery in Lillooet,			
MATERIAL	BC	Kamloops, BC	BC			
AGE OF THE	6 months	5 months	24 months			
PLANT MATERIAL	0 months	5 months				

Table 3.1 Table presents plant material provenience and the age when transplanted.

Common rabbitbrush seeds were sourced from Splitrock Native Plants Nursery. Those seeds were sown 5 months before the experiment commencement to the substrate containing peat and sand in ratio 1:1. Seeds were sown to the substrate similar to the one being used in Splitrock Native Plants Nursery to maintain consistency. The entire process of independent common rabbitbrush growing in the TRU greenhouse emulated the process adopted in professional nursery from Lillooet. That included the same type and size of the styrofoam blocks used (one plaque 140 mL), similar fertilization and the greenhouse settings. Prior to sowing, seeds were undergone cold-wet stratification (Baskin and Baskin, 1998).

### Transplantation of Seedlings

Transplantation of seedlings to the pots containing the subsoil combinations took place on May 9, 2019. To minimize the shock caused to young plants, after transplantation plants were still kept in the greenhouse in controlled conditions for 14 days before transportation to the experiment location. After the transplants' stabilization and ensuring that all plants are in equally good vigor, pots with transplants were moved to the open-air study site. All plants were transplanted within one day.

To increase the transplantation survivorship, seedlings were planted with minimal root system disturbance. That was achieved by transplantation with the entire root system together with the already existing soil substrate in which roots were installed. However, the amount of existing soil substrate was minimal (less than 140 mL) to force quick relying on the treated subsoil.

## Pest Control

During the common rabbitbrush germination, to keep greenhouse pests controlled the same measures were taken as in the first study experiment (See Chapter 2; Methods; Experiment Design; Pest Control).

To emulate natural conditions, during the open-air phase of the second study experiment invertebrate pests were not controlled at all. Birds and rodents were not controlled either, however, the study site was fenced to prevent ungulates to encroach.

### Settings and Watering

During the common rabbitbrush germination, the greenhouse settings were the same as in the first study experiment (See Chapter 2; Methods; Experiment Design; Greenhouse Settings).

Shrubby plants were watered as required, therefore, in that aspect, the experiment did not emulate the natural conditions. Plants were not left to rely on natural precipitation because once grown in a greenhouse and then radically shifted to the open-air conditions might not be prepared to survive the extended drought periods. Also, plants did not germinate on the mine subsoil which would let them adjust to this substrate. The third reason was that plants were planted in pots that contained a relatively low amount of soil substrate and that in turn could cause increased desiccation.

### Applied Subsoil Substrate Combinations

Subsoils collected from both mine stockpiles received the same amounts of soil amendments. Soil amendments were applied in the following proportions as shown in Table 3.2.

	SUBSOIL	BIOSOLIDS	WOODCHIPS	BIOCHAR
CONTROL	100%	0%	0%	0%
BIOSOLIDS	95%	5%	0%	0%
WOOD CHIPS	75%	0%	25%	0%
BIOCHAR	95%	0%	0%	5%
MIXTURE OF ALL AMENDMENTS	75%	5%	15%	5%

 Table 3.2 Second study experiment soil medium composition percentage breakdown.

Regarding study 1 experiment results (Chapter 2) in second study it was decided to go with much lower biosolids application to avoid overfertilization. This time the biosolids volumetric application rate was equalized to biochar which did not change and remained on 5%. The application of biosolids was 5 times lower in comparison to first study experiment (Chapter 2) in order to observe whether lowered amount of biosolids would maintain beneficial influence on plant productivity with parallel reduction of plant mortality. While the total amount of organic soil amendments in a mixture remained the same, the amount of biosolids was to better use the woodchips feature of limiting an excess of NH4+ brought in by biosolids and to slow down its release.

## Experiment 2 Overall Treatments Combination

The experiment was a 2 x 5 x 3 factorial design, with 30 treatment combinations:

- 2 subsoil types: 1. New Afton New Gold subsoil, 2. Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil;
- 5 soil amendment treatments: 1. control [no soil amendments], 2. biosolids alone, 3. woodchips alone, 4. biochar alone, 5. mixture of all three soil amendments (see Table 3.2);
- 3 plant treatments: 1. big sagebrush, 2. common rabbitbrush, 3. soopolallie.

Replicated 10 times for a total of 300 individual pots. A randomized block design was arranged in the open-air experimental site.

### **Soil Sampling**

Soil samples collection was identical to the one adopted in the study 1 experiment (See Chapter 2; Methods; Soil Sampling). At the experiment termination, the soil substrate from 10 pot-replicates was mixed thoroughly together, and then one sample was collected in a 1L labeled plastic bag and immediately placed in the refrigerator. The same procedure was repeated for each of the 30 subsoil treatments. This way all together a pool of 42 1-L samples was obtained: 30 samples of the final subsoil treatments stage, 10 samples of the initial stage, and two undisturbed topsoil samples for reference.

### **Tests and Instrumentation Used**

In the case of study 2 experiment, the same tests and instrumentation were used as in the study 1 experiment (See Chapter 2; Methods; Tests and Instrumentation Used). The only difference was in the productivity measuring.

### Plant Productivity

Because young shrubs were not equal at the beginning of the experiment, the productivity was assessed indirectly by measurement of growth. The lengths of each plant's stem and all twigs were measured and summarized altogether at the beginning of the experiment. The procedure was repeated at the end of the experiment. The total length increment was obtained by subtraction of the initial result from the final one. Lengths of stem and all twigs were measured by a ruler and noted.

#### **Statistical Analyses**

In the second study statistical analyses did not differ from those used in the first study. The only difference is in the case of mortality rate presentation as, unlike to experiment 1, in the second study this aspect data has a binary nature. The mortality presenting chart has a "violin" form to depict the 0/1 did-not-survived/survived frequencies.

Once again, statistical analyses got divided into 3 sections (See Chapter 2; Methods; Statistical Analyses).

### RESULTS

## Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference

### Section 1: Mortality

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that mortality of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations was significantly larger than mortality of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations (Figure 3.1).



**Figure 3.1** Second study mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Violin plots describe the frequency of: 0 - plants which did not survive to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the plant mortalities. n = 150

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that neither the mortalities on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments nor on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments differed significantly.

### Plant Species Mortality Analysis

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that individuals of common rabbitbrush and soopolallie growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations experienced larger mortality than individuals of these species growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations. Mortalities of big sagebrush on two mines' subsoils did not differ significantly. On Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations soopolallie's survivorship was 100% (Figure 3.2).



**Figure 3.2** Second study plant species mortality comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Violin plots describe the frequency of: 0 - plants which did not survive to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the plant mortalities. n = 50

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments mortalities of plant species were not equal. Wilcoxon pairwise comparison tests showed that soopolallie individuals performed significantly better than big sagebrush (Figure 3.3 left).

Kruskal-Wallis tests showed that on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments mortalities of all plant species were statistically equal (Figure 3.3 right).



**Figure 3.3** Second study plant species mortality comparison on two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Violin plots describe the frequency of: 0 – plants which did not survive to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of experiment; 1 - plants which survived to the end of experiment. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the plant mortalities. n = 50

Section 1: Productivity

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that total stem and twigs elongation of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations was significantly lower than total stem and twigs elongation of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations (Figure 3.4).



**Figure 3.4** Stem and twigs elongation comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC - TeckHighland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Boxplots describe stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants per mine subsoil at the end of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median of stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. n = 150

Average stem and twigs elongation of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations was more than two times lower than average stem and twigs elongation of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper (Figure 3.5).



**Figure 3.5** Mean stem and twigs elongation comparison between two mines' subsoils: HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Error bars are standard error of the mean. n = 150

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that the stem and twigs elongations of plants growing on New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments were not equal (Figure 3.6).

Wilcoxon pairwise comparison test showed that: the treatment with a mixture of soil amendments resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation than treatment with 25% of woodchips only. The treatment with 5% of biosolids resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation than the treatment with 25% of woodchips and the treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with unamended subsoil resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation than the treatment with 25% of woodchips only.



**Figure 3.6** Stem and twigs elongation comparison between the New Afton New Gold (New Afton) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants per subsoil treatment at the end of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' stem and twigs elongation. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant stem and twigs elongation on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for the pairwise comparison. \* - p < 0.05,, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns - difference not significant. n = 30

#### Teck Highland Valley Copper Subsoil Treatments Productivity Analysis

Kruskal-Wallis test showed that the stem and twigs elongations of plants growing on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments were not equal (Figure 3.7).

Wilcoxon pairwise comparison test showed that: the treatment with a mixture of soil amendments resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, and than the treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with 5% of biosolids resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation than unamended subsoil, than treatment with 25% of woodchips, and than the treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with 25% of woodchips, and than the treatment with 5% of biochar. The treatment with unamended subsoil resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation only than the treatment with 25% of woodchips. The treatment with 5% of biochar resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation only than the treatment with 25% of woodchips. The treatment with 5% of biochar resulted in a significantly larger stem and twigs elongation only than the treatment with 25% of woodchips.



**Figure 3.7** Stem and twigs elongation comparison between the Teck Highland Valley Copper (HVC) subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Boxplots describe stem and twigs elongation of all individual plants per subsoil treatment at the end of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median of plants' stem and twigs elongation. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians of plant stem and twigs elongation on particular subsoil treatments. Wilcoxon test was used for the pairwise comparison. \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns – difference not significant. n = 30

Section 1: Both Mines' Subsoil Overall Difference; Principal Component Analysis

Once again the Principal Component Analysis with 21 predictors presented strong evidence that the two mines' subsoils were overall significantly different Pseudo F= 106.323, p < 0.001 (Figure 3.8). Datapoints representing pots containing subsoil with biosolids alone or mixture were distinct from all other (cluster separately). Other treatments cluster together revealing that there were no large differences between them (Figure 3.9)



**Figure 3.8** Second study Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoils in terms of 21 predictors: pH, EC, SOM, total N and C contents, mineralizable N content,  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  contents, as well as the contents of 13 basic elements. hvc – Teck Highland Valley Copper, new afton – New Afton New Gold.



**Figure 3.9** Second study Principal Component Analysis of two mines' subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. hvc – Teck Highland Valley Copper, new afton – New Afton New Gold.

## Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amended

## Section 2: pH

New Afton New Gold subsoil pH was significantly higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper both in the initial and the final stages (Figure 3.10 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final pH either in the case of New Afton New Gold or in the case of Teck Highland Valle y Copper (Figure 3.10 right).



**Figure 3.10** Second study two mines' subsoil pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left) Comparison of the subsoil pH in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

In the case of both mines the final pHs were statistically not equal (Figures 3.11). In both cases, the biosolids-containing treatments had the lowest pH. In both cases as well, pHs seemed to drop throughout the experiment (Figures 3.11).



**Figure 3.11** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments pH comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 3

Section 2: Electroconductivity (EC)

New Afton New Gold subsoil electroconductivity was significantly higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper both in the initial and final stages (Figure 3.12 left). Within each mine separately there was a significant difference between the initial and final electroconductivities both in the case of NA and in the case of HVC (Figure 3.12 right).



**Figure 3.12** Second study two mines' subsoil electroconductivities comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left) Comparison of the subsoil electroconductivities in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

In the case of NA subsoil treatments, there was no evidence that the final electroconductivities were statistically not equal (Figure 3.13 left). In the case of HVC subsoil treatments the final electroconductivities were statistically not equal (Figure 3.13 right). Throughout the experiment, the EC dropped.



**Figure 3.13** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments electroconductivities comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 3

Section 2: Soil Organic Matter (SOM) Content

New Afton New Gold subsoil SOM content was significantly higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper SOM content in both the initial and final stages (Figure 3.14 left). Within each mine separately there was a significant difference between the initial and final SOM contents in the case of New Afton New Gold subsoil only (Figure 3.14 right).



**Figure 3.14** Second study two mines' subsoil organic matter contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left) Comparison of the subsoil organic matter contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

In the case of both mines the final soil organic matter contents were statistically not equal (Figures 3.15). In both cases, the subsoil treatment containing woodchips as an only amendment had finally the second-largest SOM content and the subsoil amended by a mixture had the first largest SOM content (Figures 3.15).



**Figure 3.15** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments soil organic matter contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 3

Section 2: Sodium (Na) Content

New Afton New Gold subsoil Na content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper Na content both in the initial and final stages (Figure 3.16 left). Within each mine separately there was a significant difference between the initial and final Na content only in the case of the New Afton New Gold subsoil (Figure 3.16 right)



**Figure 3.16** Second study two mines' subsoil sodium content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sodium content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

Only in the case of NA subsoil treatments, the final Na contents were statistically not equal (Figure 3.17 left). In the case of New Afton New Gold, every subsoil treatment contained more sodium in the initial than in the final stage of the experiment (Figure 3.17 left).



**Figure 3.17** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments sodium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n= 1, final n= 3

### **Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Analyses**

## Section 3: Total Nitrogen (N) Content

New Afton New Gold subsoil total N content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper total N content both in the initial and final stages (Figure 3.18). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final total N contents either in the case of New Afton New Gold or in the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper (Figure 3.19).



Mine Subsoil 븆 HVC 📫 NA

**Figure 3.18** Second study two mines' subsoil total nitrogen content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 25, final n = 75



**Figure 3.19** Second study comparison of the total nitrogen content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine. HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 25, final n = 75
In the case of New Afton New Gold and the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments, the initial and final total N contents were statistically not equal (Figures 3.20, 3.21). Both, in the case of New Afton New Gold and the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments initially there was no statistical difference between the "95%sub5%bios" and the "mixture" treatments, while those two treatments differed significantly from all other treatments. The situation changed slightly at the end of the experiment. The lack of statistical difference between the "95%sub5%bios" and the "mixture" treatments remained in the case of New Afton New Gold only (Figure 3.20). In the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper, the difference between the "95%sub5%bios" and the "mixture" treatments became significant (Figure 3.21).



**Figure 3.20** Second study New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15



**Figure 3.21** Second study Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15

Both, in the cases of New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments only the "mixture" and the "95%sub5%bios" at the end of the experiment were not significantly different from the reference of undisturbed topsoil in terms of total N content. All other treatments differed significantly from the reference (Figures 3.22, 3.23). In these cases, the total N contents were significantly lower than the reference's one. In the case of both the "mixture" and the "95%sub5%bios" treatments, the initial total N contents were significantly larger than the reference, but finally the total N content dropped and the differences became not significant (Figures 3.22, 3.23).



**Figure 3.22** Second study New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns - difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15, undisturbed n = 5



**Figure 3.23** Second study Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15, undisturbed n=5

Section 3: Mineralizable Nitrogen Content

There was no significant difference in terms of mineralizable N content between NA and HVC subsoils either in the initial or final stage (Figure 3.24 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final mineralizable N contents either in the case of NA or in the case of HVC (Figure 3.24 right).



**Figure 3.24** Second study two mines' subsoil mineralizable nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the mineralizable nitrogen contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

In the case of NA and the case of HVC subsoil treatments the final mineralizable N contents were statistically not equal (Figures 3.25). In both cases, biosolids-containing treatments had the largest mineralizable N contents. Mineralizable N contents seemed to drop strongly throughout the experiment (Figures 3.25).



**Figure 3.25** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments mineralizable nitrogen contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 3

Section 3: Available Nitrogen Content – Ammonium Cation (NH4<sup>+</sup>)

There was no significant difference in terms of  $NH_4^+$  content between NA and HVC subsoils either in the initial or final stage (Figure 3.26 left). Within each mine separately there was no significant difference between the initial and final  $NH_4^+$  contents either in the case of NA or HVC (Figure 3.26 right).



**Figure 3.26** Second study two mines' subsoil  $NH_4^+$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the  $NH_4^+$  contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

In the case of NA and the case of HVC subsoil treatments the final  $NH_4^+$  contents were statistically not equal (Figure 3.27). In both cases, biosolids-containing treatments had the largest  $NH_4^+$  contents.  $NH_4^+$  contents seemed to drop strongly throughout the experiment (Figure 3.27).



**Figure 3.27** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments  $NH_4^+$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 3

Section 3: Available Nitrogen Content – Nitrate Anion (NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup>)

New Afton New Gold subsoil  $NO_3^-$  content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil  $NO_3^-$  content only in the final stage of the experiment (Figure 3.28 left). Within each mine separately there was a significant difference between the initial and the final  $NO_3^-$  content in the case of HVC subsoil only (Figure 3.28 right).



**Figure 3.28** Second study two mines' subsoil  $NO_3$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the  $NO_3$  contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15

Only in the case of NA subsoil treatments the final  $NO_3^-$  contents were statistically not equal (Figures 3.29). In the New Afton New Gold case, the subsoil treatment containing biosolids as an only amendment had the largest final  $NO_3^-$  content, and the subsoil amended by a mixture had the second-largest  $NO_3^-$  content (Figure 3.29 left).



**Figure 3.29** Second study New Afton New Gold (left) and Teck Highland Valley Copper (right) subsoil treatments  $NO_3$  contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 1, final n = 3

Section 3: Available Nitrogen Content –  $NH_4^+$ ,  $NO_3^-$ ; Sum and Ratio

There was a significant difference between the sums of  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and the final stages of the experiment at  $\alpha$ =0.05 (Figure 3.30).



**Figure 3.30** Second study comparison of the sum of  $NH_4^+$  and  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 4, final n = 12

There was a significant difference between the ratios of  $NH_4^+$  to  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment at  $\alpha$ =0.05 (Figure 3.31).



**Figure 3.31** Second study comparison of the ratio of  $NH_4^+$  to  $NO_3^-$  in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 4, final n = 12

#### DISCUSSION

Second study experiment confirmed most of the observations on mine subsoils which were revealed in the first study experiment (Chapter 2). Lowering the quantity of biosolids also resulted positively. Open-air conditions did not drive changes in subsoil to other directions than greenhouse conditions of the experiment 1, despite the fact that applied vegetation species were very different in the study 2 experiment. Applied shrubs demonstrated that they were good indicators of reclamation effectiveness as well as they themselves might be a promising tool for mine reclamation.

## Mortality, Productivity, Overall Subsoils' Difference

#### Mortality

In natural conditions, in ecosystems where the woody-stem plants play a dominating role, at the early stage of regeneration young seedlings germinate in abundance but then experience high mortality (Swaine and Hall, 1983). Seedlings are often eliminated by such factors as competition with neighboring vegetation, browsing, extreme climatic events, insect or disease infestation (Collet and Le Moguedec, 2007). On reclaimed mine sites Rizza et al. (2007) demonstrated that overwintering stress kills a large percentage of seedlings. In this study experiment, although insects infestations were observed they did not seem to increase mortality. Adverse soil substrate conditions were rather these which played a major role in causing shrubby seedlings mortality. A large part of deaths resulted from the formation of a film of crystals on New Afton New Gold subsoil (See Figure 3.31). Crystals were debilitating young plants. When windy weather, all plants have been jerked frequently in all directions. After hundreds of wind jerks some plants, debilitated by salt crystals, got torn apart and killed. Salts formation on NA subsoil, with its multifaceted adverse influence on young seedlings, is most probably the explanation of significantly larger mortality among plants growing on NA subsoil versus plants growing on HVC subsoil (See Figure 3.1).



*Figure 3.32* Common rabbitbrush individual covered by a film of white salt crystals debilitating plant's resistance to wind. Plant is torn apart and killed. *Photo credit Piotr Dzumek.* 

However, on both mines' subsoil treatments, the mortality rates were visibly lower than in experiment 1 (Chapter 2). Most probably in can be explained by the lowering of biosolids content to 5% vol. Statistical tests did not detect any significantly larger mortality among seedlings growing on biosolids-containing subsoil combinations.

## Productivity

In study 1 experiment (Chapter 2) an addition of biosolids increased significantly the grasses and leguminous forb biomass productivity. However, it remained an open question whether the same effect biosolids would have on woody-stem plants. This is an important question as in several reclamation sites in British Columbia shrubs and trees are intended to be re-established. Teck implemented revegetation programs in Highland Valley Copper and in Pinchi Lake Mine in which shrubs were intended for installation on reclaimed sites amended by biosolids (Teck 2012 Sustainability Report; Teck, 2013). Hunt (2017) reports that on reclaimed rock disposal sites in Mount Polley Mine coniferous seedlings grew better on sites where soil substrate was amended with biosolids in comparison to unamended control sites. Additionally, on unamended sites the young trees showed chloroses which indicated nutrient deficiency.

Study 2 experiment results demonstrated that an application of 5% biosolids increased the stem and twigs elongation. However, the differences between the unamended subsoil and the "75%sub25%bios", as well as between the unamended subsoil and the "mixture" treatment were significant only in the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper mine subsoil (See Figures 3.6, 3.7). Again, similarly to study 1 (Chapter 2), the productivity on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil combinations was much larger than on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations (See Figure 3.4). This result confirmed that when amended with nutrient-rich amendment Teck highland Valley Copper subsoil becomes well productive. It is striking that here again the most productive on both mines' subsoils were treatments amended by the mixture of soil amendments. However, in both cases, New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper, the differences between "mixture" treatments and treatments amended by 5% biosolids alone were not statistically significant. That means that an addition of woodchips and biochar in a mixture did not help increase productivity. In turn, similarly to study 1 experiment (Chapter 2), the lowest productivities in the case of both mines were achieved by plants growing on subsoils amended by 25% of woodchips (See Figures 3.6, 3.7).

Overall Difference of Both Mines' Subsoil Physicochemical Properties

Study 2 Principal Component Analysis confirmed the first study (Chapter 2) finding that physicochemical properties of two analyzed mines subsoils differ strongly (See Figure 3.8).

In terms of particular subsoil treatments, the situation in study 2 experiment was similar to the one of the first study (Chapter 2), but not identical. While in experiment 2, both the "95%sub5%bios" and the "mixture" treatments contained the same amounts of biosolids, they did not tend to differ from each other that much as in experiment 1 (See Figure 3.9). That indicates that neither an addition of biochar nor woodchips to the mixture changed much in terms of physicochemical properties.

### Physicochemical Properties of Mines' Subsoils When Unamended and Amended

рΗ

Most plants prefer pH which is around neutral or slightly acidic (Boeckmann, 2019). Also soil bacteria conducting such processes as organic matter decomposition or nitrogen fixation prefer around-neutral soil pH (Griep, 2020).

In the second study experiment the New Afton New Gold subsoil pH is significantly higher than Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil pH (See Figure 3.10). Both mines' unamended subsoils were alkaline. The further pH departs either way from the value of 7, the larger is the hindrance for plant and microorganisms to develop. New Afton New Gold subsoil pH departed toward alkaline values more than Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil. Similar to experiment 1 (Chapter 2), pH values of New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments seemed to approach to the top limits of the vegetation tolerance on the strongly alkaline side (Shelford, 1931), while Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments seemed to adopt pH values closer to preferred by most plant species. Once again, the lowest pH was adopted by biosolids-containing treatments (See Figure 3.11). NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>, provided by biosolids, reacts with molecules of water and forms H<sub>3</sub>O<sup>+</sup> which acidify the substrate. This reaction was strongly present especially in study 1 experiment (Chapter 2), while in study 2 experiment this reaction had minor importance as the amounts of biosolids used were several times lower. While in study 2 the acidifying process presented above was limited due to lower amounts of biosolids, the alkalinization remained strong.

In terms of electroconductivity, study 2 experiment confirmed observations from study 1 experiment (Chapter 2) as results from both trials are very similar. From this it might be concluded that even though experiment 2 has been conducted in different conditions, processes deciding about the EC change have carried on similarly. The only difference was that in experiment 2 the change of electroconductivity throughout the experiment was deeper (See Figure 3.12), causing the difference between the initial EC and the final EC to become statistically significant. It could be expected that if the experiment had been conducted for a longer time, the tendency of EC decrease would have been maintained until it approaches the EC level of undisturbed topsoils (references). Electroconductivity indicates the level of ions concentration (Miller at al., 2017). The drop in EC throughout the experiment indicated the decrease in the amount of ions. The deeper drop of ions concentration observed in study 2 experiment may indicate that the loss of certain ions depends on climatic conditions (profuse precipitation happening occasionally, larger temperature amplitudes) as well as on the experiment duration (experiment 2 was 8 weeks longer). That all suggests that not only the use of an organic amendments can help alleviate the substrate salinity problem, but also water wash out can be helpful. Brown and Chaney (2016) suggest that in some cases an irrigation may be required to remove excessive salinity.

#### Soil Organic Matter (SOM)

Most of soil organic matter concentrates in topsoil. During surface mining entire topsoil is removed. Topsoil removal immediately decreases the soil organic matter budget (Larney and Angers, 2012). Recovery of soil organic matter and nutrient cycling is critical to the success of rehabilitation of deeply disturbed post-mining sites (Banning et al., 2008). In study 2 experiment results, the readings of soil organic matter content in unamended subsoils did not differ much from the readings obtained from study 1 experiment (Chapter 2). It confirms, therefore, the correctness of the test. Again, both New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper unamended subsoils contained less SOM than the reference of undisturbed topsoils, respectively 2 and 4 times. Especially the subsoil from Teck Highland Valley Copper mine contained low amounts of SOM. New Afton New Gold subsoil SOM content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper one (Figure 3.14). Poor Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil SOM content might be one of the explanations why this mine unamended subsoil was not productive. Bauer and Black (1994) reported that in their 4-

year experiment the highest total aerial dry matter and grain yields were associated to these of their study plots which possessed the highest SOM contents. Moreover, the loss of productivity was associated with a depletion of SOM. Bauer and Black (1994) explained that the deplation of SOM was associated with a loss of soil fertility which at the end resulted in decreased productivity. In this study the largest amount of SOM in the case of both mines was noted on subsoils amended by a mixture of soil amendments (See Figure 3.15). It is not surprising as this subsoil treatment contained volumetrically 25% of combined organic soil amendments. Plants growing on the "mixture" treatment produced extensive root system. That increased the final SOM results as well.

#### **Basic Elements**

In terms of basic elements, many analyses' results from study 2 experiment were identical or very similar to study 1 experiment results (Chapter 2). Comparison in terms of basic elements contents serves to find more similarities and dissimilarities existing between New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils. Eventually, the differences found may explain large overall discrepancy in terms of two mines subsoils' vegetation mortality and productivity. Results from both studies identified that New Afton New Gold subsoil contained significantly more: B, Ca, Fe, Mg, Mn, Na, S, Zn. On the other hand, Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil contained significantly more: Cu, K, Mo (See Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 Results for Na, Appendices A and B for the rest of elements). Some of elements analyzed in both studies were listed by Marschner (1983) as essential mineral plant nutrients, meaning that in plant nutrition these elements cannot be replaced by any other element. These were Fe, Mn, B, Zn, Cu, Mo. From these list none seemed to scarce in analyzed unamended subsoils. Moreover, B in the case of New Afton New Gold subsoil, and Cu, as well as Mo in the case of Teck Highland Valley Copper were exceeding the CCME (2021) guidelines. However, the availability and uptake of nutritional elements is chiefly governed by soil substrate properties (Pandey, 2015), including soil microbial communities presence, activity, and facilitation (Jacoby et al., 2017). Therefore, a simple abundance of certain element in the soil substrate does not guaranty yet a proper elemental nutrition.

On the other hand, such elements as C, N, P, and Zn differentiated subsoil treatments in both experiments. The concentrations of these elements were always higher in subsoil combinations amended by biosolids alone or a mixture (containing biosolids too) (See Chapter 2 and Chapter 3 Results for C and N; Appendices A and B for P and Zn). Since those two subsoil treatments were the most productive as well it may be speculated that the concentration of one or more of these elements influenced positively the productivity.

Analyzing all elements separately, and knowing their potential influence on vegetation, it seemed that a higher concentration of Na dragged the New Afton New Gold subsoil's productivity down, while a higher concentration of K pulled the Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil's productivity up.

## Total Carbon

Soil organic matter is a sink for carbon (Akala and Lal, 2000) and its role in CO<sub>2</sub> sequestration cannot be overestimated. Carbon is stored mainly in a form of organic matter in both living soil organisms and dead organic residues (Insam and Domsch, 1988) Ganjegunte et al. (2009) demonstrate that over years following the mine land reclamation the total carbon content in the soil substrate was shaped by the type of vegetation, substrate texture, as well as by lignine content. Antonelli et al. (2018) revealed that a single biosolids application to reclaimed mine tailings has facilitated plant biomass production and has enhenced the carbon accumulation for more than a decade.

The results of study 2 experiment showed a large difference between both mines' unamended subsoils in terms of total carbon content. While New Afton New Gold unamended subsoil's total carbon content seemed to be low placing around 1.5%, the Teck Highland Valley Copper unamended subsoil's total carbon was even around 6 times lower. The lack of total carbon certainly translates to low microbial carbon as well as low dead organic matter. That might be a reason for little Teck Highland Valley Copper's unamended subsoil productivity. Extreme lack of soil carbon may pose a large hindrance in terms of spontaneous recolonization by soil living organisms. Regarding this, a use of organic soil amendments, which would increase the substrate's pool of carbon, appears as necessary for a successful ecosystem restoration on Teck Highland Valley Copper's subsoil.

## Quantitative and Qualitative Nitrogen Content Change

#### Total Nitrogen

In the second study the amounts of added biosolids were lowered strongly. Biosolids though was the only soil amendment among applied which provided noticeable amounts of total nitrogen. It was revealed in study 1 experiment (Chapter 2) that applied there plants grew the best on substrate possessing 0.10% to 0.20% of total nitrogen. In study 2 experiment all

the most productive treatments at the end of the experiment possessed the concentration of total nitrogen which fell into that interval (See Figures 3.20, 3.21). Wang et al. (2017) conducted a large scale mapping of total nitrogen content in Liaoning, a Chinese province. Their results showed that the largest concentration of total nitrogen noted in the 0-5 cm soil layer was 0.16%. Marx et al. (1999) provided an information that a typical agricultural soil in the Willamette Valley, which they analyzed, contained 0.10 to 0.15 % of total N. Therefore, an addition of 5% of biosolids may be close to ideal in terms of total nitrogen provision. What is worth noticing that with an addition of 5% biosolids volumetrically to the subsoil the well-growing plants did not show any negative signs of overfertilization.

New Afton New Gold subsoil total nitrogen content was significantly larger than Teck Highland Valley Copper total nitrogen content (See Figure 3.18). Such results were aligning to study 1 experiment (See Chapter 2 Results). Again the HVC unamended subsoil's concentration of total nitrogen was extremely poor. Insufficiency of this intrinsic element, besides the lack of carbon, may pose an additional and potent hindrance in terms of spontaneous recolonization of reclaimed subsoil by soil living organisms as well as by plants. An availability of N strongly influences soil microorganisms abundance and activity. N deficit causes reduced efficiency of microbial biosynthesis (Blagodatsky and Richter, 1998). Additionally, microorganisms have to compete for nitrogen with plants (Kaye and Hart, 1997). It is noticeable that in the experiment these plants that were provided with a decent amount of total C (in a form of biochar and woodchips), but deprived of N remained reluctant to grow. It confirms that nitrogen is crucial for ensuring plant growth. Alike to study 1 (Chapter 2), in study 2 in terms of total nitrogen, the closest treatment to the reference of undisturbed topsoil ("mixture" and "95%sub5%bios") turned out as the most productive (See Figures 3.22, 3.23). What differed study 2 results from the study 1 (Chapter 2) was that the treatments amended by biosolids alone joined to the group of treatments which did not differ significantly from the undisturbed topsoil. That took place thanks to lowering the biosolids concentration to 5% only.

For a second time, in the cases of both mines the final total N contents were lower than the initial ones (See Figure 3.19). However, the initial and final total N contents did not differ statistically either in the case of NA subsoil or HVC. That confirms that nitrogen gets depleted or lost but the process is relatively slow, which is a good news as vegetation and soil microorganisms may profit from the total N pool for a prolonged time.

#### Mineralizable Nitrogen

Curtin and Campbell (2008) state that the rate of nitrogen mineralization depends on the quantity of mineralizable organic N in the soil and on environmental conditions. They also inform that large amounts of mineralizable N can accumulate under grassland. Only 1 to 4% of total N becomes plant-available during a growing season through mineralization (Marx et al.,1999). Thus, the mineralizable nitrogen plays a pivotal role in maintaining the entire N cycle by the release of mineralized nitrogen on the one hand, and by reception of dead organic matter for mineralization on the other one.

The mineralizable nitrogen concentration in the case of study 2 experiment was remarkably lower in comparison to study 1 experiment (Chapter 2) which corresponds with the lower amount of biosolids applied. Initially, the biosolids-containing treatments stood out with an amount of mineralizable nitrogen among all other treatments, but similarly to total N, the final amount of mineralizable N was lower than the initial one. However, here again in the case of both mines, the differences between the initial and final mineralizable nitrogen contents were not statistically significant (See Figure 3.24).

Initially, the treatments amended with 5% of biosolids alone contained around 140-160 mg of mineralizable N/kg, while the treatments amended by a mixture of soil amendments placed a bit higher, around 160-170 mg/kg (See Figure 3.25). In comparison to the undisturbed topsoil, subsoils amended by biosolids alone or the mixture contained still much more mineralizable N, but only in the initial phase. At the end of the experiment though the amount of mineralizable nitrogen decreased strongly and approached to the reference of undisturbed topsoil. It indicates that the amounts on mineralizable N tend to stabilize over time.

# Available Nitrogen Forms: NH4<sup>+</sup> and NO3<sup>-</sup>

Alike to study 1 (Chapter 2), also in study 2 experiment the levels of available nitrogen strongly exceeded the level which Geng and He (2020) in their study adopted as high. Marx et al. (1999) stated that normal levels of  $NH_4^+$  are ranging from 2 to 10 mg/kg and levels of  $NO_3^-$  over 30 mg/kg would be excessive. However, above values refer to natural or agricultural soils, but not necessarily to reclaimed soils. In natural soils the levels of available nitrogen forms stabilize on rather low levels as this forms are quickly taken up and utilized by soil organisms or plants. It is worth to notice that the amounts of available nitrogen forms in

undisturbed topsoils collected from vicinities of both mines were also low. Additionally, in these reference soils the NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> prevailed. It testifies that in natural conditions nitrogen cycles fast and living organisms do not let mineralized forms of nitrogen stay unutilized in the soil for long. However, degraded soils are different. Mine reclaimed soils due to its deep degradation supposed receive large organic amendments dozing (Larney and Angers, 2012) providing more of available nutrient.

After a closer look upon the mineralized forms of nitrogen provided by biosolids, it might be noticed that NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> strongly prevailed over NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (See Figure 3.31). Other two applied amendments did not provide much of either NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> or NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (See Figures 3.27, 3.29). Initially, the treatments amended by 5% of biosolids alone contained around 110-120 mg/kg of mineralized nitrogen forms, whereof NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> was only around 5%. Treatments amended by a mixture of soil amendments contained a bit more of mineralized nitrogen, which was around 120-160 mg/kg, but again, initially NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> constituted a lesser fraction. At the end of study 2 experiment though, unlike to the first study, the level of available mineral nitrogen forms dropped significantly (See Figure 3.30). Additionally, the proportion NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>: NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> changed, but not as drastically as in the study 1 experiment (See Figures 2.33, 3.31). However, NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> started to play a more important role. This again confirms that in the open-air conditions, same as in the greenhouse, nitrification process prevails at the initial stage of reclamation after biosolids application to the reclaimed subsoil.

# Soopolallie Performance

On both subsoils amended by woodchips alone, soopolallie experienced the largest average growth rate among all species. The same situation took place on Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil amended by biochar. That may suggest that soopolallie can cope with harsh conditions of reclaimed mine unamended soils. Surprisingly, soopolallie didn't take on on New Afton New Gold subsoil combinations that contained biosolids but did better on biosolids-free New Afton New Gold subsoils combinations. Many of soopolallie individuals produced nodulation which indicates that the process of nitrogen fixation was at least initiated. All above testifies that *Shepherdia canadensis* can be considered as a good candidate to become an efficient tool in deeply degraded mine soils. The ability for nitrogen fixation adds value to this species. Hendrickson and Burgess (1989) provided that in a regenerating lodgepole pine *Pinus contorta* stand in southern British Columbia *Shepherdia canadensis* fixed 0.78 kg/ha/year. It might seem not too much, however, once installed, soopolallie can have a long lasting positive effect on reclaimed land by its constant nitrogen provision to the ecosystem. Rhoades et al. (2008) presented results showing that about half the 600 g total N/m<sup>2</sup> accumulated across the newly formed river terrace chronosequence occurred during the 120 years when *Shepherdia canadensis* was dominant. Moreover, they informed that over years *Shepherdia canadensis* has enriched soil nitrogen pool several times more than willow *Salix sp.* 

#### CONCLUSION

The second study experiment confirmed most of the observations from the first experiment which strengthen the credibility of both studies findings. The first study objective focused on differences and similarities between New Afton New Gold and Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoils. When experiment 2 confirmed that these two subsoils physicochemical properties differ strongly, one aspect is worth emphasizing – electroconductivity value of New Afton New Gold subsoil at the end of the experiment 2 dropped much more than in the study 1 (Chapter 2) case. This means that in natural conditions the elution of sodium excess happened quickly. Observing the sodium leaching rate, it could be speculated that thanks to the wash out it rather would not take longer than two vegetation seasons that the Na concentration approaches to the undisturbed topsoil level.

The second study objective focuses on soil amendments' influence on mines' subsoils. In experiment 2, unlike to experiment 1 (Chapter 2), the same amounts of biosolids (5% vol.) were used in two subsoil treatments ( 1. - "95%sub5%bios", 2. - "mixture"). This aimed at:

- verification whether smaller amounts of biosolids support plant growth to a similar extent as larger amounts applied in experiment 1 (Chapter 2),
- verification whether the greater productivity of the "mixture" treatment over the "95%sub5%bios" treatment in experiment 1 (Chapter 2) was because other soil amendments (biochar, woodchips) were applied in the mixture and they supported the growth, or because an application of 25% of biosolids alone in "75%sub25%bios" treatment was simply a too large dose eventually reducing the productivity and increasing the plant mortality.

Results from study 2 experiment have answered to both these questions. Firstly, the addition of only 5% of biosolids in both "95%sub5%bios" and "mixture" treatments resulted in much larger plant growth in comparison to all biosolids-free subsoil treatments, and secondly, the fact that there was no statistical difference in productivity and mortality between

"95%sub5%bios" and "mixture" treatments showed that the other two soil amendments in a mixture did not contribute to elevated productivity at least at the early stage of the reclamation.

The third study objective focused on nitrogen cycling aspect. In study 2 experiment on one hand the dynamics of nitrogen compounds changes over time of the experiment were intensified by the open-air weather conditions such as high summer temperatures or occurring heavy downpours, and limited on the other hand by the simple fact of much lower biosolids application. The most important finding from both studies is that nitrogen cycling phases contributing to nitrogen loss pace relatively slowly allowing vegetation to profit from elevated nitrogen compounds concentration for longer time.

In the second study three shrubby plant species were used, including a non-legume nitrogen fixer. Additionally, all three species are native plants of great ecological function fulfilled by blooming in late summer and early fall, being grazed by wildlife, providing shede for seedlings etc. It was observed that all three species did well on mine subsoils. That is why all three species seem to be good candidates to become valuable tools for the usage in mine reclamation.



*Figure 3.33* The second study open-air trial with three shrubby species: big sagebrush (Artemisia tridentata), common rabbitbrush (Ericameria nauseosa), and soopolallie (Shepherdia canadensis). Plants are randomized in 10 blocks.

Photo credit Piotr Dzumek

## REFERENCES

- Akala VA, Lal R. 2000. Potential of mine land reclamation for soil organic carbon sequestration in Ohio. Land Degradation and Development, Vol. 11 (289-297). https://doi.org/10.1002/1099-145X(200005/06)11:3<289::AID-LDR385>3.0.CO;2-Y
- Antonelli PM, Fraser LH, Gardner WC, Broersma K, Karakatsoulis J, Phillips ME. 2018. Long term carbon sequestration potential of biosolids-amended copper and molybdenum mine tailings following mine site reclamation. Ecological Engineering, Volume 117, (38-49). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2018.04.001.
- Antos J, Coupe R, Douglas G, Evans R, Goward T, Ignace M, Lloyd D, Parish R, Pojar R, Roberts A. 1996. Plants of Southern Interior British Columbia and the Inland Northwest. Lone Pine Publishing.
- Banning NC, Grant CD, Jones DL, Murphy DV. 2008. Recovery of soil organic matter, organic matter turnover and nitrogen cycling in a post-mining forest rehabilitation chronosequence. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, Vol. 40, (2021-2031), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.soilbio.2008.04.010.
- Baskin CC, Baskin JM. 1998. Seeds; Ecology, Biogeography, and Evolution of Dormancy and Germination. Academic Press.
- Bauer A, Black AL. 1994. Quantification of the Effect of Soil Organic Matter Content on Soil Productivity. Soil Science Society of America Journal, Vol. 58, (185-193). https://doi.org/10.2136/sssaj1994.03615995005800010027x
- Blagodatsky SA, Richter O. 1998. Microbial growth in soil and nitrogen turnover: a theoretical model considering the activity state of microorganisms. Soil Biology and Biochemistry, Vol. 30, (1743-1755). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0038-0717(98)00028-5.
- Boeckmann C. 2019. Soil pH Levels for Plants; Optimum Soil pH for Trees, Shrubs, Vegetables, and Flowers. The Old Farmer's Almanac. Retrieved from: Optimum Soil pH Levels for Plants | The Old Farmer's Almanac
- Bradshaw A, 2000. The use of natural processes in reclamation Advantages ans difficulties. Landscape and Urban Planning, Vol. 51, (89-100). DOI: 10.1016/S0169-2046(00)00099-2
- Collet C, Le Moguedec G. 2007. Individual seedling mortality as a function of size, growth and competition in naturally regenerated beech seedlings, Forestry: An International Journal of Forest Research, Vol. 80, (359–370). https://doi.org/10.1093/forestry/cpm016
- Curtin D, Campbell CA. 2008. Soil Sampling and Methods of Analysis. Second Edition. Chapter 46 Mineralizable Nitrogen. Canadian Society of Soil Science.
- Diagne N, Arumugam K, Ngom M, Nambiar-Veetil M, Franche C, Narayanan KK, Laplaze L. 2013. Use of Frankia and Actinorhizal Plants for Degraded Lands Reclamation, BioMed Research International, Vol. 2013. https://doi.org/10.1155/2013/948258
- Douglas GW, Straley GB, Meidinger D, Pojar J. editors. 1998. Illustrated Flora of British Columbia. Province of British Columbia.
- Geng X-M, He W-M. 2020. Success of native and invasive plant congeners depends on inorganic nitrogen compositions and levels, Journal of Plant Ecology, Vol. 14, (202–212). https://doi.org/10.1093/jpe/rtaa088
- Griep SV. 2020. Why Soil pH for Plants is Important? *Gardening Know How*. Retrieved from: Testing Soil pH: Learn About Soil Proper pH Range For Plants

(gardeningknowhow.com)

- Ganjegunte GK, Wick AF, Stahl PD, Vance GF. 2009. Accumulation and composition of total organic carbon in reclaimed coal mine lands. Land Degradation and Development, Vol. 20, (156-175). https://doi.org/10.1002/ldr.889
- Hendrickson OQ, Burgess D.1989. Nitrogen-fixing plants in a cut-over lodgepole pine stand of southern British Columbia. Canadian Journal of Forest Research, Vol. 19, (936-939). https://doi.org/10.1139/x89-143
- Huguet V, Batzli JM, Zimpfer JF, Gourbière F, Dawson JO, and Fernandez MP. 2004. Nodular symbionts of Shepherdia, Alnus, and Myrica from a sand dune ecosystem: trends in occurrence of soilborne Frankia genotypes. Canadian Journal of Botany, Vol. 82, (691-699). DOI:10.1139/b04-043
- Hunt J. 2017. Conifer Establishment Trial on a Mine site using Various Understory Vegetation. Research Short Story. Northwest Biosolids.
- Insam H, Domsch KH. 1988. Relationship between soil organic carbon and microbial biomass on chronosequences of reclamation sites. Microbial Ecology, Vol. 15, (177–188). https://doi.org/10.1007/BF02011711
- Jacoby R, Peukert M, Succurro A, Koprivova A, Kopriva S. 2017. The Role of Soil Microorganisms in Plant Mineral Nutrition—Current Knowledge and Future Directions. Frontiers in Plant Science, Vol. 8, (16-17). DOI=10.3389/fpls.2017.01617
- Kaye JP, Hart SC. 1997. Competition for nitrogen between plants and soil microorganisms. Trends in Ecology & Evolution. Vol. 12, (139-143). https://doi.org/10.1016/S0169-5347(97)01001-X.
- Larney FJ, Angers DA. 2012. The role of organic amendments in soil reclamation: A review. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 92, (19-38). https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2010-064
- Marschner H. 1983. General Introduction to the Mineral Nutrition of Plants. In: Läuchli A., Bieleski RL (eds) Inorganic Plant Nutrition. Encyclopedia of Plant Physiology (New Series), Vol 15. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-3-642-68885-0\_2
- Marx ES, Hart J, Stevens RG. 1999. Soil Test Interpretation Guide. Retrieved from: ec1478.pdf
- Miller J, Beasley B, Drury C, Larney F, Hao X. 2017. Surface Soil Salinity and Soluble Salts after 15 Applications of Composted or Stockpiled Manure with Straw or Wood-Chips, Compost Science & Utilization, Vol. 25, (36-47). DOI: 10.1080/1065657X.2016.1176968
- Pandey R. 2015. Mineral Nutrition of Plants. In: Bahadur B., Venkat Rajam M., Sahijram L., Krishnamurthy K. (eds) Plant Biology and Biotechnology. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-81-322-2286-6\_20
- Prach K, Hobbs RJ. 2008. Spontaneous Succession versus Technical Reclamation in the Restoration of Disturbed Sites. Restoration Ecology, Vol. 16, (363-366). https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1526-100X.2008.00412.x
- Province of British Columbia. 1999. Biogeoclimatic Zones of British Columbia 1999. Ministry of Forests Research Branch.
- Rhoades Ch, Binkley D, Oskarsson H, Stottlemyer R. 2008. Soil nitrogen accretion along a floodplain terrace chronosequence in northwest Alaska: Influence of the nitrogen-fixing shrub *Shepherdia canadensis*. Écoscience, Vol. 15, (223-230), DOI: 10.2980/15-2-3027

- Rizza J, Franklin JA, Buckley D. 2007. The Influence of Different Ground Cover Treatments on the Growth and Survival of Tree Seedlings on Remined Sites in Eastern Tennessee. Journal American Society of Mining and Reclamation, Vol. 2007, (633-677). DOI: 10.21000/JASMR07010663
- Shelford VE. 1931. Some Concepts of Bioecology. Ecology, Vol.12, (455–467). doi:10.2307/1928991
- Swaine MD, Hall JB. 1983. Early succession on cleared forest land in Ghana. Journal of Ecology, Vol. 71, (601-627).
- Teck 2012 Sustainability Report. Retrieved from: 2012\_Teck\_Sustainability\_Report.pdf
- Vernon J. 2019. Why Do Plants Grow Better in a Greenhouse? Hartley Magazine. The Hartley Oner's Guide to Greenhouse Gardening. From: Why do plants grow better in a greenhouse? - by Jean Vernon (hartley-botanic.com)
- Wang S, Zhuang Q, Wang Q, Jin X, Han Ch. 2017. Mapping stocks of soil organic carbon and soil total nitrogen in Liaoning Province of China. Geoderma, Vol. 305, (250-263). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.geoderma.2017.05.048.

Web sites

CCME. 2021. <u>Canadian Council of Ministers of the Environment | Le Conseil canadien des</u> <u>ministres de l'environment (ccme.ca)</u>

Walkup CJ. 1991. SPECIES: Shepherdia canadensis, Artemisia tridentata. Fire Effects Information System (FEIS) <u>https://www.fs.fed.us/database/feis/plants/shrub/shecan/all.html</u>

Teck. 2013. Biosolids Assist Reclamation at Highland Valley Copper (teck.com)

#### **RESEARCH SYNTHESIS**

Fraser et al. (2015) state that mine reclamation should rebuild the entire ecosystem with its biodiversity rather than just restoring vegetation cover. Only restoration of a complete and fully functional ecosystem may bring sustainable and meaningful results. Simple revegetation by seeding agronomics, often non-native, might achieve temporary results only but lead to eventual collapse of the reclamation endeavor. It is clear that to restore a functional ecosystem all its components including ecological interactions and elements cycling need to be rebuilt. Usually, degraded mine substrates are not able to facilitate the sustainable and resistant ecosystem (Gardner et al., 2010). What makes the situation worse are the improper physicochemical properties of post-mining soils (Sheoran et al., 2010) that often contain high concentrations of heavy metals (Brown and Chaney, 2016). Both study experiments from chapters 2 and 3 demonstrated that the subsoils from New Afton New Gold mine and Teck Highland Valley Copper mine differed strongly. However, what they had in common was a deep lack of organic matter as well as plant and microorganisms nutrients. As both are essential for vegetation and microbiota, bare mine subsoils from two analyzed mines are rather not suitable to fulfill the role of topsoil restoration substrate in mine reclamation projects. This answers the first research objective. Nonetheless, both experiments demonstrated as well that the unfavorable features of analyzed mines' subsoils could be bettered by soil organic amendments application.

Three organic soil amendments were applied in both research studies. From biochar, woodchips, and biosolids only the latter have brought positive, statistically significant results in both short-term experiments. Biochar and woodchips applied alone, as low in nutritional value and containing mostly the recalcitrant carbon, did not show any positive effect on either plant survivorship or productivity. Only biosolids demonstrated a positive effect on plant productivity, but when applied in excess demonstrated a negative influence on plant survivorship especially on New Afton New Gold subsoil. This may be attributed to the fact that biosolids is an organic material containing large concentrations of essential plant and microorganisms nutrients such as nitrogen, phosphorus, zinc, and sulfur. Additionally, these elements are present in chemical forms easy for biological uptake (Sullivan et al., 2015). However, when the dose is too large, an excess of the above elements can act adversely on plant tissues (Elhanafi et al., 2019). When woodchips and biochar applied alone did not act beneficially in short term due to their low elemental nutrients content and recalcitrant form of

carbon, they seemed to play important roles as overfertilization prevention and favorable substrate structure supporters when applied together with biosolids in the soil amendments mixtures. Results of this research confirm that neither biochar (Canadian AgriChar, 2020) nor woodchips (Cheng, 2008) should be applied on their own only but they act supportively to other organic or inorganic fertilizers. The above findings brought answers to the second objective of this research.

The third research objective focused on the qualitative and quantitative change of nitrogen in the mine subsoil subdued to reclamation treatments. Nitrogen is essential for all living organisms (Campbell et al., 2008). Therefore, the constant provision of this element and restoration of its cycling is necessary for mine reclamation to be successful. The main observation from both studies was that unamended subsoils from both mines were strongly deprived of nitrogen. None of the applied organic amendments but biosolids only was a good source of this intrinsic element. Plants take up nitrogen mainly in the mineral forms of NH4<sup>+</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> (Geng and He, 2020). However, biosolids provide large amounts of ammonium only but hardly any nitrate. Some plats exhibit a preference for either mineral nitrogen forms (Tylova-Munzarova et al., 2005; Tang et al., 2020). This suggests that nitrate-oriented plant species would not perform well on either of mine subsoils even when amended by biosolids. Chalk and Smith (2020) demonstrate though that plants can be flexible in respect to the use of mineral nitrogen forms. Both studies' results of this research showed that throughout the length of experiments the total nitrogen content, along with mineralizable nitrogen, and NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup> content dropped, while NO3<sup>-</sup> content increased. That in turn showed that nitrate-preferring plants can be applied in mine reclamation projects using subsoils amended by biosolids. Such plats would obtain their more suitable mineral nitrogen which would eventually result from the process of nitrogen transformation.

### MANAGEMENT IMPLICATIONS & FUTURE RESEARCH

As topsoil is scarce, there is an interest in whether the subsoil could be an effective substitute for topsoil in mine reclamation. However, as demonstrated in this research mine subsoils can differ strongly. Subsoils from one location may possess strongly negative physicochemical features that would eliminate such material from usage in mine reclamation. In other instances, a simple amelioration could alter subsoil features to the extent that such material might become a very valuable mine reclamation material. Concluding from this, subsoils vary strongly from place to place and because of this need to be well analyzed prior to application in mine reclamation. Results from one mine might be not representative for another mine.

Organic amendments often turn out to be better than commercial fertilizers. Moreover, they can be combined bringing various beneficial features into the system. A combination of biochar, woodchips, and biosolids resulted in the largest plant productivity. Moreover, organic soil amendments result often as waste from local industry e.g. woodchips or communities habitation, and day-to-day functioning e.g. gardens' waste compost or biosolids. That makes these potential soil amendments cheap and available locally which in turn minimizes the transportation needs lowering the cost (Larney and Angers, 2012; Piorkowski et al., 2015) and CO<sub>2</sub> emission. However, organic soil amendments have also their downsides. For example, biosolids come as a by-product from municipal wastewater treatment (Sullivan et al., 2015). As such, this product might contain various unwanted substances like antibiotics, traces of household chemicals, and metabolites of medicines just to mention a few. There is no study which has demonstrated negative effects of biosolids to human health, nonetheless, abovementioned substances may possess ecotoxic features. Waterhouse et al. (2014) demonstrate in their study that despite plant productivity's strong increase an application of biosolids caused elevated mortality among native earthworms. Earthworm mortality in biosolids-amended soils was 100%, compared with 42% and 25% in stockpiled and unmodified soils respectively. This demonstrates a need for more research on soil amendments' ecotoxicity, bioaccumulation, the influence of composting times on organic amendments' adverse features, proper proportions and dosing, as well as on potential substances leaching problem.

Until recently, in British Columbia, agronomics were domint plants used in revegetation. This resulted from several facts: such plants had adaptability to a wide range of conditions, grew fast, prevented soil erosion quickly after being sown, and often presented high forage value, their propagules were easily available and significantly cheaper than native plants. Non-native graminoids or forbs such as legumes (e.g. alfalfa or clover) have been widely used for example as cover crops (Elias and Chadwick, 1979; Jefferies et al., 1981; Tribouillois et al., 2014). On the other hand, the importance and potential use of native plants in the field of revegetation was not well recognized and, therefore, few economic entities have dealt with the propagation of these plants. However, non-native plants have their disadvantages too. Often, these plants did not give way to native plants during the succession process (Davis et al., 2005). Besides, some of the introduced species could change their character to invaders. Another consequence of the presence of non-native plants is the possible resistance to locally present population limiting factors such as diseases, or herbivory, which builds their competitive advantage over native plants. Yet, the non-native organisms are accused of bringing new, previously unknown diseases or other harmful organisms, such as non-native herbivorous insects, to these areas. With scientific investigation and shifting cultural values, more attention is being paid to increase our understanding and appreciation of native plants. Regarding the above further research on native plant species applicability in mine reclamation, especially species involved in nitrogen fixation such as field locoweed or soopolallie, would be a continuation of a good trend of transition from introduced agronomics to species native in British Columbia.

## REFERENCES

- Brown SL, Chaney RL. 2016. Use of Amendments to Restore Ecosystem Function to Metal Mining-Impacted Sites: Tools to Evaluate Efficacy. Land Pollution (G Hettiarachchi, Section Editor)
- Campbell NA, Reece JB, Taylor MR, Simon EJ. 2008. Biology; Concepts & Connections. 5th Edition. Pearson Education; Benjamin Cummings.
- Chalk P, Smith Ch. 2020. On inorganic N uptake by vascular plants: Can 15N tracer techniques resolve the NH4+ versus NO3– "preference" conundrum? European Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 2020, (1–18). https://doi.org/10.1111/ejss.13069
- Cheng BT. 2008. Sawdust as a greenhouse growing medium. Systems, Journal of Plant Nutrition, Vol. 10, (1437-1446). DOI: 10.1080/01904168709363676
- Davis MA, Bier L, Bushelle E, Diegel C, Johnson A, Kujala B. 2005. Non-indigenous grasses impede woody succession. Plant Ecology, Vol. 178, (249–264). doi:10.1007/s11258-004- 4640-7
- Elhanafi L, Houhou M, Rais Ch, Mansouri I, Elghadraoui L, Greche H. 2019. Impact of Excessive Nitrogen Fertilization on the Biochemical Quality, Phenolic Compounds, and Antioxidant Power of Sesamum indicum L Seeds. Journal of Food Quality, Vol. 2019, https://doi.org/10.1155/2019/9428092
- Elias CO, Chadwick MJ. 1979. Growth Characteristics of Grass and Legume Cultivars and Their Potential for Land Reclamation. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 16, (537-544).
- Fraser LH, Harrower WL, Garris HW, Davidson S, Hebert, PDN, Howie R, Moody A, Polster D, Schmitz OJ, Sinclair ARE, Starzomski BM, Sullivan TP, Turkington R, Wilson D. 2015. A call for apply trophic structure in ecological restoration. The Journal of the Society for Ecological Restoration, Vol. 23, (503-507). DOI 10.1111/rec.12225
- Gardner WC, Broersma K, Naeth A, Chanasyk D, Jobson A. 2010. Influence of biosolids and fertilizer amendments on physical, chemical and microbiological properties of copper mine tailings. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 90, (571-583) https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss09067

Geng X-M, He W-M. 2020. Success of native and invasive plant congeners depends on

inorganic nitrogen compositions and levels. Journal of Plant Ecology, Vol. 14, (202–212). https://doi.org/10.1093/jpe/rtaa088

- Jefferies RA, Bradshaw AD, Putwain PD. 1981. Growth, Nitrogen Accumulation, and Nitrogen Transfer by Legume Species Established on Mine Spoils. Journal of Applied Ecology, Vol. 18, (945-956). DOI:10.2307/2402384
- Larney FJ, Angers DA. 2012. The role of organic amendments in soil reclamation: A review. Canadian Journal of Soil Science, Vol. 92, (19-38). https://doi.org/10.4141/cjss2010-064
- Piorkowski G, Price G, Tashe N. 2015. Optimising application rates of waste residuals in mine soil reclamation programs using response surface methodologies, in: Fourie A, Tibbett M, Sawatsky L, van Zyl D. (Eds.), Mine Closure 2015. InfoMine Inc., Vancouver, Canada, (403-413).
- Sheoran V, Sheoran AS, Poonia P. 2010. Soil reclamation of abandoned mine land by revegetation. A review. International Journal of Soil, Sediment and Water, Vol. 3, Article 13. https://scholarworks.umass.edu/intljssw/vol3/iss2/13
- Sullivan DM, Cogger CG, Bary AI. 2015. Fertilizing with Biosolids. A Pacific Northwest Extension Publication; Oregon State University, Washington State University, University of Idaho
- Tang D, Liu M-Y, Zhang Q, Ma L, Shi Y, Ruan J. 2020. Preferential assimilation of NH4+ over NO3- in tea plant associated with genes involved in nitrogen transportation, utilization and catechins biosynthesis. Plant Science. Vol. 291. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.plantsci.2019.110369.
- Tribouillois H, Florian F, Cruz P, Charles R, Flores O, Garnier E, Justes E. 2014. A functional characterisation of a wide range of cover crop species: growth and nitrogen acquisition rates, leaf traits and ecological strategies. PLoS One, Vol. 10, 1–18. doi:10.1371/journal.pone.0122156
- Tylova-Munzarova E, Lorenzen B, Brix H, Votrubova O. 2005. The effects of NH4+ and NO3– on growth, resource allocation and nitrogen uptake kinetics of Phragmites australis and Glyceria maxima. Aquatic Botany, Vol. 81, (326-342), https://doi.org/10.1016/j.aquabot.2005.01.006.
- Waterhouse BR, Boyer S, Adair KL, Wratten SD. 2014. Using municipal biosolids in ecological restoration: What is good for plants and soil may not be good for endemic earthworms, Ecological Engineering, Vol. 70, (414-421). https://doi.org/10.1016/j.ecoleng.2014.06.021.

Web sites:

Canadian AgriChar. 2020. www.canadianagrichar.ca

## Appendix A – First Study Remaining Elements Results

Carbon



**Figure A.1** Two mines' subsoil total carbon content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the total carbon content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 25, final n = 75



**Figure A.2** New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total carbon contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub - unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar - subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15



**Figure A.3** Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total carbon contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 75%sub25%bios – subsoil amended by 25% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15

Aluminum



**Figure A.4** Two mines' subsoil aluminum content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the aluminum content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25



**Figure A.5** Two mines' subsoil boron, calcium, copper contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the boron, calcium, copper contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25



**Figure A.6** Two mines' subsoil iron, potassium, magnesium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the iron, potassium, magnesium contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25





**Figure A.7** Two mines' subsoil manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25





**Figure A.8** Two mines' subsoil sulfur, zinc contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sulfur, zinc contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 25





**Figure B.1** Second study two mines' subsoil total carbon content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the total carbon content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 25, final n = 75



**Figure B.2** Second study New Afton New Gold subsoil treatments total carbon contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.01, \*\*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.0001, ns – difference not significant. initial n= 5, final n= 15



**Figure B.3** Second study Teck Highland Valley Copper subsoil treatments total carbon contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment. Subsoil treatments: 100%sub – unamended subsoil, 95%sub5%bios – subsoil amended by 5% of biosolids alone, 75%sub25%wchip - subsoil amended by 25% of woodchips alone, 95%sub5%bchar – subsoil amended by 5% of biochar alone, mixture - subsoil amended by a mixture of amendments. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. Wilcoxon test was used for pairwise comparison \* - p < 0.05, \*\* - p < 0.001, \*\*\*\* - p < 0.001, ns, NS. – difference not significant. initial n = 5, final n = 15

Aluminum



**Figure B.4** Second study two mines' subsoil aluminum content comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the aluminum content in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15



**Figure B.5** Second study two mines' subsoil boron, calcium, copper contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the boron, calcium, copper contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15









Figure B.6 Second study two mines' subsoil iron, potassium, magnesium contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the iron, potassium, magnesium contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-*Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial* n = 5, final n = 15
## Manganese









**Figure B.7** Second study two mines' subsoil manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the manganese, molybdenum, phosphorus contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC - Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA - New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15



**Figure B.8** Second study two mines' subsoil sulfur, zinc contents comparison in the initial and final stages of the experiment (left), comparison of the sulfur, zinc contents in the initial and final stages of the experiment within each mine (right). HVC – Teck Highland Valley Copper, NA – New Afton New Gold. Horizontal line indicates the median. Kruskal-Wallis test was used to compare the medians. initial n = 5, final n = 15